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DRUG ABUSE IN THE WORKPhl r

WEDNESDAY, MAY 7, 1986

HOUSE OF REPRESENTELTIVP
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARconcs ABUSE AND CON

WashiN
The committee came to order pursuant to call at 9:v, )., in

room B-318, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. ChE.... -9 B.
Rangel (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Benjamin A. Gilman, Frank J. Guarini,
Mel Levine, E. Clay Shaw, Jr., Lawrence J. Smith, M.: fr.lael G.
Oxley, Walter E. Fauntroy, Joseph J. DioGuardi, and John Z. Row-
land.

Staff present: John T. Cusack, chief of staff; and E dott A.
Brown, staff director.

The CHAIRMAN. The Select Committee on Narcotics and Abuse
Control will come to order as we have our hearing this morning.
The Chair would first like to recognize Sir Jack Stuart C' arke, a
member of the European Repertoire Parliament.

That's the British Parliament, right? It is the European Commu-
nity. Which country? Of all the countries. I assume England is the
country of its origin. All right. Would you be kind enough to intro-
duce your chairman?

Mr. CLARKE. I would like to introduce Gianaco Butsico, who is
my chairman and who comes from Greece. We had this special
committee set up for 1 year initially, and we have come over to try
to learn something from you. You are 18 months ahead of us, and
I'm not proud of that, but we can learn.

The CHAIRMAN. If we weren't on the record, Sir Jack, I would
give you a disappointing response, butI also would like to recog-
nize Peter Bensinger, former Administrator of the Drug Enforce-
ment Administration who is with us, and I want to thank him for
the contributions he made, and we will be hearing from him later.

Today, at the request of Frank Guarini, our distinguished col-
league from New Jersey, the Select Narcotics Committee is con-
ducting hearings on drug abuse in the workplace. We are trying to
find out how the public and private sector is dealing with this very
serious problem, especially as it relates to the controversial issue of
urine testing.

I don't think it is any great secret that we are one of the highest
drug abuse countries per capita in the world, and it is no secret
that notwithstanding the efforts that have been made by our State
Department, we have every reason to believe in the United Na-
tions, in our State Department, and from the work done by our

(1)
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staff committee, that we expect tons and bumper crops of cocaine,
heroin, and marijuana to be flowing in the United States.

It has reached a point that our law enforcement officials have
agreed that no amount of resources and energies would allow them
to be able to protect our borders, and at the very best that we
should expect a 10- te 15-percent interdiction or stoppage of that
flow, which of course means nothing as it relates to our schools,
our streets, and our workplaces. For that reason it is very impor-
tant that we try to concentrate on education and prevention which
leads us, of course, to the question of competition productivity, ab-
senteeism, accidents, and injuries.

It seems abundantly clear in view of the recent accident and the
Soviet problems that we are having in air control and railroad
system, that we cannot be too diligent in seeing what the problems
are and seeing how we are responding to that. So today we will be
hearing from these different agencies in seeing how they cope with
these problems, see what types of employee assistance programs
are available for the witnesses, see to what extent the larger com-
panies are using some type of urine testing for drugs, to get a feel
for tlie legal, constitutional as well and policy questions that are
involved with drug testing, to review the accuracy of these tests,
and to hear from some of the representatives of labor to find out
their concerns as to whether or /LA the test they are giving, as a
punitive matter, or part of an overall substance abuse policy.

We have a number of expert witnesses today, but before we get
involved in that, I would like to yield to my distinguished ranking
Republican member from the State of New York, Benjamin
Gilman.

Mr. GmmAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want you to know how
we all appreciate having the opportunity to dig into this very im-
portant issue, an issue that was highlighted by the President's com-
mission report recently on crime and how critical it is to the
entire issue of narcotics. The further our committee explores and
examines the narcotics problems, the more we recognize the exten-
siveness and the complexities and the overwhelming odds that we
have in battling this international crises, and it is international in
scope, and it is for that reason I am so pleased to be visited today
by Sir Jack Stuart Clarke, the Repertoire, and Dr. Gianaco Butsico,
the President of the European Parliament's Drug Inquiry Commit-
tee that was recently estr..blished.

We need more and more of this kind of international cooperation
if we are going to make a real dent into drug trafficking and drug
abuse, and we still have a long way to go to raise the public's con-
sciousness here at home and abroad with regard to the seriousness
of this problem. Just recently the President has made this a na-
tional security issue, and hopefully that will enable us to bring in
more and more of our military involved in the issue.

Drug abuse in the workplace is burgeoning as never before, and
its impact on our society is growing each and every year. A number
of some of our companies have already fashioned antidrug policies
for their employees. It is clear that there are no uniform Federal
guidelines or Federal strategies available to deal with this issue.
However, whether large or small, each company or organization
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must first acknowledge that there truly is a problem, and in like
fashion assess and implement a proper and an effective response.

It has been conservatively estimated that there is a $100 billion
cost to our economy due to drug abuse in the workplace$100 bil-
lion. General Motors just last year issued a report that in their
cordpany alone it cost them over $600 million in losses for medical
care, losses in productivicy, losses of employees due to drug abuse.
Today's hearing, in which we look forward to receiving testimony
from public and private sector representatives, i an attempt to
assess these related issues in a thoughtful and comprehensive
manner.

There are many complex and diverse questions surrounding drug
testing as an approach to try to reduce drug abuse. I hope that our
Narcotics Select Committee will receive candid assessment regard-
ing both the positive and negative aspects surrounding urine analy-
sis testing for drugs, including the chain of custody of the speci-
men, the need for quality control over the testing, the lack of certi-
fication of drug testing labs, and the need to balance the competinL
interest between the employees' constitutional rights as compared
to the employers' right to hire drug free employees and maintain a
drug free environment.

Just this past week I had an opportunity in my own constituency
to meet with some labor leaders. It was interesting to note that
some of our unions have adopted drug testing because they want to
assure the safety of their fellow employees, employees that are in-
volved in some very dangerous workplaces that need people who
can react quickly and properly. I hope that today's hearing will
help us find the answers to these issues, and I want to thank our
witnesses for making themselves available to our Narcotics Select
Committee for this very important purpose.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. Our committee has a

variety of areas whh we have been mandated to cover, but the
member of the rommittee that has shown the most interest in this
specific subject and provided the leadership for us is Frank Guar-
ini, and the Chair yields to him at this time.

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you for
bringing us together and holding this timely hearing. I also want to
take the opportunity of thanking you for your constant forceful
leadership. I know that we are here because of our growing nation-
al crisis in drug abuse and the dialog that is developed as to testing
in the workplace. Certainly it was alluded to just a few moments
ago by Mr. Gilman that we have an over $100 billion problem, and
it spans out into many areas reaching epidemic proportions.

We know what it means to crime, an acceleration of crime, the
health problems, the loss of social costs that we have, the broken
families, the loss of human potential, and of course not long ago
the major league sports have been rocked with illegal drug scan-
dals, and increasingly we have a loss of productivity and questicns
of safety in the workplace which are tied into the problem. We
know that besides sports that Fortune 500 is insisting more and
more on preemployment exame, and of course it was quite shocking
to the Nation that the President's Commission on Organized Crime
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had recommended that all Federal employees and Government con-
tractors be subject to mandatory drug testing.

There are serious questions that are involvedthe fourth amend-
ment, unlawful search and seizure; the fifth amendment, the
amendment protecting us against the right of self-incrimination,
the right of privacy. These have to, of courke, be balanced against
the public welfare and the public good. More and more drugs and
cheaper drugs and purer drugs are found on our streets, so at the
present time we know that we are losing the accelerating war
against drugs.

As a result of the pervasive drug abuse and use of illegal drugs,
the integrity of professional sports is in jeopardy, the quality of
American-made products la declining, the safety of our roads and
airways is unsure. The future of the American economy is under-
mined as well as the health and well-being of our individual citi-
zens. So, I think that these hearings are indeed timely, Mr. Chair-
man, and I look forward to the testimony that we will be taking.

I might say this, too, that the position of having the hearings is
merely factfmding. It is certainly no indication of the individual
members or the committee as to which way they are leaning on the
subject. We want to air the entire subject matter and have a dialog
with the different private and public sectors and determine and ac-
cumulate whatever facts we can. on the subject matter.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Guarini.
Before the Chair moves to hear our first witness, is anyone seek-

ing recognition?
Mr. Levine.
Mr. LEVINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, Mr. Chairman, I

would like to compliment you for calling these hearings, and I
would like to compliment my friend from New Jersey for seeking
these hearings. I think that the fact these hearings are being held
toda y will be very helpful to the Congress in making important
judgments on these issues.

I regret that I cannot stay very long for this hearing. I have a
matter on the floor later today, and some other committees that
are meeting simultaneously and will only be able to stay for a few
minutes, but I did want to make a comment or two about the wit-
ness who will be leading off the hearing, and I think I will do that
now even though he is not sitting in the witness chair at this point.

I was very pleased that the committee invited Peter Ueberroth,
the commissioner of baseball to testify, and I was very pleased that
Commissioner Ueberroth was able to come here to testify today. I
am very pleased to call Commissioner Ueberroth a personal friend.
He is a man that I have had the privilege of knowing for a number
of years i_ovv, who had the bad judgment to move from Los Angeles
to New York recently.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. LEVINE. But I think he maintains the good judgment of keep-

ing his permanent residence in Los Angeles.
Most significantly, Peter Ueberroth has been a real leader in a

variety of areas not just in southern California, but throughout the
country. He has caused me some personal problems in that my 4-
year-old son, Adam, regularly says to me, "Daddy, when can we go
to the Olympics again?" I am not able to promise him an answer in
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the near term, let alone an Olympics such as the one that Peter
Ueberroth chaired, but I think that it is no secret to the entire
country that Peter Ueberroth not only did a marvelous job in pre-
siding over the Olympics in 1984, but has been a real leader and a
real inspiration to so many people in the country since he has been
named commissioner of baseball.

I think that Peter has taken an extremely difficult and delicate
subject in the area of drugs and has tried to balance the difficult
and competing concerns of civil liberties on the one hand and
cracking down on drugs on the other hand, and has played a real
leadership role that all Americans can be grateful for with regard
to this issue. So even though I will not be able to hear the entire
testimony, I did want to make these brief comments complimenting
you, Mr. Chairman, for having Peter Ueberroth here and compli-
menting Peter Ueberroth for the leadership that he has displayed
in so many other areas.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to jc'r with you

and the other members in welcoming back onr old filend, Peter
Bensinger. I sort of cut my teeth in this particular issue back when
he was head of the DEA, and I was a freshman here on this com-
mittee. I also want to welcome James Mahoney as well as the other
witnesses, and of course, Adm. Paul Mulloy, who I am looking for-
ward to his testimony.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that this may be the most significant
hearing that this committee has had in the 51/2 years that I have
had the honor of serving on it, and I want to congratulate you and
staff for putting together the witnesses that we have today, and of
course I want to welcome Mr. Ueberroth who has been unquestion-
ably a tower of strength in the United States with regard to the
question of drug testing.

I have been very concerned in this particular area, particularly
since I have returned from Southwestern United States with you,
Mr. Chairman, in seeing the tremendous problem that we are
having, the problem with the border in Mexico, and my conviction
now that the supply side is not enough, that we have got to vigor-
ously attack the demand side and do away with the demand if we
are going to be serious about the use of drugs in this country.

Just the other day, I filed bill, H.R. 4636, which would require
drug testing of all Federal employees who have top secret clear-
ance here in this country. Yesterday on the floor I gave a special
order on this particular subject. Mr. Chairman, after that special
order I had numerous calls from around Capitol Hill from some
Members wanting more information with regard to the bill. But
what disturbed me most was a few calls and the caller thinking
the staff person caning from particularly congressional offices, and
I will leave those offices unnamed as not to embarrass the Mem-
bersthat thought the whole thing was damn funny.

It is not funny, Mr. Chairman. You know that, I know that, the
members of this committee who have worked so hard to eliminate
drugs and the demand for drugs here in this country know that
there is nothing cuto, or funny about the illegal taking of drugs.
Also, Mr. Chairman, I am very concerned and becoming more and
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more convinced that drug use here on Capitol Hill has gone beyond
epidemic proportions, and that we have to do something about it.

I was told when filing this bill and first talking about drug test-
ing on Capitol Hill that I was leading by my chin. I feel that I was,
Mr. Chairman, and I feel that I still am. If we are not going to
stand up and be counted, we who are responsible for writing the
laws that we expect the rest of the country to abide by, and follow
the example that baseball has set; follow the example that many of
our Fortune 500 companies have, how in the world can we go to
the American people and expect them to become drug free.

We cannot, Mr. Chairman. This is why I have also subjected my
office to drug testing, and while I am leaving the results of that
testing to confidentiality, I vs ill say this, that I was delighted with
the results, and this was done by every member of my Washington
staff, and it was done voluntarily. I am pleased to say that our
office has stood up and been counted. I am looking for other offices.
I know that the junior Senator from Florida, Paula Hawkins, also
had similar testing done in her office.

We must, Mr. Chairman, lead by example here in this country,
and until we do we cannot expect the rest of the country to follow
us.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Smith of Florida.
Mr. Smmi. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate you schedul-

ing these hearings today. They are of great importance for us and
great importance for people of the United States. I think that the
whole controversy surrounding the question of domestic use of
drugs, especially as it relates to the workplace, whether the work-
place be Capitol Hill, or whether it be Fargo, ND or south Florida,
is a question that has frankly torn many Americans, because it in-
volves a numerous amount of legal, ethical, and moral questions,
which really have yet to be firmly anchored in any one camp, the
whole question of polygraphs, the whole question of urine testing,
the whole question of whether or not we should make tests manda-
tory or make them voluntary, or make tests available, or test only
people with top secret clearances, which by the way, includes prob-
ably all the Members of Congress.

It is a significant question, but one that needs .o be examined on
a very, very important basis. In addition, I am extremely happy
that you have scheduled the witnesses that you have. I want to join
my friend from Florida in welcoming Peter back. His hair is a little
whiter than it was before, otherwise he looks trim and in good
shape, and Mr. Ueberroth as well, because one of the problems that
I hope that he will address is the phenomenon of a country which,
from its official level, abhors the use and tries to at every possible
turn outlaw and deny the use of drugs, and at the same time has a
society that in some way idolizes people who use drugs. This is a
very, very difficult problem for us.

We cannot be setting a double standard, nor can we have a mes-
sage that is not clear and convincing to the young people in this
country, and I hope that these hearings will be able to cut through
some of the problems that we have -nd bring us closer to an
answer that we need to find, and that i now do we attack the drug
problem on all fronts. As Chairman of the International Narcotics
Task Force, you and I have worked, as the chairman of this com-
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mittee, you, have worked to try to end the foreign source growing,
to work for interdiction, to work for better law enforcement, but
we still don't have that one key element really in place, the drug
education in this country to fight against drugs here by changing
people's ideas.

I hope that these hearings will be a start of a series in what we
will have as the bottom line of our full across-the-board approach
to stopping the drug problem in the United States. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair would like to thank the gentleman for
the contribution he makes to this committee as well as to Foreign
Affairs.

Mr. Oxley from Ohio.
Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I commend you for calling

this hearing today on a topic of growing concern to employers and
employees alike in both the public and private sectors, the risks
and consequences of drug use in the workplace. I also want to wel-
come our witnesses, particularly the Commissioner, who has ap-
peared before our committee in the past and to express my appre-
ciation for your willingness to share your knowledge with us.

The subject of drug abuse in the workplace has received consider-
able attention lately as the demand for drugs, -especially cocaine, in
this country has escalated. Although there are no solid statistics on
how widespread the use of drugs on the job really is, we do know
that cocaine abuse has become a serious nationwide problem. It has
been estimated that there are between 5 and 6 million people who
are regular cocaine users in this country. Cocaine abuse is no
longer confined to the rich or to the big ciiies. It permeates every
level of society and all areas of the country, including many small
towns and rural areas I represent in north central Ohio.

The population of Richland County, for example, one of the nine
counties in my congressional district is about 120,000. Just last
year, a major bust took place at the General Motors plant there.
GM took the unusual step of hiring undercover security officers to
pose as workers at the plant. A 7-month investigation culminated
in the indictment of 29 plant workers and the confiscation of mari-
juana, cocaine, and LSD. GM has expanded the internal sting oper-
ation to at least eight other plants and to its headquarters. Nearly
200 people, most of them GM employees, have been arrested. GM
estimates that at least 1 of every 10 workers has used drugs or al-
cohol on the job, and this became a front page story in the Wall
Street Journal not too long ago.

Another drug bust took place in my district just last month. A
drug trafficking ring wes discovered operating in several small
towns, and one of the alleged traffickers was an elementary school
teacher. A 7-week investigation netted an estimated 800,000 dol-
lar's worth of cocaine. There has never been anything like that in
north central Ohio before.

We are here this morning to learn more about how we can pre-
vent the use of drugs in the workplace. Various methods already
are in use, including compulsory drug testing, lie detectors, and
drug-sniffmg dogs. One or more of these methods are used by 25
percent of the Fortune 500 companies. Similarly, several govern-
ment agencies test employees or potential employees for drug use,
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as does the Defense Department in its uniformed military person-
nel.

The vast majority of workers in this country do not use drugs on
the job, and they do not want to work with people who do. In the
case of the GM drug bust I just described in Richland County,
many workers who had grown to fear the drug traffickers at the
plant applauded when they were escorted to waiting police vans
from the plant.

Clearly, the use of drugs in the workplace is a serious problem. It
is costing us dearly in lowered productivity, medical expenses and
added security measures. I look forward to learning what our wit-
nesses today believe can and should be done. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. We have been joined by a gentleman that has
gained an outstanding reputation in the country in the House of
Representatives that does not serve directly on this committee, but
John Conyers, the gentleman from Detroit, MI, does gi ve US sup-
port and joins with us this morning.

Mr. Commas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and, members, good
morning. I am here as the chairman of the Criminal Justice Sub-
committee, and the work that you are doing is extraordinary. I also
want to thank you for inviting me to sit with the committee when-
ever it is possible, and I normally wouldn't have anything else to
add to that, except for this weekend in my district on a Saturday
afternoon, I was invited by one of my staffers to go to block club
meeting that was going on right in her neighborhood.

I got there a little bit before the 3 o'clock meeting was to start,
and the president, a neighbor, a woman, came in a little bit dis-
traught because the youngster in the house next door to her had
just overdosed the day before, and they had just found the body
Saturday morning. As I sat and talked with these neighbors in my
district, they began to tell me of the drug houses they knew that
existed, Mr. Chairman, in their block, and of their inability and
fear to report it because of the reprisal that they knew would
come, and I suppose that what goes with it is the fact that the
police could offer them no security. But as they began talking
about this, I began to feel all over what little I knew about this
drug problem.

So I am here to commend you for the past hearings that you
have held where we have looked at the schools and the problem of
the youngsters. This is a human and sociological problem. It is not
a pure criminal justice problem, and I think to the extent that this
subcommittee on both sides of the aisle have begun to see this
problem in its human terms, I think that that is going to point the
way toward a solution. So I commend you, not just for today, but
for the very important work that is going on here.

Our Nation is under a drug Beige. We are being deluged by
drugs. We are losing control of our communities, of our schools, of
our children and our families, and it is very, very important work
that we are undertaking here. Thank you for allowing me to say
that this morning.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. On that note, we call our first wit-
ness, Peter Ueberroth, who is the commissioner of baseball.
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Commissioner, the committee and the Congress would like to
thank you for accepting our invitation to testify. You may testify
in any manner you like. If you have an opening statement, by
unanimous consent and with objection that statement will be en-
tered into the record.

First, I would like to say that in the Congress and probably on
tlth3 committee, there are just as many different views about urine
testing as we have members, but I don't think anyone has doubted
the courage that you have had to deal with a very serious and con-
troversial problem as it deals with America's pasttime. You have a
tremendous responsibility in keeping the reputation of that fme
sport at the highest possible height, and to that extent you have
the support of the committee. You may proceed as you see fit.

TESTIMONY OF PETER UEBERROTH, COMMISSIONER OF
BASEBALL

Mr. UEBERROTH. Mr. Chairmsai, members of this committee,
thank you for your invitation. I thank you for the opportunity to
appear before you today. I do not have a prepared statement due to
the time constraints. I have a brief set of comments, and then I
would be pleased to answer any of your questions to tb e best of my
ability.

I am here today because I am angry, because I am scared, and
because I am committed to helping this country declare war on co-
caine, marijuana and heroin, and to help win that war. I will tell
you that baseball is defeating the problem. Frankly, the battle is
over. There will be a flareup or two that you may hear or read
about, but the institution of baseball has returned proper dignity to
itself, and would hope to be an example for other institutions,
maybe more important institutions like junior high schools and
also, baseball players can again become the role models for the mil-
lions of youngsters that are out there that you know well about
and represent every district that is represented here in Washing-
ton.

I am here both as baseball commissioner and also as a private
citizen, and I will be pleased to discuss the methods that baseball
has used. I used that word, "methods," because there are many dif-
ferent things that have to be done. There is no single solution.
Drug testing is not a single solution. There is no single solution to
declaring war on drugs.

I have spent the better part of the last several years with corpo-
rate leaders in every major city in this country, with educational
leaders, and with law enforcement leaders. Certainly every major
city that has a major league baseball team was represented and I
would like to tell you what my current conclusion is, as current as
meeting with the board of education in New York yesterday, and 2
days earlier with some heads of law enforcement in Los Angeles.

The conclusion is that we are, you are losing the war on drugs,
and that in the last 6 months the war has changed, escalated, and
it is much more serious. By the time statistics and hearings catch
up to that problem, the war may no longer be wimiable. If you will
allow a simplistic statement, as a parent, as a citizen, and as base-
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ball commissioner, I see only four general areas of devastation out
there that can really change the culture of this country.

One we publicize a lot, and it is called nuclear energy, whether it
is powerplants or accidents or warheads, it is in that category. An-
other is called terrorism and it gets a lot of ink. Another is called
finance, and it doesn't get much attention, but it does present some
problems. Financial devastation obviously will have an impact on
all the people in the Third World countries and cause starvation
and disease and other things. And last, but probably not least, cer-
tainly first on my list, illegal drugs.

That problem is tearing this country apart. I don't need to tell
you that, but I think it is tearing it apart for future generations.
We are not making the war on drugs a national priority. We are
divided on the issue. You know, we talk about and you talk about
and this Government reacts to something called terrorists from
Tripoli because, indeed, hundreds of Americans have been attacked
by terrorists over the past months and years, and we seek to risk
anything and everythmg to stop those terrorists, but for some
reason we can't get the courage, and we even admitted this morn-
ing that we can't do anything about the terrorists in other coun-
triesmaybe seven or eight countries who grow the poisons our
kids are taking. And those terrorists who are within our own bor-
ders who make money by doing the illegal business of feeding this
to us, those terrorists we seem to permit not to kill hundreds, but
to kill thousands, to destroy our society, and we can't make that a
priority, and we can't take risks to stop that. Rather we debate.

Let me get specific. In the last 6 months I have traveled to the
major cities and talked to leaders in law enforcement and talked to
other leaders, and I must say that in my own opinion, talking to
users and talking to those who suffer, two things have happened,
and I would like to try and encourage you to keep some of your
exploration simple. Don't get so complex that you get confused.

Two things have happened, and the chairman can speak more to
that subject, probably, than anybody, because he knows it very
well, and incidentally cares about doing something, and this is one
of my reasons for agreeing to be here.

Vat has happened is that the quality of the product that is
being sold to the American public has changed dramatically in the
last 6 months. Quality has become better, if you use the term
"better" to mean far more devastating, far more quickly addictive,
far more destructive of peoples lives, and by the time you get all
the studies proving that, it will be too late.

Primarily I could talk about the quality of marijuana and the
change there, I could talk about the quality of heroin and the
change there, but I would rather just mention what you know very
well, and that is cocaine. The old scenes that are still shown on tel-
evision and in movies of the line that people need to toot or snort
or whatever are getting to be passe in the major cities because
crack has taken over.

Crack allows somebody to skip all the processes of difficult chem-
istry and a youngster 10 years old or 12 years old with some para-
phernalia and a cigarette lighter can free base in effect and take
this substance in a way that is so highly addictive that on an
Easter break, a youngster can try some with some friends for the
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first time and they can fmd themselves chemically dependent and
addicted by the time that Easter break is over. So the quality has
gone straight up, and the price has come way down.

The chairman can tell you that the New York street price today,
where I just left, is $8 to $10, literally everyone can afford it, be-
cause you don't even need the $8 to $10, you need three friends
who have $8 to $10, and you will buy their supply, and you will get
yours free. The marketmg of this product has been beautifully
done. It is better than the Japanese know how to market, better
than Madison Avenue knows how to market. The people doing this
are very effective, that is beyond debate.

They are very smart. Make it cheap, hook youngsters, and once
you have done that, you have got your market built in for years.

Solution: I implore you to realize that there is no single solution
to even a small part of this problem, whether it be baseball or any-
place else in the workplace. Solutions are broad, are obtainable by
this country, are obtainable in large measure by you, and I have
seven quick points to make. One is you have to do something at the
origination point. It is called aid and trade or trade and aid, and it
is not just government, it is the private sector, it is everybody that
does business with that country. There should be no corporation
that can stand proud and say, "Yes, we continue to trade with X
country, and we make great profits in that country, and that coun-
try makes great profits from us," at the same time we know that
that country is really profiting on the demise of our Nation. So we
have to look at aid and trade, at the nations corrupting us and
helping to corrupt us, on the supply side. Second, you are going to
hear a lot more effective testimony than mine on the borders, but
as a citizen, I absolutely advocate that we have got to quit being
babies. If we declare war on some terrorists in Tripoli, when the
hell are we going to declare war on terrorists bringing poison
across our borders?

I was involved in the security setup for the Los Angeles Olympic
games, and I used to fly over 300 military helicopters in southern
California every day in my own helicopter. I would be told by law
enforcement people why the 300 helicopters could not be used to
help the games, and we had to get other helicopters from across
the country. Those military helicopters that are sitting there ready
for military purposes should not have been used to secure a 2-week
sporting event, but they darn well should be used to protect the
border with Mexico where they are dumping into our country
poison that is killing kids, killing a lot more kids than any ti xrorist
bombing is about to do or has done.

Third, the law is something that you have something to dc about.
In New York City, peddlers of crack are going free because an un-
dercover cop would have to buy 600 units of crack to satisfy the
requirements for providing a class A felony against that pusher.

Fourth, you have heard testimony about law enforcement. All I
can do is second what your esteemed member said. In every city
that goes on, law enforcement really is forced to look away. It is a
problem that overwhelms them.

Fifth is the private sector, and I must say it has the worst record
of all. I couldn't be here before youbecause I represent the pri-
vate sector. My life is in the private sector, incidentally. It has
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been and will be. We have done the least. Don't compliment us, be-
cause what do we do in business when we hear about the problem?
We try to find out who is involved, who is dealing, get them out of
the company, make the problem go away. We don't want to hear
about it. We don't want our shareholders to hear about it. We don't
want to know about it.

The young people of this country watch 4 hours of television, by
some people's estimatesome people say as many as 6 and 7 hours
a day. The corporations that buy all those advertisements are going
to have to take on some responsibility in this war on drugs, and
realize they have a chance to educate. They educate them to buy
products. They had better educate them to not do drugs. So the pri-
vate sector is where I focus my efforts, as I told you, as an individ-
ual on the war against drugs.

With regard to my siçth point, schools and institutionsthe Fed-
eral Government had b tter wake up to the fact that schools and
institutions need help. 1 look at the films being shown to young-
sters. You want to turn off a youngster, use a 1960 drug education
film on a 1986 kid. The film was made before he or she was born.
The styles, the whole thing is a joke. Everybody laughs at it. At
least the educators are trying. They must get Federal support.

Last, is parents, probably the most important of all, and that is
not your responsibility. It is every mother's and fathers responsibil-
ity, but I get frightened as I speak. I'll speak to six major institu-
tions in commencements this year in different parts of the country,
and speak in campuses at least once a week all across this Nation.

What I see Parents talking about scares me. If one youngster gets
a bad blood #ansfusion and comes down with AIDS and goes to
school the neXt day, in the auditorium of the school, there will be
1,000 parents ,screaming and hollering. But in that same school, let
the police crack a cocaine ring and arrest 18 people, and there have
been 4 deaths of students from overdoses of drugs, and you can't
get 22 parents to show up.

It is not your responsibility alone. It's not mine. It's not the
people that are covering this. The Nation had better declare war
on drugs. The solutions are all interrelated. Here in America, we
look for a single solution. Go ahead and do this or do that. We look
for a single lead in our stories. You have to deal with partisanship
at times. There are two parties in this country.

In America, I think there are two new parties now. One is the
party that cares and will commit to this war, and the other is the
party that talks, debates and avoids the problem. I was involved in
an event that everybody said would leave a billion dollars in debt,
but because a lot of Americans cared about it, no real thanks to
me, it had a surplus. It made $250 million which goes to youth in
this country.

This drug issue is not an issue of budget, because in any ecor omy
from time to time you have to spend money to make money. There
is no way Gov ernment can spend money that will produce a more
net positive effect on the budget of this Nation than to stop drugs.
There is no better investment. You must spend money to make
money, and if you are going to talk about budget deficits, you had
better darn well start looking at that angle.
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You will hear the estimates, $100 billion and the rest. It doesn't
matter how much it is. If our economy decays, if General Motors
can compete, but the rest goes to hell, we will not have done our
job. You will have not; I will have not. I commend you on what you
talk about here in these sessions. I thank you for it. I am pleased
at the invitation. As one citizen, my commitment will not change.If I am in this jobif the owners throw me out, I am in another
job. It doesn't matter. We have got to fight.

I, for one, have enlisted in the war against drugs. I thank you,
and would be pleased to answer your questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Commissioner, I can't tell you how proud I am of
the position that you have taken. You should not have this respon-
sibility. Enough problems that organized sports people have with-
out you having to provide the leadership in this country. But I am
certainly glad that you are doing it, because we don't find anythingbeing done in our churches or in our synagogues by those people
who really have made a personal spiritual commitment toward this
Nation when it ignores the dangers that are grabbing our children.

Chief Justice Warren Burger, recently told me that he consid-
ered the drug epidemic a far more serious threat to our national
security than communism, and as you well-pointed out, when we
hear from our President, we hear about communism; we hearabout terrorism, and yet even when he addressed the United Na-
tions, not one word was said about the threat of a disease and epi-
demic that is threatening the fragile democracies in South Amer-
ica, and some believe even in Central America, and what it can doto us.

This is a nonpartisan committee. We don't find the leadership in
this administration or in the one that preceded it. We are reduced
to the level of having to work with the advertising council because
we can't fmd it recorded when our Secretary of State has called in
his counterparts from throughout the drug-producing countries. Wecan't find where our ambassadors to the United Nations have
made this the same type of priority as we have of the issues. We
don't even see it on our foreign policy agenda as a priority item.

So we have not declared the war, and if we are losing it, it is
because not enough people are fully aware of how serious it is. Our
local and State police know, because as everyone knows, they have
almost given up in the struggle, and out of a $17 billion education-
al Federal fund, $3 million is set aside for conferences for local andState educators. And so we will have to think of ways to join with
you to take advantage of your position which should be just in
sports, to see what we can do to at least alert this administration
and others that we E re not prepared to lose the war before we see
that it has been declarrA.

And I would like to just state for the record that if we didn't
have Nancy Reagan, we wouldn't have anybody. I understand that
we have lost our Assistant Secretary of State, who is in charge ofthese affairs, and the tragic thing is, Mr. Commissioner, nobod3r
knows that we lost him. We have to do some thingswe don't
know whether there is going to be a replacement. We don't even
know whether there is a need for a replacement, but we will be
working with you.

1 7.
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My only question is a legal question, and that is, is it in the play-
er's contract that he is guilty of a breach of contract if indeed they
are not drug free?

Mr. UEBERROTH. Let me first state that I am not a lawyer, and
second, those kinds of debates will be contested. It depends which
lawyer you ask, which group of lawyers you ask as to the answer to
that question. But I think it is fair that I comment on testing, be-
cause it is a subject that I know something about, and baseball
players and drugs.

My own personal studyI am not a technical expertstarted
back in 1979 when we found that at the time of the .1980 Olympic
games there was no internationally accredited drug testing labora-
tory in the United States, so the Lake Placid Olympics needed to
go to Canada to get their athletes tested on an accurate and an ac-
credited basis, because, as you know, in amateur sports, the penal-
ties are very severe. They brand people for life if they have in their
systems one of the many, many, many, tens upon tens of sub-
stances that are prohibited in international sports now.

We built the first internationally accredited laboratory privately
in Los Angeles and donated it to UCLA, and it is thriving. I am
happy to tell you that there are many more now. But before we get
off on the subject of testing and civil liberties, and whether it is
right, OK for people to OD and die or not, let me tell you what is
going to be, I think, maybe not totally pleasing to everybody here.
My own position on testing is that, one, it is certainly not a cure-
all; two, it is an emergency measure; three, everybody shouldn't
have to do it.

You are going to hear all kinds of debate on whether it is accu-
rate or not. If it is done very carefully and very thoroughly, it is
indeed accurate. Of the thousands of Olympic and amateur ath-
letes, not one ever even disputed the accuracy of any testing. The
hundreds and hundreds of professional baseball players who are in
the minor leagues are being tested last year and this year, and not
one has ever disputed the accuracy. Frankly, we would test them
again if they ever did dispute it. So the accuracy issue is one that
people will debate time and time again, and every kind of safe-
guard has to be set up if anyone is ever going to do drug testing, to
protect the individual.

Further, in baseball, we protected something else. I know
ladies and gentlemen of the media are behind me, and I have en-
couraged them to try and break our system. The system guarantees
absolute confidentiality for any of the minor league players tested.
Remember baseball has more professional athletes than probably
all the other professional sports combined. So we have that much
more responsibility. There are roughly 3,000-plus minor league
players and 1,000-plus, give or take, major league players, depend-
ing on 40-man squads, and in the minor leagues we have been test-
ing, and there is never a single individual whose problem has been
disclosed at all. You have never read one name in the press, and
you are not about to, and you won't.

It is a doctor-patient relationship. The commissioner can never
know. The player's team can never know. But I can tell you the
only thing that I do know, the only information that is made avail-
able to me is we had a number of players being tested positive from
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illegal drugs when the testing started that was very unsatisfactory,
and not to anybody's liking at all or understanding.

Now that testing has begun and is continuing the number of
people testing positive for illegal drugs is infinitesimal, and wemay get to the point where testing is no longer necessary. The lastitem on testingI view testing in the same way as I view the
blackout laws that prohibited me from :limning on the lights in my
house during World War II and I wa..; very angry about that. I
could not read a book, and I couldn't turn on the lights, nor couldwe have a fire in the fireplace.

That violated my rights every which ways I was inside the sancti-
ty of my own home, but I couldn't turn on a light because it was
against the law. I'm against that kind of law, but it was a law of an
emergency nature that helped us face a problem, which was a war.We have to declare war on drugs, and drug testing is one of maily,
many partial solutions. It is not the most important one, but it
should be used from time to time when safety is a factor, when
drug problems are evident, to find out the magnitude of the prob-lem.

You can test with anonymity where you don't even record who isbeing tested, but at least you find out the proportions of the prob-
lem, how many people in X group have a problem. So when safety
is a factor, whether that is in the air or operating nuclear reactors
or on the rails or wherever it may be, then you may need testing.
Management and labor in the private sector have tO become en-lightened and have to realize that they have to fight this war, too.
It is not just up to you.

Drug testing is a serious issue. It must be done very carefully.
You must not violate people's confidentiality, but you mnst get itdone.

The CHAIRmAN. Mr. Gilman.
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I realize we have anumber of members and a number of witnesses and we have a 5-

minute rule. So, I'll be brief.
Mr. Ueberroth, in answer to the chairman's question, which I

don't think you have responded to, what is the regulation now in
baseball with regard to the drug testing?

Mr. UEBERROTH. Well, the player signs a contract, and the con-
tract says that the player must be physically fit, must do all possi-
ble to have his best ability to perform. I would submit to you thatif he is taking illegal drugs, he is no longer physically fit, and he
has not done his best to be able to perform.

Mr. Gi ',Num And what is the per alty?
Mr. UEBERRom. The penalty is a legal remedy between the twopeople that are under contract. The commissioner does not haveauthority to take steps against that individual. It is a legal fight,

and you will see it battled in court.
Mr. GamAw. Has it been tested yet, Mr. Ueberroth?
Mr. UssERROTH. No, not completely, no.
Mr. GILMAN. So then there is a finding, but there is no mandate

or any penalty. Is that what you are saying to us?
Mr. UEBERROTH. The law is not yet tested. The lawyers have not

yetthey are filing suits in various places about that.
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Mr. GI LmArr. What is your responsibility as the commissioner
once there is a finding?

Mr. UEBERROTH. The responsibility of the commissioner is very
limited. I have some suspension authority, and I have fming au-
thority up to a maximum of $500. Now I am not going to embar-
rass any player by fming him only $500, but that is the maximum
authority of the commissioner.

Mr. Gnawr So has any penalty been imposed as a result of any
prior fmding?

Mr. UEBEaRom. Well, you are starting to get into a difficult area
because it has to do with taxation and other questions. I can sus-
pend a player. That is subject to grievance and can be overturned
by an arbitrator. That's the system.

Mr. Gummi. Have you imposed any fines?
Mr. UEBERROTH. For illegal drugs?
Mr. GiLmAN. Yes.
Mr. UEBERROTH. I have not, at this date, imposed any fines.
Mr. Gnawc Have you removed any player as a result of narcot-

ics abuse?
Mr. UEBERROTH. I have removed players for a year. They chose

not to contest my removal, and rather to become a positive force in
society. I gave them an option. I gave them the option of either
fighting my decision, which would be suspension from the game, or
deciding to do what I thought they really wanted to do, and that is
to pay back society and spend their time working with youngsters
and fighting drugs, and to use some of their money on a voluntary
basis to fund groups within the cities where they play ball to help
fight drug abuse. Players are doing that.

Mr. GumAN. So then you are allowing them to play ball provid-
ing they do some of these community services.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Yes, that is correct. If you want to go back, I
don't know where you are going, but you had better go back to the
Government's actions if you are speaking of a group of players that
I recently dealt with. These are players that were given immunity
from prosecution by the Government for their testimony and I am
not going to presume to judge that one way or the other. There waz
action preceding my action.

Mr. GnmAN. Just so we are clear on what the regulation is in
the baseball industry

Mr. UEBERROTH. There is no regulation in the baseball industry,
but go ahead and I will try to explain it.

Mr. Gnawc Well, if there is no regulation, are you doing it then
on a man-to-man basis in each contract? I am not too clear on what
the adminidrative decision is with regard to drug abuse in the
field of baseball. What are you recommending?

Mr. UEBERROTH. I am not recommending baseball. I am going to
work with the people within baseball and take care of that. I have
got to understand your question a little better, and then I will try
and answer.

Mr. GILMAN I am trying to understand what rules the players
are operating under with regard to drug abuse in baseball.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Well, from the commissioner's position, not drug
abuse. Drugs shall not be tolerated, and I am going to take action
within the limits of my authority every time with every player that

20
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I can, realizing that there are arbitrators that are going to over-
turn what I do, and so sometimes I have to take a unique stance
that accomplishes my goals without necessarily having to go to
court and dragging it out over 5 years.

The baseball players understand one thing. We said, "Enough is
enough," to drugs. We are not going to tolerate it. The methods I
use are going to have to be methods that I design for each and
every individual case, but the problem is history.

Mr. GnaiAN. And up to now there has been no suspensions?
Mr. UEBERROTH. There have been suspensions. I have given eachof them an alternative in the case of those suspensions.
A practical answer is my predecessor suspended people for

months at a time. The arbitrators always overturned it, and the
suspensions have ended up being 10 days and 12 days, and that
kind of thing. I don't think that that is significant in a player's life,
so I have tried a different avenue, which appears to have worked.

Mr. Gnaii AN And up to now there have been no fines imposed.
Mr. UEBERROTH. No, there have been no fines imposed by me.
Mr. Gnatuusr Do you foresee any change in your approach to this

problem?
Mr. UEBERROTH. I don't see any major change, no.
Mr. Gnawr. Do you know whether any of the other major sports

are imposing any stiffer regulations than you have imposed in
baseball?

Mr. UEBERROTH. There is a debate about what that means. I
don't think so. The answer is I don't think anyone will be any-
where near as stiff. If you talk about the reality of do you have an
impact on the player so that the player understands the risk of
fooling with illegal drugs, I think baseball has a lead position.

You know, I have to say the debate in the newspapers is always
between the Players Association and management, the owners. I'mkind of in between those two groups. I have to tell you they both
care very much, and they are the driving force along with the play-
ers themselves, who have the dignity to get the drugs out of ourgame.

The .proof is going to be what you see in the future years. We are
not going to have a problem.

Mr. GILMAN. You indicated from a testing that there WEIE a sub-
stantial amount of drug abuse. What magnitude in percentage
amongst your players?

Mr. UEBEIIROTH. I wouldn't tell 37ou.
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAiRmAx. Mr. Guarini.
Mr. Gummi'. I want to welcome you here, and I am very pleased

as to your commitment that you have made, and I just want to ob-
serve that last year at the summit, a statement was made as todrugs being an international priority amongst the leaders of the
country, whereas this year not one single word has been said.

Following up on the questions, there is one thing I would like
you to clear. You said that it is a matter between the doctor andthe player; that there is confidentiality. Now, is there some place
that that has to break out of confidentiality if there is positive test-ing so that it doesn't remain confidential. When does it get to you
as the baseball commissioner?

21.
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Mr. UEBERROTH. It does not get to me. It cannot, will not, has
not.

Mr. GUARINI. Then how can you take action if you have no
knowledge?

Mr. UEBERROTH. Because I don't.
Mr. GUARINI. Then there is no individual cases that you could

take action on personally but just give policy?
Mr. UEBERROTH. No. You are going to have to take time to un-

derstand it, if you like, because it works. And you will have a lot of
testimony on what doesn't work.

Drug use is a complicated subject. It could be a player who has a
trace of marijuana. It could be a player who is upside down with
cocaine. It could be a player who has real serious problems. It
could be all kinds of things.

If a player tests positive, the doctors are the experts. I am not
the expert. On a doctor-patient basis, they go nose to nose immedi-
ately with that player. There is ongoing testing with that player,
and the proper steps are taken, doctor-patient, to be sure that
player does not develop dependency on illegal drugs.

Mr. GUARINI. Is he allowed to play?
Mr. UEBERROTH. If in the opinion of the doctor that is in his best

interest to be sure that there is no continuation of illegal drug use.
Mr. GUARINI. At what level is there a breach of contract that

could be declared between the player and his team as a result of
the usage of drugs?

Mr. UEBERROTH. It gets back to Congressman Gilman's question,
and that is for the lawyers to decide. In this case, the player could
be taken out of the game by the doctor. Then, obviously he is not
responding to treatment. We are not stopping the problem before it
is more severe. What some people would like to see is a sport that
waits until the individual goes public, is on his belly with drugs,
and then you boot him out. That is a failure to both parties.

Everybody has failed if there is a youngster who has gotten so
heavily addicted to drugs that he is on his belly, and then you kick
him out of the game and show how tough you are. Rather we will
intercept the player 1- efore he is in serious trouble and set up a
doctor-patient relationship, catch it instantly, keep that relation-
ship until we can be guaranteed that he is no longer on drugs.

Mr. GUARINI. Now, where do you have jurisdiction as the base-
ball commissioner, after there has been a determination by the
doctor that he is not taking advice and he is not accepting treat-
ment?

Mr. Uxammom. It hasn't come up. I have jurisdiction there. It
hasn't come up.

Mr. GUARINI. Would you suggest that these same kinds of Proce-
dures be acceptable in other private sectors, say, Fortune 500, or
would you say that baseball unique in that application?

Mr. UEBERROTH. I think you have to design an emergency proce-
dure if you have a problem. If you are an air traffic controller, you
have one set of problems. In baseball, we are dealing with an awful
lot of youngsters who are coming out of a society that has maybe
failed them, and their average age in the minor leagues must be
22, 23 years old.
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Our thought was let's not wait until a player embarrasses him-self, reports to some institution or gets arrested or mixed up in a
Pittsburgh-type investigation. Let's be responsible. Let's stop it,first, at the first blink of an eye, and let's confront it medically and
get people counseling, help, education, all those things, right now,and it works. Nose-to-nose with unrelenting medical people who
care about only one thing, that that individual is not going to have
a problem and kill himself with drugs.

That same doctor may take the individual out of the game,hence, he will lose income, hence he could lose his career if it is
medically determined that he has got a problem so severe that he
can't any longer go forward.

Mr. GUARINI. In your view, Mr. Ueberroth, should there be inplace in industry a system or should we wait until a crisis develops
and then apply ourselves according to the type of problem wehave?

Mr. UEBERROTH. I think you have to , if you are fighting a war,
you have to make a different decision in each battlefield. You haveto take a look. If there is no problem, has been no problem, there is
no history of a problem, and you want to line up all those people
and say drug testing is something new that we think is going to
protect us, I think that would be a terrible mistake.

Mr. GUARINI. Well, lastly, let me ask you if you can comment on
the President's commission that said that all Federal employees
should be tested. Should it be that pervasive?

Mr. UMERROTH. It should not be, in my opinion. It should not bethat pervasive. You should not test all Federal employees. Youshould test on two points: Where there is a visible problem, or
where there is a safety factor involved, a major safety factor, thenyou had better test.

Remember, baseball can even qualify where safety is concerned.I encourage you to stand up at the plate, don't even bring a bat,
when a Dwight Gooden throws the ball. Nobody wants a NolanRyan or any of the great fast ball pitchers to be throwing a ballunder any kind of influence, so that there is a safety factor in base-
ball, too. Where safety is involved, clearly some kind of testing is
something I would recommend.

It doesn't have to threaten anybody's privacy. It could be totallywithout any names, no way of recording who is positive or who isnot, just a test sample that says OK. There were 100 employees.
One hundred were tested. It was one positive for something fairly
minor You are dune. Forget it. If it is a place where major safety
is involved, don't wait until two airplanes crash. Don't wait until
there is a nuclear accident. You had better do that on a fairly regu-
lar basis to see that the underbelly of that system is not attacked.

Mr. GUARINI. Yes, everybody drives a car, so even if there is nosafety in the workplace, still a man behind the wheel of a car couldbe dangerous instrumentally, so therefore the public is at risk if
you really keep analyzing the question.

Mr. UEBERROTH. I think you should also be practical as to what is
acceptable in our society. You did not cause, I did not cause, but we
both had a hand in causing, a society where the percentage num-
bers are very high for people who are experimenting with and
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using drugs. I don't think you can put the entire country under
martial law.

You ought to develop a plan that is practical and may be accept-
able by industry, by the private sector, by the public sector.

Mr. Gmeatim. Thank you.
The CHAixmAN. The Chair would like to recognize the presence

of two members of the committee, Mr. DioGuardi from New York
and Mr. Fauntroy from the District of Columbia, and we thank
both of you for joining the committee.

Mr. Clay Shaw.
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Ueberroth, in re-

cponse to the other question, you said there was two factors. One
was safety. I don't believe you said what the other one would be.

Mr. UEBERROTH. One is safety and one is where you have the
knowledge that there is a problem. If there is no manifestation of a
problemif they wanted to shut off the lights in my house, and
there was no World War II, that is obviously something I am
against. Unfortunately, this problem manifested itself very well

'and very clearly and it is very easy to see.
Mr. SHAw. I understand that. So in the question, to bring it on

further, is to perhaps someone driving a mail truck, if you suspect
a problem, would you have that individual subject to

Mr. UEBERROM. Not as a long-range solution, but as a short-
range solution I think you have to do it.

Mr. SHAw. So what you are saying in answer to Mr. Guarini's
question was that you would not subject all Federal employees to
drug testing

Mr. UEBERROM. No.
Mr. SHAw [continuing]. But you would make all Federal employ-

ees subject to it should there be a reason to test it.
Mr. UEBERROM. Yes, a clear, verifiable reason, yes, I think that

under those circumstances you ought to test.
Mr. SHAW. What Members of Congress, their staff or Federal em-

ployees who have top secret security clearances?
Mr. UEBERROTH. I'm not going to get the law enforcement ex-

perts, those I know very well, to tell you about that. I would hope
they would show some leadership and maybe volunteer.

Mr. SHAw. Mr. Ueberroth, I'm glad to hear you say that. You
were my inspiration and my office's inspiration to volunteer for
drug testing, which we have completed. Also, the stance and un-
compromising position that you have taken and being the strength
that you are in your own industry for my filing a bill which would
require mandatory drug testing of Federal employees with top
secret security clearance. I think this is awfully importay.t.

I was thinking about the part of your testimony where you drew
a parallel between the outrage of parents as to the presence of one
AIDS victim in the classroom and who the parents have not really
been mobilized to the point where they are today. I personally got
very interested and very deeply involved in the question of drugs
because of the fact that I do have children. This is something that
perhaps the Mothers Against Drunk Driving should begin mobiliz-
ing that type of thing, and perhaps get the fathers even more in-
volved than they are.
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You made reference in your statement that you were angry. I
subscribe, as I am sure you do, because of the action that you have
taken, that you don't get mad, you get even. I think in this particu-
lar regard, the best revenge is success, and in your small area in
baseball, you have had a success. I hope we can start looking at
some successes in the workplace.

Mr. UEBERROM. You know, our success is going to be recorded
over this year and next, and we are not going to go out and bragabout it, but baseball players are quality individuals. Most of them
didn't have a problem. The problem will be over with. It would not
be so important that we get rid of our problem if it weren't for the
fact that we are a domino institution, because wt l'ascinate the
public. We are the national pastime. We are the fabric of society.

If the word gets clearly out that our little institution has solved
its problems due to all kinds of meansdrug testing is just part ofitif that is successful, it does encourage jUnior highs to say that
they can also solve their problems. And every part of this society
has to go to work.

Mr. SHAW. You are certainly clearing the air as far as the role
model that you athletes are. The American public holds athletes in
higher esteem than they do members of Congress, but perhaps we
can correct that ourselves by setting a better example for the
American people.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Oxley.
Mr. Oxixy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Commissioner, I remember when I was a youngster and a base-

ball fan even then, I had a chance to visit a locker room of a major
league team, and I remember how shocked I was when I walkedinto the locker room and saw several of the players actually smok-
ing cigarettes, and a couple of them were drinking beer. I guess
that never left me. I guess at a more innocent age, I was somewhat
shocked by that.

Then I remember reading about one of your predecessors, prob-
ably one of the greatest commissioners in baseball, Judge Landis,
reacting to the Black Sox scandal in which he actually banned
some players for life after that scandal of an apparent attempt tofix games in the World Series.

Then we come to the 1980's and we have the revelations of a
good number of players who have obviously admitted to abusing
drugs on a rather large scale. A lot of people, I think, were at least
interested in what may have happened to those players. I am not
necessarily advocating that in your position those players should
have been banned for life, but there are a lot of people, frankly,
who felt that that should have been the case, and indeed your com-ments, which I thought were excellent, and as a matter of fact it is
too bad that just C-SPAN is here, and not the major networks to
hear your comments, but a lot of people were frankly, I think, look-
ing for something perhaps of a firmer nature from the commission-
er's office if we are indeed at war with drugs.

If indeed that is a war, then perhaps some of those people had alegitimate reason to say that perhaps the penalty should have been
more severe than were meted out. Would you care to comment onthat?

4 tie
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Mr. UEBERROTH. I would be pleased to. Judge Landis was opel at-
ing in 1920, and not today. He will go down probably as tile great-
est commissioner. There was no way possible that in 1986, given
the laws of the land, that this commissioner could have banned
those players for 20 days, much less life. So it is impossible. All
those who would have liked that to have happened, it is frankly
impossible. It would be overturned in 7 minutes, and it would have
looked like a joke.

This commissioner could have grandstanded, banned them for
life and have it all turned over in 2 weeks, and everyone would
have said, "He tried hard," and that's that. The truth is they didn't
deserve banning. The truth is the Government had already made a
decision that these people were immune. Most of them had beaten
their problems. They had tried to become positive people in society,
and in fact they have. History will prove that most of these young-
sters are going to make a very meaningful commitment and are
making a very meaningful commitment to making this country
better in fighting drugs.

Sometimes a convert is the strongest advocate. But the truth is
that there is no way that if a baseball player did commit any kind
of crime that the commissioner has the authority to, or should
probably, ban him for life. That doesn't happen anymore. People
can commit murder and go serve 18 months. I think you know
that. So somebody on a baseball team who was lured into using
illegal drugs shouldn't necessarily be treated any different than the
rest of us.

Athletes will be treated differently because they are going to
always be in the public eye. Frankly, they get paid enough money
that that is one of the rifiks that go along with the job. But to
answer your question specifically, the rules are quite clear that the
fining authority of the baseball commissioner is $500, and the sus-
pensions, historically, are pretty well overturned, and the longest
they ever last is a few days.

Mr. Oxxxv. Commissioner, you had a chance to, I think, inter-
view each of the players.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Yes.
Mr. OXLEY. Without breaching any confidentiality, was there a

thread that ran through the basic reason why they first started to
abuse drugs. Is there something that tied all of them together that
would cause them to experiment with drugs? Did you get any kind
of feel for why this whole thing started in the first place?

Mr. UEBERROTH. Yes. The answera simple answer and short in
terms of all your people that need to testify is they thought it was
kind of OK. They thought that society said it wasn't very danger-
ous.

Remember the term "recreational?" Remember the term that
doctors used, experts used, "recreational drugs." A recreational
drug that can cripple? I don't know. That is recreational suicide.
They were under that kind of influence, and then they, you have
got to remember, had an awful lot of money and an awful lot of
free time. You put those ingredients together, and whether it is
stockbrokers, lawyers or whatever, you have the perfect setting for
a drug problem.
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report to you today that we also have a drug problem that is
blowing up at the junior high level at the $8 and $10 rate. It is out
of control. We are losing battles on all fronts.

Mr. 0y. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Tho CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fauntroy.
Mr. FAUNTROY. Mr. Chairman, may I request unanimous consent

to en!-er my opening remarks at the appropriate point in the
record?

The CaurtmAN. Without objection.
[The opening statement of Mr. Fauntroy appears on p. 92 .]
Mr. FLUNTROY. I would certainly like to add my commendation

to the commissioner for the moral leadership that he is giving in
that very important position and the obvious commitment that you
have ending drug abuse in athletics generally. My colleagues have
asked most of the questions which I wished to ask you.

I have the feeling, however, in terms ofyour responses that you
are out here with a popgun after an elephant.

Mr. UEBERROTH. If I could interrupt, I had a different term. I had
a slingshot against a herd of buffalo.

Mr. FAUN TROY. Oh, I see.
Mr. UEBERROTH. I didn't use it.
Mr. FAUNTROY. It does distress me that your powers to suspend

are obviously nonexistent and certainly Mr. Landis, in his time,
quite properly assessed the fact that if that kind of thing were to
go unchallenged and to continue, baseball would be few in Amer-
ica. Certainly those of us who play it and those of us who watch it,
the prospect of someone throwing a 110-mile-per-hour ball down
the strike zone and missing, or of someone being at the plate not
able to respond, is life threatening. So it does distress me, Mr.
Chairman, that you are apparently as helpless as others to deal
with what is an epidemic in the country, and that could threaten
life.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Congressman, please permit me to disagree. In
life you want results. Baseball will accomplish, has accomplished,
and is accomplishing the elimination of drugs. That's what you
want. If you want the union to agree and management to agree
that after four episodes with illegal drugs, you could get the guy
out for 3 years or 4 years, we will a.gree to that. But it is not going
to do a thing to stop drugs in baseball.

We are stopping drugs in baseball. We are going to be and are
successful. It is over. You are not going to hear of any more base-
ball scandals from these days forward. So the key thing is success,
and the key thing is to win that war or our little part of it.

If someone offered me the power, unlimited power to throw
people out of baseball if they were drug abusers, I would refuse
that power. I am not some great authoritarian who wants to sit
there with that much power, because Congress doesn't have the
power, the courts don't have the power. I think that nobody should
be given that power of life and death, because the baseball player
can't go get another job in the same industry.

An advertising executive making a half a million dollars, who
gets fired for drug abuse, can go to work for another advertising
agency. A baseball player doesn't have another baseball league to
go to that is going to pay him a half a million dollars. He may get
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a job for $500 or $1,000 a month somewhere, but he doesn't have
that opportunity. So I wouldn't take the authority if it was offered.

That day has passed. My responsibility to the baseball players, to
the millions of kids that follow baseball is to get drugs out of base-
ball. It is done.

Mr. FAUNTROY. I, finally, certainly understand Mr. Oxley's con-
cerns about how it is that athletes get involved, and I think you
have helped me to understand a good bit by suggesting that is all
right and that is recreational and that it doesn't bother you.

How effective are these antidrug lectures that professional ath-
letes give at our schools?

Mr. Ummutam. Well, you have to ask educators. Educators tell
me when an athlete will go and talk to youngsters, it has a very,
very, very positive effect. A lot of them do a lot. Nobody is record-
ing all that a guy like Eddie Murray is doing for kids. I mean he is
doing it in seven different areas, from camps to ballparks to what-
ever. Most of the ballplayers are good. Those that have had trouble
are doing the same thing. Thnt is nc t going to be very big news and
not very reportable. But every time au athlete can tell a youngster
stay clean, get off this stuff, say no to ar ugs, it is helpful.

Mr. FAUNTROY. I would just like to commend you for that and
encourage it because certainly it has that effect on me, and I am
sure Mr. Oxley, as well, would agree.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Thank you.
Mr. Gthuurn. Would the gentleman yield just for one second?
Mr. Ueberroth, the problem that some of these athletes have go

back to their high school days, their college days. They are deep-
seated within an individual. You are optimistic that you could cure
these people with the therapy and get them off drugs after they
have had the problem for almost all of their adult life?

Mr. UEBERROTH. See the message is, first of all, clear to a major
league baseball player that it is not tolerated anymore. It is simply
not tolerated. It is not tolerated at any level. At the minor league
level when they enter, and they all enter there, they are going to
be tested, and they are not going to get away with it. They are
clearly not going to get away with it.

Now, you find a youngster who comes from an inner-city high
school who has a problem who has never had attention. He has
never had counseling. He has never had education. He has never
had any break at all, and you wait until he is 19 and you fmd him
and then you say, "Aha, we caught one," and you throw him out of
the game? Wrong.

What you do is you establish rapport with that individual, and
you give him a chance to be clean, and I mean clean clean. He is
going to be continually tested. If he doesn't make the commitment,
and you don't get it done, that person is out of the game in effect,
because he is in an institution going the next step to get the cure.

If somebody cares enough about his profession, in this case a
baseball player, it is usually a chance out of pretty bad socioeco-
nomic area anyway. As long as he knows it is not condoned, the
chance of his coming forward with a problem becomes less and less.

Mr. GUARINI. It also serves notice on college athletes and high
school athletes that want to become professional ballplayers, too.

28
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Mr. URBKRROTH. The key thing that I see going wrong there is
the confidentiality. If you exploit for media purposes every college
athlete who has had a problem or has a problem, you are going to
be self-defeating. What you have got to do is make it clear that he
can't be in this game, it is not tolerated, and you use all kinds of
methods to do it.

I have to complimentour union is -doing-one heck of a fme job.
They have the same objective. Get drugs out of the game. I heard
somebody say something about smoking and beer. I get thousands
of pieces of mail on something which is a major problem. It is not
No. 1 in priority among drugs, but it is important; it is called chew-
ing tobacco, and it is a cancer causing substance.

The union spends a great deal of time on that, constantly educat-
ing baseball players, taking them through the problem. The usage
of chewing tobacco is coming way down in baseball. -It is a legal
substance, not illegal. I'm not going to ban it, but we are going toget rid of it. You have got to say, "No." You have got to start
taking a look at your little piece of society and say let's make it alittle better. Either progress or retrogress. Let's quit letting them
retrogress.

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. DioGuardi.
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and again I com-

mend you for your excellent testimony, Mr. Commissioner.
Mr. IJEsmutoTH. Thank you.
Mr. DloGuARm. I was interested in Congressman Shaw's observa-

tion that he voluntarily tested, and I was going to interrupt him,
but I couldn't. It is interesting that last week I had the occasion at
my annual physical, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Shaw, and I asked Dr.
Carey to extend the testing so that I would be voluntarily testedfor &rugs. I think that we should take that leadership position
here, and I commend you, Mr. Shaw for having done that, you andyour staff.

But do you know what he told me? He said, "Mr. DioGuardi, we
don't have the money to do it. I can't test you for drugs." I said,
"You have got to be kidding me. Would you test me anyway and
then bill me?" He rvs, "Well, I think I can do that."

I don't know where you got the money for your staff and for you,
Congressman.

Mr. OxLEY. If the gentleman will yield, I found the same thing soI paid for it myself.
Mr. DIoGuAmm. OK, well if you talk about where the money is

for the drug problem, you can start right here. Here we have Mem-
bers of Congress that want to be voluntarily tested for drugs, and I
was shocked to find out, Mr. ChairmanChairman Rangel, thatthis was not addressed in some formal way before, and now I have
got to rethink whether or not I have got enough money now to put
my own staff through this.

I think that this staff should take a leadership role, not in man-
dating for any Congressman or Congresswoman to be tested, but at
least allowing for the option.

The CilAIRAIAN. If the gentleman would yield, is the purpose of
the member taking this test to determine whether the member isusing drugs?

4n9
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Mr. DIOGUARDI. The purpose is to assure the public that people
in positions of leadership cannot only publish their tax returns and
their fmancial statements, which are nice to do and I think are im-
portant, but also to do some other disclosures which are equally im-
portant.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I might suggest to the gentleman that if it
is for that purpose that your campaign committee should be able to
provide that service.

Mr. OXLEY. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr._ thoGtritAm,_I_ think it is broader than that, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. OXLEY. Would the gentleman yield on that?
Mr. ThoGthuum. Yes, sir.
Mr. OXLEY. It is interesting that you brought that up, because

that was also my second thought after I found out that it was not a
proper House expenditure. I checked and found with the Ethics
Committee that it wasn't a proper function of the campaign com-
mittee because if that is subjecting your office to it, that becomes
an official function of the office which would then view your cam-
paign fund as a slush fund, which the rules of the House clearly
prohibit, but I would like to tell the gentleman from New York
that perhaps he would like to cosponsor another bill of mine that
would make it a proper House expenditure which would be an
amendment to the rules of the House of Representatives.

I feel very strongly about it, and I feel that we would get many
Members that would volunteer their office for testing if there was
that procedure.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Mr. Congressman, if the amount of money is not
all that extreme, I could get a few of my friends together, and we
would pay for the whole bunch of you.

Mr. OXLEY. Commissioner, that would also be illegal.
Mr. UEBERROTH. The thing that fascinates me, Congressman, as

you do say, you are under great- scrutiny, all of you, every tax
return, everything you do, every $10 lunch, $100 lunch, whatever.
All that is scrutinized, but we can takeI'm an accountant. I am
not a lawyer. I am an accountant by training. We watch every
dime that everybody spends in this country, but we can send some
blank checks abroad, as we have discovered in a country in south-
east Asia, and not even know where the money goes and not ac-
count for it.

One of my principal points in the seven points in trying to stop
this thing is aid and trade; we have to go back to the countries that
grow dope, promote dope and fire it across our borders like guns,
and start questioning that aid. Where does that money go? Who
gets it? Follow it down like they do Congressmen'severy dime
that comes from us, and let's stop it from happening.

Mr. ThoGuARDI. Mr. Commissioner, you have made my case. I am
only the fourth certified public accountant in Congress today. So
we are both accountants. Out of 535 people, 100 Senators, 435
House Members, only 4and Congressman Shaw is also a CPA
only 4 of us can claim the disciplined training of a certified public
accountant.

Part of my frustration after 22 years in the accounting profession
is that we have no plans here in Congress. Everything is reactive,
totally reactive. This committee, I think, is doing a great job, and
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Congressman Rangel is, but the system stinks. We can't come up
.Arith a strategic plan. We will let an IRS agent go because of the
deficit, when we know that he is worth his weight in gold when he
does audits because we need to know that the budget has to be bal-
anced every year.

What you are suggesting in your testimony is a plan, and we
need a plan for the future. Every dollar that is put into drug abuse
now probably saves $20 in 5 years, but for some reason this body
can't look beyond 1 year. The system has got to be changed. We
don't even have a capital budget. We will $100 million building on
a budgetary line along with any expenditures for education ofdrugs, so how can we plan?

Mr. UEBERROTIi. Let me just give you an overtone. I hear parti-
san politics arising a little bit. Let me just say one thing. As a
country we reacted and we declared war on terrorism because it is
a very visible kind of threat. A far more serious threat the terror-
ism of drugs in this country, and we are not declaring war, and we
somehow found the budgets and the manpower and the people, and
the public support, and everything else, and the congressional sup-port to go do something against people that were making a mock-
ery of us, but there are nations that are making a mockery of the
United States with a lot less publicity and a lot more effectiveness
attacking the underbelly of this country, and we are not doing any-thing about it.

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Commissioner, on behalf of the Con-

gress and this committee. We will be setting a special brain trust
to incorporate some of your ideas and to see whether or not we canjust strengthen our partnership because there are just so many
people giving up.

We heard police commissioners talking about legalization. We
hear school teachers saying take the profit out. So when it getsthat scary, to use your phrase, I think it is time for us really 'co
draw the wagons together and see whether or not we can come up
with some better ideas. You have brought some exciting testimony,
but more important than that, you have bri_Nught us a challenge, so
we will take a page from your book and see where we go fromthere.

You will be hearing from us, and we will try to adjust the meet-
ings around your schedule.

Mr. UEBERROTH. Thank you.
The CiutnimAri. The next panel is "Drugs in the Workplace." Dr.

Charles Schuster is the Director of the National Institute on Drug
Abuse. From the Wall Street Personnel Management Association,
we have Mr. E.A. Weihenmayer. Of course, I have already thanked
Peter Bensinger, the former DEA Administrator and Corporate
Abuse Consultant for being with us.

We are forced to operate on the 5-minute rule in order to reach
the rest of our committee objectives today, and so if there is no ob-
jections from the committee, we will allow at this time for your
entire statements to appear in the record and perhaps if you could
highlight that testimony in the 5 minutes allocated, we will thenbe able to question more. And if there is no objectionthe Chair
hears nonewe will start with Dr. Schuster from NIDA.

3 1
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES R. SCHUSTER, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE

Mr. SCHUSTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and mem-
bers of the committee. I would like to thank you for inviting me
here today to testify on the overall problem of drug abuse in the
workplace, as well as the issue of drug testing as a specific means
of decreasing drug abuse.

Although it is difficult to obtain precise figures from business
and industry on the cost of alcohol and other drug abuse, we know
that substance abuse related to accidents, loss of productivity, loss
of trained personnel, theft, insurance claims, and security costs has
made a significant enough negative financial impact to force many
employers to address the issue.

For several reasons it has been difficult to obtain precise data on
drug use from surveys conducted in the workplace. Businesses are
reluctant to share with the public any data they might have col-
lected for fear that they might reflect poorly on the quality of their
work or product or services. Employees are reluctant to report drug
use to their employers or at their place of work for fear of threat to
their job security.

We are, however, beginning to get data from seve:al NIDA-spon-
Bored studies which have examined the relationship oetween drug
use and work-related variables. These recently completed studies
have shown that current marijuana users have high rates of job
turnover, especially when they are concurrently drinking and
using other drugs. For example, the time between job entry and
termination for workers with current drug use is 10 months short-
er for men and 16 months shorter for women than for nondrug
users.

A national NlDA survey of adults aged 18 and older examined
the relationship between drug use and absenteeism from work.
More current marijuana users missed 1 or more days of work in
the past month because of illness or injury than did nonusers. This
was also true, I might add, for cocaine. Indeed, a more striking dif-
ference in drug use groups, however, was in the number of persons
who cut or skipped work. Seventeen percent of the current mari-
juana users skipped 1 or more days of work in the month prior to
this survey versus 6 percent of nonusers. Similarly, 17 percent of
cocaine users skipped 1 or more days of work in the month preced-
ing this survey, versus 7 percent of nonusers.

In summary, then, these data from these studies clearly indicate
that marijuana and cocaine use are associated with great job insta-
bility and increased job absenteeism.

though private industry has been somewhat reluctant to dis-
cuss drug programs or policies as well as data on drug use by their
employees, this attitude is changing. Within the last year, a major
transition has taken place in the business world. Progressive .zom-
panies have begun to adopt a position that society has a drug prob-
lem. Since you must draw your work force from this society, em-
ployers must develop policies and programs to deal with this prob-
lem.

Since its inception, NIDA has taken the lead in assisting busi-
ness, labor, and industry, as well as other governmental agencies in
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the area of drug abuse education, prevention programs, early detec-
tion and treatment efforts in the workplace. NIDA's Research
Technology Program has been instrumental in the evolvement of
the scientific basis for the assays which are suitable for the detec-
tion of drugs in body fluids and these new technologies have made
drug testing a valuable demand reduction tool.

Since the Department of Defense and other Federal agencies
have implemented testing in an effort to detect and reduce the in-
cidence of drug use, th r incidence of drug use by members of the
Armed Forces and agency staff has shown a continuing downward
trend. We believe a major portion of this significant decrease in il-
licit drug use is because of the mandatory urine testing. However, I
do not believe that drug testing by itself is the solution to control-
ling the problem of drug abuse, but it can be an extremely useful
tool within the context of an overall program or policy that
stresses treatment, prevention, and education.

In an effort to be of assistance to both labor and industry, NIDA
has recently prepared a question-and-answer booklet which pro-
vides answers to many of the numerous complex issues associated
with employee questions about drug screening. I have a copy of
that available if anyone would like to see it.

A major concern for all of us is the accuracy of drug testing.
NIDA advises that the accuracy and reliability of these methods
must be assessed in the context of the total laboratoty system.
First, the need to use assay systems which are based on state-of-
the-art methods and rigorously controlled procedures are essential,
particularly where the consequences to the individual of a positive
result are great. If the laboratory uses well-trained and certified
personnel who follow acceptable procedures, then the accuracy of
these results should be very high.

With the growing use of urine analysis, some type of guidelines
for proper use are essential; imposed either by the urinalysis indus-
try itself or by Federal or State regulation. NIDA plans to issue a
research monograph this fall on Guidelines to Technical Aspects of
Urinalysis. This document will consist of chapters written by ex-
perts in the field addressing the many technical issues associated
with urinalysis.

Another way in which we have tried to be helpful to business
and industry is illustrated by the conference we convened last
month here in Washington. This conference was to share informa-
tion and develop a consensus on the best policies, procedures, and
strategies for reducing drug abuse in the work force. I am pleased
to siy that over 150 companies participated, and as a result of this
meeting, NIDA expects to product, a consensus document within
the next 60 days which will give further guidance to business and
industry on these important issues.

Although we have made progress in addressing the problem of
drugs in the workplace, frankly we need more information in cer-
tain areas in order to continue advancing in this arena. We need
evaluation studies to better assess the impact of drug abuse on
business, as well as to determine the efficacy of employee drug test-
ing programs. Therefore, we are now working with some of the Na-
tion's largest businesses to design and carry out such studies.
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We also need better data on the use and abuse of alcohol and
drugs among employees in different occupational groups and work
roles. This will enable us to better understand the impact of the
work environment itself on the drinking or drug-taking behavior of
employees. Finally, I believe it is essential we further assist private
industry by providing technical assistance for the development of
certification procedures and quality acsurance guidelines for uri-
nalysis laboratories.

In summary, the workplace provides an excellent forum for deal-
ing with drug abuse through education, prevention, early interven-
tion, and referral for treatment. I would like to stress, from some-
one who has just come from a university setting and a treatment
background, that if you can engage people while they still have em-
piloyment prior to the time that their drug problem has gotten to
Ole point where they have lost their job, lost their family relation-
ships, et cetera, you stand a much better chance of doing some-
thing effective with them in terms of successful treatment.

We are trying to encourage the development of work force poli-
cies that will be powerful and effective enough to make a signifi-
cant impact on this country's chug-taking behavior and contribute
significantly to our overall den, smd reduction strategy.

This concludes my formal statement. I will be happy to answer
any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Schuster appears on p. 95.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Doctor.
The Chair now recognizes Mr. Weihenmayer, chairman of Wall

Street Personnel Management Association.

TESTIMONY OF E.A. WEIHENMAIER, PRESIDENT, WALL STREET
PERSONNEL DIRECTORS ASSOCIATION

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Congressmen.
I don't know that my comments will have the drama of our nation-
al pastime, but Wall Street is a pretty exciting place, too. I am the
director of human resources for Kidder, Peabody and a member of
the firm's operating committee. Kidder, Peabody is one of the larg-
est and oldest Wall Street firms. We have 6,500 employees, 65 of-
fices in the United States, and we are headquartered in New York
City. I am the chairman of the Wall Street Personnel Management
Association which umbrellas 40 of the largest firms in the securi-
ties industry. These companies have approximately 150,000-plus
employees.

We know that drugs are dangerous and have heard testimony to
that effect this morning. This weekend in New York City some
young man on crack walked into a police station and said he just
stabbed and killed his mother. Governor Cuomo has just an-
nounced a major initiative in New York because of the drug prob-
lem. These are the things that are public and visible, but I assure
you that inside companies, on a much less public basis, there is
great concern, great concern over employee drug use. Kidder, Pea-
body, for example, has 225,000 clients. These are men and women,
retirees, widows, widowers, many IRA'z, small accounts, and obvi-
ously some quite large accounts also. Managing these accounts,
trying to grow these accounts in a responsible way, is an awesome
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responsibility. Just recently, for example, we had a cashier in one
of our offices who was skimming the checks of an elderly individ-
ual who had an account with us. Every time a small deposit wac
made, these checks would be skimmed off basically to support her
drug habit and the drug habit of her boyfriend. The amount in that
case was $10,000 in total.

At the other extreme is another recent case, happening within
our own firm, a multi-million-dollar bond theft. The individual who
was involved here made the first three thefts to resell the bonds to
organized crime at a small portion of the face value, basically to
support a drug habit, and the next 13 sales which he made were
under a death threat, and he got no money. The thefts originated
because of a drug problem.

Fortunately, in both cases the clients suffered no losses, but cer-
tainly we still have a problem. We are asking principally really
that you share our concern and help us. I want our industry not
only to encourage self-addressing this problem, to institute drug
prevention programs, and believe, in fact, that we should be held
responsible for doing this.

We do try to help ourselves. We train our account executives to
uphold the trust that I referred to earlier. We certainly teach our
managers to monitor accounts carefully. We insure all of our ac-
counts in the event the system does break down. We bond all of our
employees, and when we interview prospective hirees, we screen
them extensively, and try to conduct good reference checks, not
just the perfunctory letters that we all send out. We call previous
schools, previous companies, previous supervisors. We conduct
these reference checks, and we conduct fingerprint examinations
under regulations of the New York Stock Exchange.

Lately, we have become alarmed at the national drug epidemic.
We are concerned about employee drug use. There is no reason, we
assume, that Wall Street should have any less of a problem than
the Nation. If you were to walk around on Wall Street, you would
be amazed at the accessibility of drugs. And, of course, on Wall
Street there is ample money to pay for these drugs. So we believe
that we at least have the same problems that our country has.

Kidder, Peabody and other securities firms have embarked on a
number of drug prevention programs. We have a five-point pro-
gram which I would like to share with you. We think it is a bal-
anced program. It indicates, and we hope reflects, the responsibility
we feel to our clients, but it also is sensitive to and, I hope, reflects
the compassion that we feel for employees.

First, we have a written policy which is distributed to all employ-
ees. It basically says that having controlled substances in your
system without medical authorization is against company policy.
We don't focus on when the drugs were taken. We don't say where
they were taken, and we don't say whether you are job impaired.
We simply say that you can't have drugs in your system.

I would think from hearing your comments today that you would
share with me the feeling that we in industry are better off if we
have a drug-free environmentsafer, less fraud, better efficiency,
better attendance, a more productive industrial system. I think you
would share that belief with me.
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We feel we have a business right to work toward, to strive
toward, a drug-free environment. We also feel we have a legal
right. And we certainly want to reflect the responsibility that we
have to our clients.

The second thing that we do is to require all new employees to
sign a policy acknowledgement. They acknowledge the policy, and
they also acknowledge that the company will take steps in the
future, without those steps being specifically defmed, to insure ad-
herence to the policy that I mentioned earlier. We give this policy
acknowledgement to employees in the enrollment process, as part
of the enrollment procedure. This has been signed by over 1,000
employees since we initiated this program, and we have had no in-
cident resulting from it.

The third thing that we do in the New York general metropoli-
tan area is to conduct a drug screen on all new employees, a uri-
nalysis, either preemployment or on the first day of work. Now,
any positive that results from a first test is, without the firm even
knowing about it, automatically sent for a reconfirmation within
an expensive, and I am told, 100-percent scientifically accurate
retest and confirmation. We never get information just on the first
positive.

We have tested 526 people. Only 38 have tested positive. I think
that is very low. Why do I think it turns out to be such a low
number? Well, we certainly advise individuals that they are going
to be tested. We know that some people walk away from the policy
we have, from the drug testing that they are going to take. We
know that this happens, and as far as we are concerned, that is
fine. We also know that it is possible to manipulate the test. Specif-
ic drugs are predictable in terms of how long they stay in the
system. But still, despite that, and despite the fact that this testing
is not a perfect answer, it does set the tone for a drug policy and
overall prevention program which we think makes sense. We have
had no employee problems develop from the 526 people that we
have tested.

You would be surprised probably to learn that we have hired
some of the 38 people, not many, but, some that tested positive.
These were people that some before and some after the test admit-
ted that their use was social and infrequent. They pledged to dis-
continue their drug use. They signed the policy acknowledgement,
didn't fight us on that score, and then agreed to be tested at any
time within the next 6-month period. We have conducted those
tests. Of course, we made this hiring decision in coordination with
the hiring supervisor, and management was involved. I can say
that every employee who was hired on this basis has been coopera-
tive in the retesting process.

The fourth point of our program is specific training for supervi-
sors and managers in drug-related matters. You would be surprised
how generally uninformed supervisors and managers can be about
the drug issue. We also conducted drug education among our em-
ployees.

The fifth step of our program is an employee assistance program
set up with an outside organization of professionals to help employ-
ees beat their drug problems. There are two ways you can use the
EAP, the employee assistance program. One is self-referral. An em-

.3 6



33

ployee may call directly to the EAP and on a totally confidential
basis, with Kidder paying for all of the diagnosis, start to take
steps to resolve the drug problem that the employee has.

Second, we as a company on occasion do refer employees who
have performance problems which we feel are due to on some sort
of personal problem, which often times means a drug problem. In
that case there still is a reasonable extent of confidentiality, but we
do get some feedback. We have the same employee assistance pro-
gram outlet for alcohol.

That is our five-point program. Maybe there should be a sixth
point, which I have not mentioned, because we do not screen cur-
rent employees now except for cause. It is a weak link in our drug
prevention program. Why don't we do it? We are simply letting the
legal and social issues clarify themselves, because while we have
been advised that testing our current employees would be legal, we
also recognize that viewed from an employee standpoint, there are
certain invasion of privacy issues. So we have made no decision on
this issue yet. When we do make the decision, we clearly are going
to have to weigh these concerns versus our responsibility to 225,000
clients.

We are comfortable in testing airline pilots, bus drivers, nuclear
powerplant operators, Dwight Gooden, because he has a 100-mile
fast ball. We are concerned because of physical safety.

What about the financial safety of 225,000 clients? It seems tomeI find it so easy to make that connectionthat not only do we
have a responsibility as an industry, but we have an obligation to
make sure that we provide a drug-free environment which can
better ensure our clients the trust that they deserve. We hope that
you share our concern in this. I am certainly encouraged with all
the positive commentary and the concern that has been represent-
ed here today.

A drug-infested industry is not good for anyone, and I would just
implore you to work with us. Help us if we need legislation to clari-
fy the testing issue. Help us to work toward a drug-free environ-
ment in industry. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Weihenmayer appears on p. 106.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bensinger, welcome back to the committee.

You are in a different capacity, but we are glad to have you.

TESTIMONY OF PETER BENSINGER, FORMER DEA
ADMINISTRATOR, CORPORATE DRUG ABUSE CONSULTANT

Mr. BENSINGER. I appreciate the opportunity to come together
with old and knowledgeable friends. I think your congressional
oversight role is critical. You know the ravishes of drugs from per-
sonal visits you and your committee has made to treatment centers
to locations throughout this country. You have seen the loss of life.
You have been to our borders. You have been overseas in the grow-
ing countries and supported families of law enforcement officers
killed in the line of duty.

I won't make a long speech, but I do have tremendous respect for
what this committee has done and can do. I also think you have got
a key continuing role in what could be some new areas for the com-
mittee and its oversight. What are the Federal regulators? How are
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they dealing with the problem of drugs in the workplace in indus-
tries in which they regulate, and how, themselves, are they han-
dling their own employees with respect to the issue of drug testing
and drug policy? Here I am talking about regulatory agencies and
Health and Human Services, the Department of Transportation,
the Justice Department, agencies which in turn audit and regulate
private industry and are putting very detailed guides which I think
are needed and rules affecting the railroad, airlines, other agencies
and companies that are oversaw by the Federal Government.

I think the issue of drug testing needs to be fully aired out, dis-
cussed, floored, debated, decided. My sense is different than that of
Commissioner Ueberroth's. I don't think you test solely on the
basis of safety or if there is a demonstrated problem. Knowing the
availability of drugs in this country, the pervasiveness of drugs, I
can't think of an industry or a company that could sit backor law
firm for that matterand say, "We are free from drugs. We don't
have to worry about testing until somebody gets arrested from our
company."

I would urge the committee's attention to Kidder, Peabody and
other employers who are doing preemployment testing, and when
you get into testing, you will be able to look at preemployment
testing, fitness for duty testing based on observed behavior, for
cause testing based on credible information which would lead an
employer to believe that someone has violated their company rules,
either by observed use, even if the person didn't act out of normal
or credible reports, postaccident testing, posttreatment testing
much as someone who is getting involved in an employee assist-
ance program, coming back to the workplace, and then acknowl-
edging their responsibility to stay drug free.

From a treatment standpoint, that is an important coercive force
because people on drugs, whether it is alcohol or illegal drugs, it is
a disease of denial, and the threat of a drug test is a significant
deterrent. Finally, the periodic, announced test, which is character-
ized by random testing. This is given quiet a bit of attention in the
press. I think that companies should not abandon consideration of
that initiative. I think they should reserve the right to do it. I
think in many cases there are compelling reasons why it can be ef-
fective. I think you will have an excellent witness in Paul Mu lloy
to talk more about that.

I don't think anyone has a civil right to violate the law whether
on the job or off the job, and using illegal drugs anywhere is
against that law and has impact not only on the person, but on
people in the general public, coworkers, and society.

The terrorism references were excellent, and I want to cry out
when I see we are going to spend $4 billion on bricks and mortar,
and I don't know how much they are spending on intelligence col-
lection and enforcement in this antiterrorism. But if you took 10
percent of that $4 billion and put it to collect information and put
some informants into those terrorist groupsand I am sure their
agency is doing thatI'd feel better. I think also if we look at the
money spent fighting drugs compared to that $4 billion, you will
fmd that is a fraction thereof.

I talked with the chairman before and Representative Shaw
about a forfeiture fund irL which the assets of the drug traffickers
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could be used to fmance their own destruction. We have got toxicwaste problems. We have a superfund for toxic waste. I would com-mend the Congress to consider taking the billion dollars or morethat will be collected this year in cash, real estate, stocks and
bonds or properties from drug traffickers and turning it around to
use against this group for education enforcement prevention pro-grams.

You will hear someone say we are turning the policrmen into
bounty hunters. That isn't what has happened at EPA. I think
your law enforcement oversight, the internal security safeguardsand the congressional oversight of law enforcement, rather thanfacing a new problem, could probably encourage law enforcementto go after the money and the assets which are really the reasonthe traffickers are starting in the first place.

I think the issue of the bookkeeper that Mr. Weihemnayer madereference is a good one. Someone who is in accounting, someonewho is in processing files, someone who is not running a locomotive
or an airplane can have a traumatic impact on a company, its em-ployees, and the public health and the sem* of fmancial assets.So I would not exclude such employees from drug testing whether
in private industry or public agents.

I would add one or two other comments. I think testing is an im-portant tool. It is not a panacea or a magic wand. It needs to be
complemented by education for all employees, by a written policy,
by supervisory training, by testing of, if necessary, employees man-agers for cause and fitness. I think contractors for private employ-ers in the Government need to be put on notice that there policiesneed to reflect a drug-free, alcohol-free environment. I think thatyou have to have an employee assistance program.If you want to have your testing program readily accepted, Ithink that program, though, should not be a safe haven for some-one in violation of the company policy. I think EAP should neitherbe a cause for, nor prevent the imposition of discipline for a clearcompany policy. I see some encouraging signs in private industryin facing up to the reality of this issue, and I think that that isgoing to be needed because the information I have is much likethat of the congressmen's opening statements; that the availabilityof drugs is higher, the purity is higher, the price is lower, the over-dose deaths are up, and the likelihood of suppressing narcotics atthe source is not very encouraging.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate beinginvited to appear before you, and I would be happy, as you know,
to answer any questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Chairman Rodino, a senior member of this committee and chair-man of the Judiciary Committee, will be introducing a resolutionsometime this week calling for a White House conference on this

very serious matter. Most all of the members of this committee willbe joining in with him.
Pending that, however, the chair will be reaching out to asksome of the people in the private sector as to whether they wouldbe willing to join a task force, a brain force to get new ideas as to

where the Congress could and perhaps should be moving. Mr. Wei-henmayer, I am making that statement based on what you said;
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that where the private sector is reaching out trying to do some-
thin 1., at the very minimum the government should be there to
give you the type of assistance that you need, and so you will be
hear ing from us.

Dr. Schuster, of course, you would be invited, but recognizing the
severe restrictions that the governmental employee has. We would
like to have this a little broader, but we will be calling upon you
for consultation and advice and direction.

Mr. Gilman.
Mr. GliawAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With regard to the

entire panel, and I am addressing the questions to all the panelists.
Are you all in agreementand I take it you arethat drug testing
certainly is recommended for industry for the private sector?

Mr. Bensinger says, yes. Dr. Schuster?
Dr. SCHUSTER. In conjunction with other aspects of a program, as

I think all of us have agreed drug testing in and of itself is not the
complete answer. It should be viewed as part of an overall policy.

Mr. GumAN. Let me refme the question. Drug testing together
with a consultation program and treatment, would you all favor
that?

Dr. ScHusmx. I would say that drug testing should be
Mr. GmmAN. Would you put the microphone in front of you?
Dr. SCHUSTER. My view is that drug testing is a very powerful

tool. I think that Mr. Ueberroth stated that it may be essential in
certain industries that this be carried out. I think that it is a
matter that has to be judged on the basis of each and every work-
place.

Mr. GILMAN. Do you think t re is a significant enough problem
to warrant whatever costs might be involved? Do you think the
problem is that significant?

Dr. SCHUSTER. Given the fact that we know that, particularly
among younger people in the 18- to 30-year age group, significant
number of people who are using illicit drugs, I think each and
every employer should consider using drug testing in their own
place of business.

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. Mr. Weihenmayer?
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I would certainly support it. I would be con-

cerned that, if any boundaries are ever drawn, they will be drawn
too narrowly. For example, we talk about physical safety. Then we
talk about financial safety, and then someone questions, well how
about the person who is driving a car and runs into somebody and
kills them because he happens to be using drugs. I don't think you
can draw any lines within a very well-defined area of concern.

I think that there are too many situations where in which test-
ing is warranted. I would also add that, while this is not the point
of my testimony, certainly if the workplace became more drug free,
we would affect the demand tremendously. That may be the way in
which we want to attack the drug problem in conjunction with ef-
forts made on the supply side.

Mr. GILMAN. Well, I think that this is one of the underlying pur-
poses of getting to drug testing in the workplaces, as well as the
safety of fellow workers.

I don't quite understand the distinction that you draw between
the new pre-employment testing and the existing. What is the fme
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line of putting a policy out for new employees of making them get
tested? What is your total work force in your company?

Mr. WEIHENMP&YER. 6,500 people.
Mr. GiLmAN. So you are testing a very minor number in your

entire work force. Why the reluctance in going ahead with the re-
mainder? If it is such an important aspect with pew employees,
why isn't it important with existing employees?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. It is an important aspect. As a matter of fact,
we are in some sort of transition toward completing our drug pre-
vention program. Our management committee, the top 10 people in
the firm, have indicated that they would set an example by putting .'
themselves through this volimtary drug screening.

Mr. GILMAN. Agaii, I don't understand that reluctance. So you
are doing it with new employees. You are giving them a policy.
You are making them go through the testing. Why do you draw
that distinction?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I suppose it is one of pragmatism, a recogni-
tion that the social and legal environment, frankly, is a little bit
unclear.

Mr. GI ',max. Why is there less of a turmoil in the new employees
than in the old employees?

Mr. WEIMENYLAYER. I think, practically speaking, we are in a
stronger position to test a new employee or a person that wants to
be an Pmployee, and maybe to reject that person, among other rea-
sons as well, if he is a drug user.

Mr. GnmAN. Well, aro you saying that you would be reluctant if
you found one of your old time employees handling these million
dollars that are using their funds for narcotics, you would be reluc-
tant to discharge them?

Mr, WEIHENMAYER C , we would certainlyunder any fraud sit-
uation, dismiss the ee immediately, whether or not the
person was using drut:

Mr. Grimm Do you think it is important to try to fmd out who
those areas of responsibility are involved in that kind of abuse?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I believe so, but there is a body of opinion
that if and when that is done, there will be other voices besides the
companies that will be heard, and I am not speaking just about the
employees. You may, frankly, have testimony here today of people
who will dispute whether or not we have a right to test all of our
employees.

I am asking you, sir, and your committee to help us clarify the
situation so that we can proceed more comfortably in doing what
we think needs to be done to resolve or address this drug problem
in American industry.

Mr. GiLidAN. Well, what I am saying is I don't think you need
any clarification or any laws to do it. It is something that a compa-
ny can do by way of a contract with their employees. I would think
that you might want to take a look at what you have amongst the
existmg employees, and I would urge all of our private sector in
any of those areas of responsibility where they have people in posi-
tions of responsibility to take a good hard look at what we are con-
fronted with.

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I am hoping, frankly, to learn from testimo-
ny of other people and the exchange that they Lave with the com-
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mittee, about the general sense of this very critical issue. The
things that I outlined in the five-point program are really not all
that controversial. The controversial thing, I believe, is testing cur-
rent employees on a random basis. It is not quite so simple as just
to go ahead and do it.

Mr. GimmAN. Just one more question. I know my time is up.
Mr. Bensinger, as the former administrator of our drug pro-

grams, any recommendations about what we should be doing that
we are not doing at the present time, and not just addressing it to
drugs in the workplace?

Mr. BENSINGER. Well, I think going beyond the issue of drugs in
the workplace. My sense would be that the resources still concern
me, particularly those at the State Department level, and I would
say that in addition that the Government's new initiative, NIDA
perhaps taking the lead in stimulating and providing forums, per-
haps even giving some certification guidelines to labs should be en-
couraged. I think that the impact of drugs is going to need to be
addressed everywhere. We have not done it very wellin schools,
at home, at work, overseas, even within our own governmental
units.

I think you will need a full court press everywhere. But in the
industry you have got some leverage, and you are going to reach
120 million people in the workplace who are parents, who need the
education, who need to reducethe acceptability of 3 percent is ap-
palling if that is a good figure, and 8 percent is not uncharacteris-
tic. It could be 20 percent positive people, and that is dealing with
drugs, Ben, that are going to get out of the system very quickly,
cocaine in hours, in its principle metabolite in less than a day and
a half. So you are not going to pick up because of the testing and
time sensitivity of the drug, the total drug use of anybody applying
for a job.

Now, I think the Government needs to more, more in its overseas
efforts, fund its programs not on an annual basis, but over 4 or 5
years, turn the traffickers' money against themselves and use some
of the Federal education resources far more effectively. In the field
of prevention, I think the NIDA budget is woefully inadequate.
With its present director, I know a committed individual, I just
don't think that fighting a $100 billion problem with available
funds in prevention will do the job.

I think having forums is great. They may have to do more with
FDA in some oversight.

Mr. GuseiAN. And one quick questionthank you, Mr. Ben-
singerto Dr. Schuster. What are you doing to try to encourage
more education out there amongst our young people?

Dr. SCHUSTER. First of all, we have the national clearinghouse
which provides a variety of materials to treatment personnel and
the school systems.

Mr. GuatAisi. But besides the literature, what are you doing that
encourages States to do more about drug education. We are ap-
palled to find how few States have any mandatory educational pro-
grams.

Dr. SCHUSTER. NIDA's primary responsibility in this area, at the
present time, is to provide information to those people who seek it
from us.
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Mr. GILMAN. Do you have any responsibility that encourages
States to do more by way of education?

Dr. ScHusTER. We certainly are in contact with all of the State
agency people who are involved in the area of drugs.

Mr. GllawAx. Are they doing enough?
Dr. ScifusTER. No.
Mr. GEmAx What are we doing to encourage more?
Dr. SCHUSTER. We are a resource for providing them with infor-

mation. We also hold workshops for the State drug abuse agenciesso they can get the most up-to-date information to dispense
throughout their States. In addition, we are working on developing
joint efforts with the Department of Education targeted at school-
age youngsters.

Mr. Grud AN. I yield to the chairman.
The CHAmmem. Thank you, Mr. Gilman.
Dr. Schuster, we are not here to embarrass you, but your agency

is doing absolutely nothing, and to say that you are working with
the Department of Education means that you are doing less. We
have had hearings throughout these United States. We have talked
with city and State officials. They have no curriculum, no program,
and the best that we can come up with as an oversight committee
is that your agency and some others may from time to time invite
people to attend on a volunteer basis a conference or two in Wash-
ington. So I know that you can't be proud of your agency's record
or lack of it, and certainly you are not responsible, but we don't
want you to be trying to be creative and thinking of things that
you would like to be doing, because we have already checked it out.

Dr. SCHUSTER. I would say to you sir, that I think the drug prob-
lem is becoming increasingly recognized.

The CHAmmAN. Dr. Schuster, don't do this to your profession.
This epidemic has been going on for two decades.

Dr. SCHUSTER. Absolutely.
The CHAmmAx. And it doesn't help us all as partners in govern-

ment to say that your agency, the National Institute of Drug
Abuse, is recognizing the problem.

Dr. SCHUSTER. No, sir. I said that in my brief sojourn here in
Government, which has only been the past few months, every-
where I goto the Department of Justice, the other departments
everyone is now talking about demand reduction. Everyone gener-
ally acknowledges that supply reduction is not the complete answer
to this problem by any means.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Schuster, when the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration and the Justice Department is talking about demand
reduction, then you know this is the last game we have in town. I
mean it is tragic that they have to do it, but it would be helpful if
you could send to this committee what you think could be done, or
what you would want to be done, or where the Congress should be
moving. But if the law and order people are saying they can't do
anything, if the State Department are not doing anything, then
certainly when it comes to reducing demand, and you are saying
that they are looking at it as a possible area to get mvolved in

Dr. SCHUSTER. Actually there are numerous programs now
within the Department of Justice, within the FBI and many of theagencies-
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Mr. GILMAN. If I might interrupt, Dr. Schuster, it is not Justice
that has to educate our young people. Yes, they have some worth-
while programs going out into some of the schools periodically, and
some of the sports people do it, but that is not a national educa-
tional program. What we are concerned aboutwhen I go to my
own State and fmd the Commissioner of Education reporting to us
that out of a $6 billion State education budget, last year they devot-
ed only $140,000 to all the health programs, including alcohol, in-
cluding sex education, including narcotics. This year they raised it
to the grandiose sum of $170,000 out of a $6 billion budget.

Something is radically wrong when you have a major problem,
and our enforcement people tell us that if we don't get to the
youngsters by the time they reach their sixth and seventh grade,
forget about them. What are we doing at a national level to encour-
age, to mandate that kind of education?

We have a measure in, joined with our Chairman, Mr. Rangel,
and a number of members on this committee in providing close to
$1 billion additional funds as seed money to the States to try to en-
courage them to move further. What is your agency doing to try to
do just that very thing, to encourage greater education nationwide,
not just making literature available.

Dr. ScHusTER. Well, sir, I would say that activities certainly in
the area of prevention services are limited. You must understand
that this is not even a budgetary item at NIDA. It is mandated pri-
marily as a research organizationto gather knowledge and to pro-
vide this knowledge for the use of others. I would welcome the op-
portunity to engage in more active prevention types of activities.

One of the things I would point out
Mr. Gmm AN. But, Dr. Schuster, if I might interrupt, you said you

would meet with the education commissioner. What do you do in
these meetings? How do you work together? You say there is some
sort of a relationship.

Dr. ScimsTER. No, I said we are about to establish this type of a
relationship. We are concernedI am personally concerned as the
new Director at NIDAwith getting a better picture of the govern-
mental programs in the area of prevention. As I mentioned to you,
everywhere I go individuals are talking about demand reduction,
and, I, as yet do not have a clear picture of the total package that
the Government is involved in.

Mr. GILMAN. Well, I would hope that now that you recognize that
there is that problem and are hearing so much about it as we have
been hearing about it for years, that you would work closer togeth-
er with the education commissioner and try to evolve a nationwide
program on education. There isn't a mandate out there. There isn't
an awareness of the need to do that apparently.

The CHAntatiusr. Mr. Guarini. I fail to understand the gentle-
man's recommendation. If there is no programs from the Depart-
ment of Education, and he is doing all of the research, and he has
no way to put it out, what in God's heavenshe has got to share it
with the Secretary of Education.

Mr. GILMAN. We hope that some program would be evolved thatcould be
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we would have to get a third agency in-

volved.
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Dr. SCHUSTER. No, sir, that information does go to the Depart-
ment of Education.

The CHAIRMAN. But they don't do anything with it, Dr. Schuster.
So I am saying we have to fmd some third agency, because all their
research is someplace in Washington. It is not in my district.

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Doctor, this comes down to how you perceive your role, how you

perceive the responsibilities of the National Institute on Drug
Abuse. Do you feel that you have an educational role that you
should be involved in the thrust forward and go into the States and
being active? Is that what you think your mission is?

Dr. SCHUSTER. As I pointed out in the beginning, the National In-
stitute on Drug Abuse, as you are well aware, at one time was re-
sponsible for treatment, prevention and a variety of areas, the total
package in terms of the area of drug abuse. Since implementation
of the block grant, NIDA's primary mission has become one of

-funding research in such areas as developing new treatment modal-
ities for those who are already dependent upon drugs, as well es
research into new techniques for prevention.

Mr. Gthuurn. So you have become a research institute?
Dr. SCHUSTER. Primarily.
Mr. GUARINI. So you don't view yourself as having an education-

al role.
Dr. SCHUSTER. No, I would not say that. Research is not an end

in and of itself. I think our primary purpose is to be able to provide
the data that is needed by the public, by treatment people, by
people in prevention based upon the scientific research which we
carry out.

Mr. GUAIUNI. Now, do you have an adequate budget to do the job
that you think you have the responsibility to do?

Dr. SCHUSTER. You are talldng now about research?
Mr. GUARINI. About N1DA as you conceive your job. Has the

Gramm-Rudman cut back on your funds? Have you gotten the
funds that you expect? Can you do adequately the job with your
budget as it is so structured?

Dr. SCHUSTER. It is obviously true that we could conduct more re-
search and we might move more rapidly with additional funding. I
think that probably the area in which we have been most criticized
is in the area of the prevention clearing house and the educational
aspects of our program, because the Gramm-Rudman did dispropor-
tionately affect that. That is simply because those funds come out
of our operating budget, and some of those costs are fixed.

Dr. GuARDn. So that Gramm-Rudman has crippled your efforts
to a certain extent.

Mr. SCHUSTER. I would not say it has crippled them, but it cer-
tainly has curtailed them.

Mr. GUARINI. It has curtailed your efforts.
Mr. SCHUSTER. Yes.
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you.
Mr. Weihenmayer, if you had your druthers, would you test ev-

erybody in the workplace periodically rather than at random when
there is a cause?
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Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I believe that the only way that you are ef-
fectively going to make a big dent in the drug problem in industry
is by periodically testing all employees in industry.

Mr. GLTARINI. And would that be regardless of the job or regard-
less if they were a clerk in the file department, or whether they
were a manager of funds that made a responsible decision?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. In our industry, we would have a hard time
finding individuals who could not in some way impact on the ma-
nipulation of an account.

Air. GuAmm. Down to the point of the people who sweep the
floors in the building?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Certainly you could contrive a situation
where someone who does that job has a drug problem, needs
money, and is sifting through drawers to find account information
on which they take action. You could contrive any sort of situation
like that. I think the answer is that rather than argue about
which is what would happen if you said you were going to do four-
fifths of the work forcerather than argue about where that line
is going to be drawn, you just say that testing is unfortunately a
necessary evil.

I am not advocating it as something that is positive and good and
welcomed, but I think it is something that we need to do.

Mr. GuArmii. So what you would do, then, is test everybody in
every industry in the workplace as a matter of serving the public
interest.

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I would only ask that industries have the sit-
uation clarified so that, if we choose to test in our company or in
our industry, we feel comfortable in making the decision, that we
are on the right legal path and on a sound footing. I don't believe
we ought to mandate testing all employees on a national basis. I
think companies should feel, though, that they are on solid ground
to take the actions which they deem necessary to keep their drug
environments free.

Mr. Gumurri. How do you handle confidentiality in your compa-
ny?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Two confidentialities which are important:
regarding the Employee Assistance Program, which employees
refer themselves to, we really never get any information from tl
EAP as far as which employee has self-referred themselves to th-,
organization for help. We, honestly, legitimately do not get the per-
son's name. We pay the bill, but based on a number, and we don't
know the situation.

In terms of the drug testing, the testing information is held in a
separate file. It is only in one office that is administered by two
people. We do not keep all the actual reports, but do keep the
report that the lab makes just on a yea or nay. It does not go into
the departments.

Mr. GLTARINI. So the employee is protected in a confidential
manner.

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Well, I did tell you that if we hire an employ-
ee who tested positive and we have done that in a few cases
before we do hire that person, there has been a discussion with the
supervisor, because we feel that the supervisor deserves to know
that we have taken the step of hiring somebody who tested posi-
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tive. This person signed the acknowledgement. This person indicat-ed that his use was social and infrequent. He also indicated that he
is prepared to discontinue his drug use.

On that basis and the basis that we will test him over the nextmonths on a random basis, we feel comfortable in moving ahead in
conjunction with the supervisor.

Mr. GUARINI. Would that be limited to marijuana, or would youalso take that discretionary step if you were dealing with heroineor cocaine?
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. We haven't hired anyone that has used hero-ine. We have hired some people that claim social, infrequent and

casual use of cocaine or a one, two or three-time basis, and we just
happen to catch them. Certainly marijuana and cocaine are theissues with which we primarily are dealing. We have hired people
that have used those, but on the basis which I have indicated to
you.

Mr. GuAraxi. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Clay Shaw.
Let me say, Dr. Schuster, that I apologi7e to you personally for

my outburst. It was certainly not directed At you personally, but an
unfortunate outburst of frustration.

Mr. SCHUSTER. I appreciate that.
The CHAirtmAzi. Mr. Shaw.
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
To follow up on the gentleman from New Jersey, in my particu-

lar office I made it known that confidentiality vms of paramount
importance. I think to conduct drug testing in any other way wouldindeed be an infringement upon employees' rights, and those rights
I certainly hold sacred and wouldn't interfere with at all. The wayit was handled in my office was that each a the staff members had
an appointment to go over to Dr. Carey's office, at which time arepresentative from the lab was present.

They were given separate appointments. It wasn't a question of
everyone lining up with a specimen bottle. It was done with com-plete dignity. I don't think anybody was embarrassed or unhappyabout the way the test was handled, and the results were made
available only to me. I felt very strongly about that, and I think for
me to do have done otherwise would have interfered with rights in-dividuals.

Mr. Weihenmayer, I would like to compliment you and your com-
pany on your statement and what you are doing. I do believe, how-
ever, that some type of random testing of current employees is per-haps called for so that everyone is on the same footing so that you
don't have two classes of employees. I think that obviously that
policy can be brought into effect over a long period of time so 710
one is getting ambushed. But I thiak just the preience of the threat
of that possibility is going to be what keeps your employees drugfree.

Obviously, you are not out to catch them. You don't want tocatch them.
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Right.
Mr. SHAw. You just want them to stay off the illegal substances.
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. If I could just ask sir, if you know of any

companies that have introduced random testing which has gone
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completely unchallenged by one body or another. It seems the
social and legal environment is unclear at this point.

Mr. SHAw. Well, it is untested. It is a new environment that we
are in. I think some of the railroad workers have tested it. I believe
that Union Pacific has already gone through the courts with it, and
from the information that I have, their accident rate is down some
70 percent as a result of that. One error with switch can cause a lot
of damage to property and life.

Mr. BENSINGER. Congressman Shaw, the company that has em-
barked upon that is Southern Pacific, and they have a dramatic re-
duction in accidents, injuries, absenteeism. The oil riggers off shore
have also done periodic, unannounced testing. A number of compa-
nies have been doing it in specialized situations.

Generally, in the oil rigging situation there have not been chal-
lenges, and some of the other industrial settings grievances have
been filed, but I do believe that random, unannounced, periodic
testing is perhaps the best deterrent to reduce and drive down drug
use in industry or for that matter, in the military, and that an em-
ployer in looking at the 1970 OSHA regulations which require to
provide a safe environment has a responsibility to protect all the
other workers as well as the individual who may be concerned with
the test. Their privacy rights are at issue here.

I think that the testing for the protection of the workforce in
general for individual employees and for the public needs to be in-
terpreted broadly, and will, as it works its way through the courts.
We are seeing more arbitrators in the court look upon the safety of
the workplace as really the single most important criteria.

Mr. SHAw. I have seen a common thread go through the testimo-
ny today, and that has been making it very clear that you are not
out to cUch anybody, but that upon finding the presence of drugs,
the chance of rehabilitation and not an intermediate firing is the
accepted procedure. Am I correct on that?

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. That's correct. I would like to point out an
irony in the whole thing. If you, let's say, run an airline and there
is an accident, and the accident was a drug-caused type accident, I
am sure that there would be a great deal of public opinion, if not
legal opinion, that the airline or we as an investment house would
be liable for the lackadaisical precautions which we took in ensur-
ing that our environment was proper foi financial safety or physi-
cal safety.

On the other hand, frankly, industry fe Is (:onstrained, principal-
ly because this legal environment has not clarified itself, con-
strained from taking the action that peopiJ, if an accident happens,
say that we should have taken. So I think that we are caught
either way.

Mr. SHAw. Well, I think it is important noteI think that re-
habilitation, on-the-job rehabilitation migh, very well be proper in
your particular industry. I would hope that with regard to an air
traffic controller that they would be taken of' the line immediately
until their rehabilitation was complete anA r rtified, and an airline
pilot.

Mr. BENSINGER. Mr. Shttw, i think in .iustry, at least with the
companies we have work...a with -1 .issociations, if someone
shows up positive for a drug te:.t, n.j are not in a position, really,
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to continue on assignment until they test negative and have com-pleted an EAP program. The employer can't, in today's society, runthe liability of doing nothing, and with 22 million marijuana users,6 million cocaine users, and anywhere from 10 to 20 percent of theworkforce using drugs on or off the job, not having a proactive pro-gram is doing nothing, and I think causing a sapping of our produc-tivity and causing the accidents and injuries that have been de-scribed earlier.
Mr. SHAW. I have been told my time has expired. I would like to

pursue that at another time, and. I think the question of liability ofdoing nothing, could possibly not only lead to actual, but perhaps
punitive damages in some instances.

By the way, Peter, you look very comfortable back before ourcommittee.
Mr. BENSINGER. Thank you.
The CHAmmAN. Mr. Oxle
Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bensinger, you mayhave been present when I talked about a situation that existed inthe General Motors plant in my district which was written up inthe Wall Street Journal. But the interesting thing about that situa-tion was that General Motors determined that they had a realproblem with not only using drugs on the premises of the plant, arather large plant that employs over 3,000 people, but also the saleof those drugs, and as a result they met with the county prosecutor

of Richland County, and it was the county prosecutor's determina-tion that the best way to deal with the on site problem on theworksite was to bring in undercover security officers, have them
pose as employees, which of course they did, and as a result it in-volved a good number of arrests on the premises.

We are told it at least slowed down if not arrested totally, thesale of drugs on the premises of the plant. Is that, No. 1, an effec-tive means not necessarily excluding anything else, but simply aneffective means of doing that. It may not be necessarily effective inthis gentleman's business on Wall Street, but it is proven to be ef-fective in my estimation in an industrial plant-type of situation.Particularly for your background as the DEA Administrator,would you care to comment on that?
Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, I think the undercover investigative re-

source should be considered and used in private industry when ap-propriate. I think companies that go to the extent of providing edu-cation for their employees, the availability of an employee assist-
ance program, training of supervisors, which GM has had an excel-lent reputation in doing, and still find it has got a drug problem,must address it and the utilization of undercover investigators orcanine searches from time to time are appropriate, helpful and im-portant tools.

We advise clients to consider them in situations where there doesappear to be a continuing problem despite education, availability ofEAP. You are not always going to have a visible for cause informa-
tion on testing, so I would say an undercover investigation such asGM mounted was appropriate and would have the net impact of re-dur;ing drug sales and bringing drugs on to company property.

Mr. OXLEY. Is it your advice when you are asked by your clientsto inv,)lve local law enforcement initially?
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Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, at any time there is going to be an under-
cover investigation, our advice is to contact local law enforcement.
The company has the option of reaching out for _perhaps a private
investigative firm, perhaps resources from the State or local law
etforcement agency itself. But where companies can get into diffi-
culty is to try to keep within their own jurisdictions the violations
of the law, and any drugs found on a company's property, the com-
pany personnel director and safety director don't have an option.
They must call the police and turn that suspected material over to
them.

So, undercover investigations are only effective with the coopera-
tion of State and local police and prosecutive units.

Mr. Oxizir. We had some testimony when we were in San Diego
that there had been undercover officers used in school, which was
fascinating to me in that you could get an officer that would at
least be in his twenties to somehow be able to pose as a senior high
school student and were very effective in excluding a lot of drugs
and making a lot of apprehensions as a result of that effort.

So, it appears that that type of activity is not only going on in
the workplace where there is suspected thmg activities, but in the
schools as well.

I would like to ask you gentlemen one frrther question. I can
make a real distinction between someone who is preemployment
tested; that is, they are competing for a job and so whether they
are indeed using drugs or not becomes a significant factor in
whether they are going to be employed. I can make a significant
difference, or at least see a significant difference between that kind
of person and someone who is currently employed, where there is
no suspicion, no probable cause, if you will, to think that that indi-
vidual is somehow abusing drugs.

Now, for example, in my office I have no reason to think that
any of my employees are abusing or using drugs in any way. It just
appears to me thatand I may differ in that situation from my
friend from Florida. It seems that I have some problem to without
probable cause to ask my employees to undergo drug testing. I
would not necessarily be opposed to it for new hires, but it seems to
me that those employees do have certain rights that they have as
employees.

I would be curious as to all of your different opinions on that if
they are in fact different. Mr. Weihenmayer.

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I share your concern. I do differentiate be-
tween the two, and I believe we have a more difficult problem with
the current employee, and that's why we have not instituted point
6 of our program. For example, it is possible that some people
would argue that someone utilizing drugs is not job impaired.

Now, that doesn't mean, given our kind of industry, that we
want to sit around waiting for that person to have a financial obli-
gation that they can't handle and which leads them to steal from
us; before we recognize it. So we would like to take action in ad-
vance.

You may also have a pilot who can fly and who smokes marijua-
na all the time, and who can fly and not have an accident, until he
finally has one, and then it is too late. I do share your concern,
though.
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This is how, in a layman's term, it has been explained to me. If Ihave a private house, my house, and someone comes to my house, Ican say, I would like you not to smoke. Now, smoking is not illegal,I just don't want you to smoke. It is my house, and as long as itdoesn't violate some law, can't I determine who comes in my house.If I am a private company, can't determine who comes in myhouse to work? Are we violating some law if we frankly selectpeople that don't use drugs? I would like to think in a private orga-nization that we don't have a problem with that, but it is a some-what cloudy situation still.
Mr. Oxixv. Dr. Schuster, do you have any remarks on that?
Dr. SCHUSTER. I would simply say the utmost concern is thatwhatever policy evolves, it should be stated clearly in writing bythe company, and that suitable provisions be made for the conse-quences of testing positive. I also would like to emphasize that re-sults should always be confirmed, as Mr. Bensinger has said, withdifferent techniques to make absolutely certain that positive re-sults are truly positive.
Mr. BENSINGER. Congressman 9xley, I think that fitness for dutyis a criteria of employment for everyone, and in the absence of abehavioral observation, probable cause or a special reason, anintermittent or random testing program could be implemented by acompany, a private employer, with notice and with a sound expla-nation indicating the rationale for doing such, which is to deterdrug use, and to recognize that it is a disease of denial in which thedeterrent effect of a possible test will be significant.
I would also spell out the parameters, as Dr. Schuster, as ex-plained of the consequences of a positive test, and in those kinds ofcases generally, you would have, rather than an automatic dis-charge, perhaps even more reasons for an employee assistance pro-gram while they are off duty.
I would just add one item I forgot to mention on your other ques-tion on undercover investigation. I think when companies under-take them, it is essential that when they talk with the local policeand prosecutors they say when the arrests are going to go down,let's have a joint announcement so that the cooperation and theinitiative of the company is in the forefront of the news, not eightworkers arrested at the GM plant ane GM didn't know anythingabout it, and that the company's initiative, its participation in theundercover investigation and its presence at a press conferencewould be very important.
Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, gentlemen.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank this panel, and you will be hearing fromus to see when we can get together in a more informal setting.Thank you very much. Thank you, Dr. Schuster, and we welcomeany ideas that you may have.
The regulatory agencies panel, John H. Riley, Administrator,Federal Railroad Administration; James H. Taylor, Director, Officeof Inspection and Enforcement, Nuclear Regulatory Commission;Charles E. Weithoner, Associate Administrator, Human ResourceManagement, Federal Aviation Administration; Carmen Thorne,manager, medical, testing, and employee assistance, WashingtonMetropolitan Transit Authority.
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By unanimous consent, the entire statements that you have will
be entered into the record, and we ask you to restrict your oral tes-
timony to 5 minutes so that the committee will have time to in-
quire. As most of you know, we are running 1 hour behind time,
and we want to make certain that we have time for the next panel.

Mr. Riley.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN H. RILEY, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL
RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION

Mr. RILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate the op-
portunity to share the experiences that we have had in dealing
with what was unquestionably for me the toughest public policy
issue I have had to deal with as Administrator, and I have to re-
flect, having lived with this now for a few years myself, admiration
for the careful and methodical way that this committee has gone
about studying the same problems.

Now, we frankly have no way to tell 'you with certainty how far
substance abuse has permeated the railroad workplace. Until the
issuance of our rale approximately 60 days ago, we had no author-
ity to do postaccident testing, and the railroad industry did not
have clear authority to do discretionary testing because of a deci-
sion of the Railway Adjustment Board.

We could find out with certainty only when there was a fatality
and we were lucky enough to get an autopsy report or where a
crew happened to consent to testing. But even with these limita-
tions, we know that over the most recent 10-year period there were
at least 48 accidents in which alcohol or drug use was a causative
factor. We know that those accidents involved 37 fatalities, 80 non-
fatal injuries, and more than $34 million in damage. We also know
that of the 136 autopsies performed over the most recent 7-year
period, 16 percent reflected significant levels of alcohol or drugs in
the bloodstream.

Now, behind these numbers is the potential for a truly cata-
strophic accident, which we recognize because of the nature of our
industry, and you really don't have to look any farther than the
Livingston accident in 1982 for a hazardous material train that
forced the evacuation of an entire community to see what could
happen.

We reached the point last year when alcohol and drug use to-
gether represented one of the largest, if not the largest cause of
employee fatalities, and that is why we had to act. Over 16 months,
we went around the country and held eight field hearings. We did
that so we could hear from midlevel corporate management and
line workers in the labor unions, people who don't always get their
views expressed in Washington by the representatives of either
group, and we consulted with NIDA, talked to many of the wit-
nesses here today and developed some conclusions from those hear-
ings, and I want to share them with the committee.

The first is that the railroad industryour problem of substance
abuse is no worse and probably no better than any other basic in-
dustry. It is a societal problem. We have to deal with it because we
are in society, but we have a different exposure than many other
injuries. Unlike the lawyer, unlike the accountant, the railroad en-
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gineer has virtually an unlimited capacity to injure or kill fellowemployees, passengers, or anyone unfortunate to live close enoughto a hazardous material train. And it is that difference in exposurethat shaped the context of the rule we issued in February.
That rule is premised on two factors. First, is our belief that thepublicand the public has to be viewed as innocentis absolutelyentitled to protection from the consequences of alcohol and druguse in the workplace. Second, it is premised on a recognition thatalcohol and drug use are both intensely human problems, oftensymptoms of other problems, and to be effective, a programand Iuse that word advisedly because it is more than a rulehas to gobeyond detection and penalties and get into early identification,

counseling, has to give an employee a place to go when they havegot a problem and some incentive to seek help when they knowthey have got it.
I want to tell the committee that I am firmly of the opinion thata rule and a voluntary program are necessary partners. Each doessomething the other can't do. A rule can detect and deter, in thecase of a nondependent user, and it can get a problem employeeout of the workplace, but a rule cannot create a peer environmentthat is negative to drug use. A rule cannot create a place for anemployee to go, and because of this, while we spent 16 months pre-paring our rule, we worked with the Union Pacific and other carri-ers and labor to put together a national voluntary program thatemphasized those things that a voluntary program does well, calledOperation Red Block.
A majority of the Nation's railroads now use it. We educatedover 2,000 midlevel management and labor officials last year. Weintend to do about the same this year. I think we now do have acomprehensive program in the railroad industry, and I think it ishaving some effect. While these figures probably overstate theeffect, we average nearly five fatal accidents a year, or five acci-dents a year in which alcohol and drugs were clearly implicated inthe past. We had none last year. We have not had a single onesince the issuance of the rule.
Now put an asterisk next to that, because in some cases investi-gation is still going on. There is luck involved there. We haven'tsolved the problem, but I do believe we have begun to change atti-tudes and changing attitudes is the key to solving the problem.What does our rule say? Six provisions. Let me very briefly sum-marize them for you.
We forbid the consumption of alcohol or drugs in the workplace.We forbid employees to report to work impaired. Second, we re-quire the railroads to make inquiry in every accident as to thepresence of alcohol or drugs and report the data to us. Third, wehave a program of mandatory postaccident testing in about 150 ofthe most serious accidents premised on the recognition that wemust know causation if we are going to craft effective policies, andwe will reevaluate that number every year to determine whether

we have gone too far or not far enough.
Now, we could have stopped here because those were the NTSBrecommendations. But I don't believe those three provisions get tothe heart of the problem. In our industry the heart of the problemis twofold. The fact that the railroad ind.ustry did not have a clear
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right to test, and thus had no way to determine with certainty
when their rules had been violated, and when you don't have that
right to determine with certainty when a rule has been violated,
management becomes hesitant to act even where there is a clear
problem in the workplace, because it becomes one man's word
against another. It goes to a grievance proceeding, and these things
tend to be compromised out at the end of the year. That hesitancy
to act undermined our program.

Second, there was no meaningful incentive for employees with
problems to step forward and seek help prior the time that they
became involved in an accident. The only sanction is firing, and an
employee is not going to step forward and seek help, nor are em-
ployees going to refer one another. We had to address those, so we
added three other provisions to the rule.

First, mandatory preemployment drug screening for the railroad
industry. We have a slightly older age profile than most other basic
industries, and I think our drug problem is less severe. We hope to
keep it that way, and preemployment drug screening is now in
effect on all railroads. Second, we granted the industry reasonable
cause testing authority, and we define reasonable cause very care-
fully in the rule, and they can now, in fact, test for reasonable
cause.

It is a threefold defmition. One are the types of things that a rea-
sonable person upon observation would correlate to a violation. The
second is a variety of accidents that are keyed to human perform-
ance, and, third, violation of safety rules, even when they don't
result in an accident when those rules are keyed to human per-
formance. Finally, we incorporated a provision we call bypass in
the rule, and I view it as preventive maintenance.

What it says is that an employee who comes fozward voluntarily
and says, "I've got a problem," can bypass discipline, and after
treatment can get back to his job without loss of seniority, and the
purpose there is to give an employee the opportunity to come for-
ward and an incentive to come forward and to break what some
have called the conspiracy of silence that I don't think is a conspir-
acy. It is human nature.

If the only sanction is going to be firing, you are rarely going to
have a fellow employee no matter how concerned he is about his
life turn in another employee. But if that employee, on a referral,
is covered by a bypass rule, the incentive is at least to some degree
restored. It is a onetime right. It can't be elected while the employ-
ee is on duty or impaired, so it can't be used to beat discipline.
Testing and bypass interplay; they work together. It would be very
little incentive for a person to elect bypass today other than a de-
velopment in their personal life because up until the time cur rule
went into play, it was fairly clear that you weren't going to get
caught in the railroad environrhent.

Today I think railroad employees are recognizing that if they vio-
late the rule, they are goiag to get caught. I think the rule, in sum-
mary, Mr. Chairman, and the voluntary program together, togeth-
er, is going to save lives in both a qualitative and and quantitative
sense. More people will live, but the real goal of this thing is to get
people into the bypass program so you cannot only keep the em-
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ployee alive, but improve the quality of his life by giving him achance to get back into the workplace as a productive person.I appreciate the opportunity to share some of our experiencewith the committee this morning.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Riley appears on p. 1181The CMAIRMAN. Mr. Taylor from the Nuclear Regulatory Com-mission.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES M. TAYLOR, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF IN-SPECTION AND ENFORCEMENT, NUCLEAR REGULATORY COM-MISSION

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I ampleased to represent the Nuclear Regulatory Commission at thishearing. The NRC has recognized drug abuse to be a societal, medi-cal, and most importantly, a potential safety problem at the utili-ties regulated by our agency, and given the pervasiveness of theproblem that you heard about this morning, we duly recognze thatit must exii does exist to some extent in the nuclear industry.In fact, back in 1982, the NRC began and published a proposedrulemaking to address the matter of drug abuse by nuclear powerplant personnel. This initiative which we call the fitness for dutyrule was to require that NRC licensees operating commercial nu-clear powerplants establish and implement procedures to give usreasonable assurance and the public reasonable assurance that per-sons with unescorted access to nuclear reactor safety systems notbe under the influence of drugs or alcohol or otherwise unfit forduty.
In 184, in conjunction with the Commission's final deliberationson this rulemaking, the nuclear industry, as an alternative to NRCmandating a formal rule, proposed a program of industry self-regu-lation which could be endorsed by the Commission via a policystatement on the subject of fitness for duty for a nuclear plant per-sonnel. This policy initiative on the part of industry was proposedby an industry group which represents every utility called the Nu-clear Utility Management and Resources Committee. [NUMARC].This group proposed that the industry develop a comprehensiveset of standards to ensure that nuclear powerplan: personnel are infact fit for duty. In addition, the industry proposed that the Insti-tute of Nuclear Power Operations INPO would be the vehicle bywhich the industry would collectively conduct periodic evaluationsat nuclear powerplants to ensure that various programs coveringfitness for duty were being carried out.

INPO is an Atlanta-based industry organization formed in 1981to promote excellence in nuclear power operations. In recognitionof these industry initiatives, a majority of the Commission decidedto defer final rulemaking on the subject of fitness for dut. pendingfurther development by the industry of its own program, and a pro-gram to be overviewed by INPO.
In August 1985, ele nuclear industry working with the EdisonElectric Institute ELI published a revision to earlier guidance forcompanies to establish effective drug and alcohol policies and pro-grams, and I have a copy here with me. This was published inAugust 1985. This document was shared with the NRC staff and
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frankly covers many of the areas that you have heard discussed
this morning.

First of all, it encourages a strong company policy regarding pre-
vention of drugs in the environment. It encourages behavioral ob-
servation and training for supervisors. It urges coordinations with
unions and law enforcement officials, chemical testing as neces-
sary, and just as important, Employee Assistance Programs where
people turn themselves in for substance abuse.

INPO in the meantime developed criteria by which they would
evaluate what the industry is doing. We have worked with the
Commission on a policy statement. That policy statement is expected
to be submitted to the Commission very shortly for fmal approval.
The policy statement affirms the Commission's position that persons
with access to nuclear safety systems at operating nuclear power
plants shall not be under the influence of any substance, legal or
illegal, which adversely affects their ability to perform their duty.

It establishes the Commission's objectives of a drug-free environ-
ment at operating nuclear powerplants. The commission's decision
to defer implementation of this formal rule in recognition of what
the industry has been doing, and in recognition of the work done
under EEL is on the basis of performance in the nuclear industry.
The Commission intends, when it publishes its fmal policy state-
ment, which we expect shortly, that over an 18-month period, and
this is very clearly understood and stated, that the Commission will
evaluate the effectiveness of this industry-wide program. In fact we
expect to overview, from the NRC staff, the evaluations on a peri-
odic basis conducted by INPO, and we also expect, using a small
group of trained staff, to conduct direct inspections at operating
nuclear power plants on a random sample basis.

Within the NRC staff, as a Government agency, the staff execu-
tive director is in the process of developing a policy for NRC em-
ployees, especially directed to NRC employees who are stationed in
nuclear powerplantsthose are resident inspectorsor those who
frequently visit licensed facilities and who may have access to
safety systems.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the NRC and the Commission is
encouraged at this time that the nuclear industry has and is taking
initiatives to deal with the problem of drug abuse at nuclear power-
plants. The goal of the industry and the Commission is to estsblish a
drug-free environment in this important workplace.

Mr. Chairman, that is a summary of my testimony.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Taylor appears on p. 126.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Mr. Weithonor, the Asso-

ciate Administrator for the Human Resource Management, the
FAA.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES E. WEITHONER, ASSOCIATE
ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION

Mr. WErnioisraa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity
to appear before the subcommittee.

In the light of the critical safety responsibilities which are placed
on the FAA, we concluded last year that we needed to consider the
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actions we should start to insure that the use of illicit drugs by an
FAA employee did not jeopardize the safety of the traveling public.
Although we have no reason to believe that illegal drug rise is
widespread within the agency, and in fact we are coirrinced it is
n3t, s e believe we have a special obligation because of our safety
role to absolutely prohibit the use of illegal drugs by our safety em-
p!oyees whether such drug use is during their off-duty hours or
not. We believe the traveling public shares in that judgment.

/..dministrator Engen a-mounced an agency policy on substance
abuse last August. That comprehensive policy, although strict, is
essentially remedial in nature. It was fotmulated in a way that
seeks to balance employee rights with the safety needs of the air
transportation system. One key element of our policy is that when
there is credible evidence that any FAA employee is involved in
growing, menufacturing, or ,:ealing in illicit drugs, that employee
will be separated by th., FAA.

We also separate any employee who has direct aviation safety re-
sponsibilities or duties .wk..1 could affect the safety of people or
property if that Mdiv: lual, while on duty, uses, possesses or pur-
e' kases drugs or is under the influence of drugs. All employees have
been put on notice concert these stringent measures.

In cases where there is credible evidence of off-duty substance
abuse by an employee, that employco will be relieved immediately
of all aviation safety-related duties and temporarily assigned other
responsiLilities. The employee will then be offered an opportunity
to enter into an appropriate ktrug use abatement program or alco-
hol abuse treatment program. Refusal to enter into such a program
wili result in separation.

Once an employee has enroiled in an appropriate program,
return to safety duties will be contingent upon FAA medical clear-
ance. After successful completion of the rehabliitation program, the
employee will be subject to random screening tests. Any recurrence
of illegal drug use or alcohol abuse will result in immediate remov-
al of the employee by the FAA.

In addition to the basic policy against the use of any illicit drugs
by FAA safety personnel, the Administrator directed that a proce-
dure be established within the FAA to screen for substance abuse
during the annual medical examinations which agency safety em-
ployees are required to undergo. The agency's medical staff is .in
the process of evaluating the qualifications of several laboratories
which have competed for a contract to perform such drug screening
in behalf of the FAA, and we hope to have that program in place
this fall.

I. terms of our regulation of employees outside the FAA, wehave not at this time prescribed any drug-testing program, al-
though that issue is one which we must continue to assess. It
should be noted, however, that there are more than 1 million
airmen regulated by the FAA. Clearly, testing that entire popula-
tion of even a significant portion of that population would be bur-
densome to administer as well as very costly.

We do, however, have regulations in place which preclude any
crewmember of an aircraft from serving as a crewmember while
using any drug, whether illicit or not, which nffects that crewmem-
ber's capabilities in any way contrary to safety. We also have medi-
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cal regulations concerning pilots which preclude the issuance of a
medical certificate which is necessary to serve as a pilot, to any in-
dividual if that individual has a medical history or clinical diagno-
sis of drug dependence.

There are complementary regulatory provisions concerning alco-
hol as well. In fact, we have had a significant degree of success
with the comprehensive rehabilitation program we instituted in
the mid-1970's for recovering alcoholic airline pilots. Under that
program more than b00 airline pilots have returned to flight duties
under very carefully controlled conditions. We have experienced a
success rate of slightly better than 91 percent, with success being
defmed as no relapses over a 2-year period following the return of
medical certification.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I should note that there has never
been an accident involving a U.S. airline which has been attributa-
ble to alcohol or drug use. This speaks well, I believe, both for the
concern for safety found in all segments of the aviation community
and for the FAA's regulatory approach governing the use of drugs
and alcohol in the aviation environment.

Nevertheless, as a provider of safety services and a key regula-
tory agency, we in the FAA must keep pace with changes in society
and take action designed to prevent safety problems from occur-
ring. As noted, we have taken several key steps within the agency
in terms of the recent drug policy that applies to our own employ-
ees. We continue to be concerned about the potential for such prob-
lems in industry as well, and if we identify areas needing improve-
ment, we will not hesitate to take such additional measures in the
future as may be determined necessary to protect the flying public.

That completes my statement.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Weithoner appears on p. 132.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. From the Washington Metropolitan

Transit Authority, Ms. Carmen Thorne.

TESTIMONY OF CARMEN L. THORNE, MANAGER, MEDICAL TEST-
ING AND EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE, WASHINGTON METROPOLI-
TAN TRANSIT AUTHORITY

Ms. THORNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As you know, the Wash-
ington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority's primary mission is to
provide safe, efficient, and reliable transportation to the public. We
employ over 7,000 individuals to carry out this mission. Due to the
rapid rise in alcohol and drug abuse throughout the Nation, the au-
thority has recognized a need to develop a policy to address this
problem among its work force. We have established a policy and
program which meets the authority's safety requirements while
providing employees with an opportunity for rehabilitation.

The authority's negotiated substance-abuse policy and employee
assistance program enabled us to provide safe, efficient, and reli-
able transportation to the public, while safeguarding employee
rights. To accomplish two such diverse objectives was indeed a
challenge.

I would like to give you a brief chronology of events which led
the authority to establish a formal substance-abuse policy and em-
ployee assistance program.
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In 1982, the Offices of Rail, Bus, and Facilities Maintenance in-stituted mandatory postincident medical examination policies
which required employees to submit to a medical examination fol-
lowing specified work-related incidents and/or accidents.

In December 1982, local 689 of the Amalgamated Transit Unionfiled a class-action grievance on behalf of the authority's employees
challenging our unilateral establishment of the postincident medi-
cal examinations, which included blood and urine tests for alcoholand/or drugs.

In September 1983, an arbitrator issued an award denying the
class-action grievance and upholding WMATA's authority to imple-ment its mandatory postincident medical examinations primarilybecause the parties' collective-bargaining agreement gave the au-thority the right to require medical examinations at any time. Thearbitrator did fmd, however, that local 689 could continue to chal-lenge the policy in individual cases on grounds such as misidentifi-
cation of an employee's specimen, unreasonableness in the applica-tion of the policy to a particular employee, inconsistent application,
and/or the questionable reliability of the tests for drugs.

Between the latter part of 1982 and 1984, approximately 142 em-ployees were terminated following postincident medical examina-tions which indicated the presence of alcohol and/or drugs. Griev-ances were filed in virtually every termination case, and arbitra-
tion was invoked in approximately 57 cases.

Arbitrators issued a variety of awards in these cases. Someupheld the discharges, but many granted the grievances and over-turned the discharges.
In the wake of these arbitration decisions, efforts were undertak-en to develop an employee assistance program to work in conjunc-tion with the authority's disciplinary rules and postincident medi-cal policies.
In April 1984, the authority and local 689 began formal negotia-

tions regarding the types of discipline to be imposed following posi-tive findings for alcohol and/or drugs in the postincident medical
examinations. These negotiations contemplated expanding the EAPand using it as an alternative to discipline.

From April through July 1984, the authority and local 689 in anexhaustive review of the entire alcohol and drug-abuse problem.
This included, among other things, surveying 27 different transit
authorities and their handling of the problem; meeting with medi-cal, legal, and social experts; and, with recovering substance abus-ers.

Additionally, the authority worked closely with its operating di-visions to develop a program tailored to the authority's particular
needs. On November 29, 1984, the authority and local 689 signed anegotiated substance abuse policy and employee assistance pro-gram. Local 922 of the International Brotherhood of Teamsters,which also represents some of our bus employees signed the policy
on April 2, 1985.

The main festures of the program are highlighted in a copy of
our policy which is attached. We have two categories of employees:the category 1, which is the volunteor; the category 2, which is the
person that has been caught as a result of an incident or an acci-dent.
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In November 1985, the authority was sued by 18 employees who
challenged their terminations as a result of positive postincident
medicol examinations for the presence of drugs on the basis that
their terminations deprived them of their 4th and 14th amendment
rights and their right to privacy In addition, they alleged negligent
terminations, violations of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and vari-
ous civil rights violations.

In January 1986, the U.S. District Court for the District of Co-
lumbia dismissed the lawsuit and held that the authority's admin-
istration for its postincident medical tests, as well as its policy deci-
sion to terminate those employees who tested positive for the pres-
ence of alcohol and/or drugs, were governmental functions and
thus the authority was immune to civil litigation. Moreover, the
court found that the risk of serious injury is apparent, given the
speed and closeness within which the buses and trains operate in
our congested metropolitan area, so even the slightest decrease in
alertness and reflexability due to the influence of alcohol and/or
drugs increases the danger of accidents.

With this policy and program, we wanted to send out the mes-
sage that WMATA must have a drug-free work environment. Em-
ployees with chemical-dependency problems are encouraged to vol-
untarily use our EAP referral services to seek treatment. Employ-
ees who are caught using or selling drugs on,cluty are fired without
recourse. Employees who are found with drugs in their system are
given an opportunity to rehabilitate themselves in order to save
their jobs.

In conclusion, we feel that our program has provided a viable so-
lution to the diverse objectives we were attempting to satisfy. We
believe that we are at the forefront of our industry in our approach
to handling this problem; but we are still working to restructure,
redefme, and refine our policy. We are committed to developing a
strong EAP. We are confident that we can increase the level of
awareness of this problem and we will continue to work toward es-
tablishing a drug-free work environment. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Thorne appears on p. 138.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Thorne.
Mr. Guarini.
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This panel is comprised

of regulatory agencies. We had just witnessed a terrible nuclear
meltdown in the Ukraine, and there is still a great deal of lack of
information concerning what actually happened there. We have
been informed that it is by human error. Now, I would like to ask
you whether or not you feel such an area of Nuclear Regulatory
Commission that, Mr. Taylor, you are involved, whether you think
there should be periodic examination of all employees, or whether
there should be just random examination as you testified.

Mr. TAYLOR. Actually each licensed utility is addressing this
issue of how to conduct chemical testing, and I have some figures
with me which say what the industry is doing, and perhaps that
will show you. Some of them have taken very aggressive action to
institute testing programs, as well as monitormg programs.

Mr. GIJARINI. Well, rather than just go into statistics, we are
talking about now something that affects the public in a very
strong measure. As a matter of policy, let's talk about policy in-
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stead of statistics. Do you advocate the periodic testing of all people
who are involved with any sensitive jobs and handling the nuclear
regulatory problem that we have?

Mr. TAYLOR. The Commission's policy is that there should be a
means of testing. Many licensed utilities are doing preemployment
and for-cause-type testmg.

Mr. GUARINI. What is your preemployment policy? Everybody
who seeks employment is given a test?

Mr. TAYLOR. This is again an industry decision. Most of the in-
dustry has imposed preemployment testing.

Mr. GUARINI. You say opposed to it?
Mr. TAYLOR. Imposed it. Many of the industry, up to 90 some per-

cent, have instituted testing for cause.
Mr. GUARM. Now, you are talking about all the nuclear indus-try plants we have.
Mr. TAYLOR. Operating nuclear powerplants.
Mr. GuARINI. There are 90 some percent test for cause.
Mr. TAYLOR. Roughly over 90 percent are reporting they are test-ing for cause.
Mr. GUARIM. In other words, 3 percent don't test for cause.
Mr. TAYLOR. There is a percentage that is not testing yet.
Mr. GUARINI. Well, doesn't that seem to you to be a very danger-

ous situation to exist out there where you know that a person is
under the influence of drugs and dealing with nuclear energy, and
at the same time not even test them if there is cause?

Mr. TAYLOR. I think that you have heard this morning testimony
that testing is only one of the elements of a good drug-abuse pro-gram.

Mr. GUARINI. But you are telling me here that there could be
cause in 3 percentit only takes one nuclear plant to blow up toendanger all of our population.

Mr. TAYLOR. I am giving you results of information that I have
access to right now. This program is just being instituted. It maybe that the rest of these utilities will test. In fact, all of the library
utilities have endorsed the EEI guidelines and agreed to meeting
that industry standard before April of this year.

Mr. GUARINI. I know, but your agency oversces all of these nucle-
ar plants. Now, don't you have a policy for all these plants? This
drug problem is not just with us. This drug problem has been with
us since the seventies on a huge, national scale.

Mr. TAYLOR. The Commission has not yet issued its fmal policy
statr.iment on drug testing. The policy does refer to testing, but the
type of testing expected has not yet been fmally decided by the
Commission. That is, to say whether it ought to be periodic,
random, for cause, or preemployment.

Mr. GUARINI. So what you are saying is that in regard to nuclear
energy you have not defmed a national policy as how you handlepeople that have a drug problem, or whether or not there is any
testing when you know there is a cause on at least 3 percent of
your nuclear plants in America.

Mr. TAYLOR. I am saying that I do not have reports that thoseplants have testing for cause.
Mr. GUARINI. Do you think America can go to bed feeling safe

with that kind of a national loose policy?

tG 1 :



58

Mr. TAYLOR. Let me explain that all of the utilities do have basic
fitness for duty programs. They do have observation programs. In
the control room at a nuclear powerplant, you don't have one indi-
vidual solely controlling the operations of a ar.clear powerplant.

Mr. GUARINL Here is where I am concerned, Mr. Taylor, if I
may. You allow industries to set their ovm principles and their
own standards. Apparently, you, as a national regulatory agency,
don't have an umbrella overall policy for everyone. What you are
saying to me is that you allow the inolividual nuclear energy plants
to have their own in-house policy; is that correct?

Mr. TAYLOR. The industry has proceeded to develop its own
policy. The commission has stopped short of issuing specific rule-
making to evaluate how well the industry's pros-ram is working.
The operators in nuclear powerplants are licensed individuals.
They are licensed by the Commission.

Mr. GUAM:NI But you have no national standard as a matter of
the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, of your office; is that correct?
You allow each of them to take care of their problem in accordance
to their own experierrLe base, and there is no national criteria
standard that you have set yet. In spite of the fact that we belong
in a national crisis with this drug problem.

Mr. TAYLOR. That's right. The Commission had proceeded to a
rulemaking position when they opted for the industry initiative as
described in these guidelines.

Mr. Gutuurir. I am shocked.
What about the railroad, sir? You have testified you have a pro-

gram. Do you, in sensitive jobs where the public interest is a con-
cern, have inspection for cause or do you just do random inspec-
tions? How is the public protected by the railroad, other than the
general policy? And do you agree with the President's report that
all Federal employees should be inspected?

Mr. RILEY. In our industry we have reasonable cause testing on
every railroad, and the reasonable cause testing is the key to the
three criteria I outlined. We had to decide the random testing
issue, and I can only claim expertise in the peculiarities and par-
ticularities of my industry. We came to the conclusion that in the
railroad industry, all or virtually ail of the violators, and probably
all, would trip the reasonable cause levers, and would be caught by
reasonable-cause testing or pushed into the Bypass Program.

To contend that testing randomly gets you into the other uni-
verse of people who never trip the reasonable cause levers. We
became convinced that there are few, if any, potential violators in
that area, and that expanding our reasonable cause testing pro-
gram to full random testing would yield us very few if any detec-
tions, but complicate the legal problems that we have.

Mr. GUARIN1 What is it, the collective bargaining with the
unions that creates a great deal of the problems where you have
employees already working?

Mr. RILEY. Well, I think the difficulty we have here with our rule
is because it went farther than any other. It has become the test
case. We have been in court on it about 7 months now. We have
won three of the four battles. We had a stay against it for a while.

Our industry had a particular problem because you are very
close to what the problem was. The National Railroad Adjustment
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Board entered a ruling a number of years ago, which threw in a
very serious question, the ability of management to do any testing.
What that did was it deterred on line managers from acting even
where they suspected there was a serious problem. It became one
man's word against another. It got thrown into grievance proce-
dures and compromised out in the kir d of broad trading that is
done at the end of the year.

One of the things that we wanted to do with our rule, frankly,
was overrule the A.djustment Board's decision to clarify that situa-
tion and allow some testing to begin.

Mr. Gumutsu. But within the FRA, the Federal Railroad Admin-
istration, you have a set policy that is in place that applies to all
railroads. You don't let the individual railroads set forth their own
criteria, do you?

Mr. RILEY. Our rule is a minimum rule that applies to all rail-
roads. They are free to adopt a more stringent rule if they choose
to do so. They are not free to adopt a less stringent rule.

Mr. GUMUNI. And is that true of the Federal Aviation Adminis-
tration?

Mr. WEITHONER. The Federal Aviation Administration requires a
comprehensive medical examination every 6 months on the part of
airline pilots.

Mr. GUARINI. Is that part of the contract with the employers?
Mr. WEITHONER. It is as a result of an FAA regulation.
Mr. OJT Alum. It is a regulation of your board.
Mr. WEITHONER. Yes, sir. We do not require specifically drug

testing as a part of that, but if there is any indication of drug de-
pendence or other problems, then there is certificate action taken;
that is, the pilot's certificate is suspended or revoked.

Mr. Gumurn. Do you agree 'with the President's Commission that
all Federal employees should be tested for drug abuse?

Mr. WEITHONER. Personally, I do not, no, sir. Within the FAA
our policy is to apply drug testing to those who have hands on
direct safety responsibility.

Mr. Gumum. Mr. Taylor, do you agree with the President's Com-
mission report?

Mr. TAYLOR. I agree personallyI do not think it should apply to
all, but to those with special jobs and special access type things.

Mr. GUARINI. Mr. Riley, do you agree with the President's Com-
mission report?

Mr. RILEY. I think I share the views of the other members on the
panel, at least from what I know of the situation. I want to qualify
it with this statement. While I think that you would have the right
to require such testing, and I would comply with it, it would not be
my choice. I would differentiate between the levels of responsibil-
ity.

Remember that ours is a safety agency. We can only regulate for
safety. We do not have the authority to go beyond that.

Mr. GUARINI. See, the question with safety is whether or not you
wait for the problem to occur and then apply an answer, or do you
have preventative answers, as Mr. Clay Shaw's bill had indicated
that all public employees be tested. So the question is

Mr. SHAW. If the gentleman would yield, my bill does not say
that.
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Mr. GUARINI. Well, I understood that you did.
Mr. SHAW. With top secret clearance.
Mr. GUARINL Just top secret only.
Mr. SHAw. Yes, sir. I did not address the question of all Federalemployees.
Mr. GUARINI. You had two bills, then, did you not?
Mr. Sluw. The other would be an amendment to the House rules

to allow the House funds to be used for drug testing in a Member'soffice should a Member choose to do so. But I have not filed any-thing requiring
Mr. GUARINI. OK, thank you for the correction.
The question is whether we allow the problem to happen and

then do something about it after some injury has been done, orwhether or not we do something about it in the first instance, espe-cially when we are talking about nuclear reactors or Federal avia-tion or Federal railroad where we know that we have a big prob-
lem dealing with the safety of the public.

It seems as though there is a balance between constitutional lib-erties and at the same time protecting the public interest on theother side of the equation.
I think we will have to adjourn for about 15 minutes. There is avote on now. We will be back later.
[Recess.]
Mr. SHAw. If we could reconvene at this time, if we can get the

Tzesent panel, there will be ju,..t a couple more questions. I havejust a couple of questions, and then we will go to the last panel.
Mr. Guarini posed to the panel the question of supporting thetesting of all Federal employees. I would like to go back and ask aquestion which is a derivative of that question to each one of thepanelists. All of you have a knowledge of drugs and their effect onthe employee and his performance and efficiency, as well at, thesafety factor, which seems to be going through all the panels thatwe have.
I would like to ask each one of the panelists if they feel thatfrom their knowledge that drugs can effect on a person's mentalityand his wealth to the extent that the Federal Government should

require testing of all Federal employees who have top secret clear-ance. Mr. Riley, if I could start with you.
Mr. RILEY. Well, while I am not generally in agreement with the

recommendation for testing all Federal employees, I would distin-guish the national security area. I think the national security areais different, and in my own judgment I think random testing canbe justified there and is justified there.
Mr. SHAw. Yes.
Mr. TAYLOR. Having held that type of clearance, I agree whole-heartedly.
Mr. WEITHONER. Our policy doeg not call for that in the FAA. Ithink it is worth looking at. We are not a heavily security oriented

agency, and we have a very small number of people who need orhave top secret clearance, but we do have some.
Mr. SHAw. At the Metro, I don't think anybody has a top secretclearance, but what I am trying to do is draw on your expertiseand knowledge as to the effect that drugs do have on the minds,bodies end lives of employees, and based upon your knowledge, do
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you feel that for national security reasons that Federal employees
who have top secret clearance, whether they should be tested.

Ms. THORNE. Yes, I would support pretty much what the panel
has already said.

Mr. SHAw. Thank you.
Mr. GUARINI. Is that periodic testing, may I inquire?
Mr. SHAw. Yes, on some type of a random regular basis for the

top secret clearance. That is the way I posed the question. If any of
the panelists understood it any other way, I would clarify it.

Mr. GuAram. Irregardless of cause.
Mr. SHAw. Certainly for cause. When you get into the situation

of random testing or compulsory testing, each agency has to decide
how frequently it would be administered. The question was raised
with one of the panelists a while ago as to what do you do with
existing employees, and that is a tough issue. Before we instituted
testing in my office, I had proposed that same question to myself.
What I am going to do if I have two or three holdouts who just say,
"Look, I am not going to do it. It wasn't a condition of employment.
I feel it is an invasion of my rights, and I am just not going to do
it." How would I have handled that.

I am very thankful that I didn't have to answer that question,
but I have reflected upon it. I think what I would probably do is to
tell my employees that as of a certain date in the future, whether
it be 6 months from now or a year from now, that is going to be the
policy of the office, and it is going to be a condition of continued
employment, and that is what is going to be expected of you.

I think it would be morally and just flatly wrong, I think, to
come in and say here is the new policy and everybody line up. I
don't think anybody is suggesting that anything be handled in that
cavalier manner because it is a serious situation that we are deal-
ing with and some people do have some real problems and concerns
about it, and it is something that you shouldn't just come in and
drop on people like a bomb. Even those that are not involved with
drugs will feel like they have been singled out and they will have
some problems.

Mr. GUARINI. Mr. Rowland.
Mr. RowLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First, let me apologize for being late, but unfortunately I had a

subcommittee hearing on a markup this morning. I did miss the
first panel, but I am glad I am here for the second panel.

Mr. Riley, and I think some others, in their discussion were
making reference to reasonable cause testing. Would any of you
comment as to what you think would be the major criteria for
making those determinations and everyone else please also com-
ment.

Mr. RILEY. We have three criteria outlined, and I think you have
got to outline what is reasonable cause very specifically, because it
is_going to. differ from environment to environment. In the railroad
environment you have efficiency measurements that are pretty
clearly defmable, so it is little easier here than it would be else-
where, but we define it three ways. First, the type of observa-
tionsI'm not using the technical language. X will submit that to
the committee, but the broad brush, the typefi of observations that
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would lead a reasonable person to conclude there is a violation in
processalcohol on the breath, the normal observations.

Second, a range of accidents that are reportable accidents thatinvolve human decrement causation. Third, violation of certainenumerated safety rules which can only be violated through
human performance decrement. A train runs an absolute stopsignal. That is the kind of thing that triggers reasonable cause test-ing in the railroad industry. That's how we defme it.

Incidentally, let me add that on the drug side we do requirethe
observation of symptoms, if you will, on the drug side is a bit morecomplex than it is on the alcohol side, and the test is somewhat
more intrusive. We require the official triggering that test to havecompleted the I-day training coursean absolute minimum of 3hoursin the recognition of drug symptoms, which is now widelygiven in the railroad industry. We believe we will have our indus-try essentially trained as we get out to the end of this year. We feltthat that required a little bit more expertise.

Mr. ROWLAND. Any other comments?
Mr. TAYLOR. Regarding the EEI developed guidelines to imple-ment the policy statement which the Commission is developing,neither the Commission nor the nuclear industry have yet taken afmal position with regard to testing. I was questioned on that sub-ject before. Basically the BEI guide says that testing for causeought to be determined from behavioral observation, from prob-lems in performance, or other evidence thereby leaving a broadsense of the basis for a company to determine when chemical test-ing should be done for cause.
Mr. WEITHONER. In the FAA, ours are quite close to what Mr.Taylor said. The other indications would be things like an arrest oran accusation from a credible witness or more than one witness.
Mr. ROWLAND. So basically what we are dealing with would be

basically observations, small accidents that hopefully would not belarger accidents and general observation and tips from other em-ployees.
Mr. Taylor, let me just follow up, as industry guidelines aredrawn together, what do you see the specific role of the NRC beingin enforcement?
Mr. TAYLOR. NRC retains authority to take enforcement action

whenever safety is threatened or inappropriate actions are takenin a nuclear powerplant. We have very strong enforcement capabil-ity. That enforcement capability extends primarily to the licensedutility. That enforcement capability also extends over licensed op-erators, and in each control room there are at least three licensedoperators: the reactor operator, the senior reactor operator andshift supervisor. So there are very strong enforcement sanctions
when behavior, aberrant or deliberate, or anything causes a safetyconcern.

The safety concern can be starting the wrong pump, moving the
wrong switch. If that error can be identified to a problem with sub-stance abuse, we have direct enforcement authority. The Commis-sion, as I said, has not yet finalized its policy of what it expects
from the industry. We were talking before about what the industryis doing and some of the testing and other things that are going on.We do have authority to act whenever safety is in question.
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I might add we also have resident inspectors at every operating
nuclear powerplant. They are not there 24 hours a day, but they
are either there or available and one of their jobs is to see how well
i.he crews are doing.

Mr. ROWLAND. Do you anticipate they will be involved in the ob-
servation and followup with regard to enforcement?

Mr. TAYLOR. Yes, in enforcement, yes. If there is any identified
safety issue, they become our first conduit of the information very
frequently.

Mr. ROWLAND. Do ycu also anticipate setting up guidelines or
penalties based on problems that may occur?

Mr. TAYLC7i. I think, again, our penalties are normally based on
the safety significance, and, for example, if a company has a safety
system, usually they are dual trains. That is a protective feature.
One side is immobilized. That reaches what we call a severity level
3 in enforcement. That begins the suit. Penalties begin at $50,000.

If an individual licensed operator is culpable, we don't fine him
but his license can be suspended.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much.
Mr. Riley, if you could touch base later with some of the specif-

ics, I think we 'ould all be interested in the criteria you use.
Mr. RILEY. I would be glad to do that, and in addition, we have

about an 175-page field manual, which is not designed to be memo-
rized by anyone, but is designed to be a reference book for people
in the field who have to deal with specific issues. If we haven't al-
ready provided it, I will be glad to see that the committee receives
it.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Gumurn. I want to thank the panel for its assessment. It has

been very helpful, and we very much appreciate it. I just want to
ask one last question to Mr. Taylor.

How many nuclear plants do we have in the country today, and
how many are coming on line?

Mr. TAYLOR. We have 55 utilities, roughly 100 operating nuclear
powerplants and somewhere in the area of 15 or 20 in later stages
of instruction and what we call pre-operation testing.

Mr. Gmuurn. Now, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission has
someone on site at each and every plant, do they not, as a matter
of policy?

Mr. TAYLOR. Yes, the resident is usually on site every day. He
lives close by.

Mr. GUARINI. Nonetheless, y au do allow each particular plant
and company to have their own regulations concerning drugs.

Mr. TAYLOR. As the Commission is currently going, it expects to
issue its policy statement that sets down what it expects the com-
panies to do. Therefore, we will not have a regulation which is di-
rectly related to taking action on the basis of drug abuse, but
where the drug abuse ties to any safety implications, we have
clear-cut enforcement and direct authority to take action.

Mr. GUARINI. Yes, but you don't use it if there is no national
policy or criteria. As I understand your testimony, in 3 percent of
the plants, which would be perhaps three plants today that are in
operation, that you leave it to the local plants to do what they
think is necessary to provide safety for the people of our country.
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Mr. TAYLOR. I'm glad you gave me the opportunity to clarify thatbecause I should point out the Commission has not yet completedits work on the policy. They may yet impose drug testing on every-body.
Mr. GUARINL I am wondering why they are so slow, because youknow the problem is no new problem, and it certainly is
Mr. TAYLOR. The Commission was poised to take action on astrong rule a year or more ago when the industry volunteered todevelop the policy and standards. Since this is a difficult area, theCommission accepted that offer.
Mr. GUARINL Do you have problems with the unions in thisregard?
Mr. TAYLOR. There are union problems. There are lawsuitsagainst utilities. The utilities are taking a lot of action on the sub-ject, but the Commission has thus far not decided to say you havegot to have pre-employment, for cause, random, periodic, or anyspecific type testing. The numbers I was trying to give you werebased on an informal survey, which we worked with INPO on, totry to find out where do people stand.
If you asked me about a specific plant, like Vogt le, I can tell yousome things about some very specific plants.
Mr. Gumura. See our problem is acting after the fact. Then it ismuch too late.
Mr. TAYLOR. I point out that this agency is dedicated to move sowe won't have to do that. That is what we are trying to do, but asyou know, these types of mandates do give rise to a lot of privacyissues, and some of the companies are already fighting them.Mr. GUARINL Well, it seems just from observation that the ad-vance that was made in this field on our fight against druge ismuch further in railroad and aviation than it is in nuclear energy;that they have already got something in place that seems asthough they have made a greater policy effort, and it is just unfor-tunate that the most serious of accidents that could ever be cre-ated, knowing what we had happen in Ukraine just last week withthe melt down, is in your particular field.
We can't afford to have one accident that contaminates ourwater; that destroys our crops and that maims our people.Mr. TAYLOR. I think we are coming up close behind the otheragencies, and I should point out that seldom does one individualsolely put a nuclear powerplant into jeopardy. There are multipleoperators in the room. It takes a whole series of actions to get intothe condition where you get that type of casualty.
Mr. Guniurn. Well, let me ask you a very simple question. Isthere a drug problem in the nuclear plants of our country?
Mr. TAYLOR. Yes. We would have to acknowledge that there is, asany segment, as a typical industry, there are drug problems, andwe do get reports of problems. We do not get very many reports ofoperator problems.
Mr. GUARINL When you know that there are drug problems, doyou take any aggressive action, or is it that you wait until a situa-tion manifests itself before there is action?
Mr. TAYLOR. We overview what the utility does. If it it-, any wayaffects the operations, we are right there.
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Mr. GUARINL See, there is the problem. You overview, and over-
view means that you allow it to happen first and then you do some-
thing about it. The airlines and the railroads aren't doing that, and

ithat s a fault.
Mr. TAYLOR. The companies themselves hold the basic responsi-

bility
Mr. GUARINI. That's fine, but the people are the ones who suffer,

not the stockholders of the company, not the directors or manage-
ment, but the millions of people that may be involved around New
York City or Pittsburgh or Los Angeles if there ever is a melt
down, God forbid. All right, thank you, gentleman. I appreciate it.

Mr. ROWLAND. Mr. Chairman, would you yield for just a quick
moment?

Mr. GuARDn. Yes.
Mr. ROWLAND. I just wanted to follow up on that same point. Do

you have any authority over those employees or the known prob-
lems that you may see with people taking drugs? The capacity you
outlined was overview over the company and/or th e employees. Do
you have any Authority to be involved?

Mr. TAYLOR. If they are licensed operators, which are the most
vital people in the plant, and they are engaged in any safety relat-
ed activity, and, for example, if they were using drugs off site and
turned themselves in for rehabilitation, we mightand the compa-
ny has a rehabilitation program, we may say, fine, he can't be on
the watch bill until the appropriate medical authorities say he is
fit to perform those dutiesand that his return to duty must be
agreed to by the company. That is the action usually taken.

But if he were to get into a control room and take an incorrect
action and it were to be demonstrated that he were under the in-
fluence, then we have full regulatory authority to take action.

Mr. GUARINI. And by that time it could be toe late. That's my
point.

Mr. TAYLOR. He may have tripped a pump or dine something,
but there is no question that we have that type of authority.

Mr. Gumtnsm. Well, could, by human error, we have a reenact-
ment of something that happened in Chernobyl as a result of
human error?

Mr. TAYLOR. There is a great deal of discussion going on in this
Congress about that accident, and our people are trying to describe
the differences between what happened in Chernobyl and what
could happen in the U.S. commercial nuclear powerplant. I
wouldn't want to take the time to try to develop that.

Mr. GUARINI. No, but the very fact that drugs or alcohol could
create a human error factor that could be a national tragedy if
there isn't a national policy by the nuclear agency that is regulat-
ing or by the aviation or by even the railroads if proper isn't taken
by the Government. I am just submitting that your agency is very
very late to get into the game of protecting our people as far as
having standards for drug abuse.

Mr. TAYLOR. The next time I see you, I hope that will be correct-
ed.

Mr. GUARINL Thank you very much, sir. I appreciate it.
Mr. GUARINL I would like to call the next panel, Robert Angar-

ola, attorney; Paul Samuels, Legal Action Center, New York; Dr.
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Douglas E. Rollins, director of the Center of Human Toxicology,
University of Utah; James Mahoney, director of the Employee As-
sistance Program, Philadelphia Council, AFL-CIO; and Rear Adm.
Paul Mulloy, U.S. Navy, retired.

Gentlemen, we welcome you. You consist of the drug testing
labor panel, and you have views that may differ from some of the
testimony that we have taken earlier in the day, and I thank youfor being patient. We expected to arrive at this panel's testimony
around 12 o'clock, and we are about 1 hour 20 minutes behind. So I
thank you very much for your patience.

Mr. Robert Angarola, would you please proceed.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT ANGAROLA, ATTORNEY
Mr. ANGAROIA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Pleasedon't apologize. I think it has been an extraordinarily interesting

and useful day. I appreciate the opportunity to testify before you. Iam an attorney in private practice right now, working with several
companies that have instituted drug testing programs. Before thatI was general counsel of the White House Office of Drug Abuse
Policy. In fact, I am sorry to see that the chairman is not here, be-
cause the first time I was ir -Jolved in the urinalysis issue was 14years ago when the chairman, on behalf of some of his constitu-
ents, called my office, which was the White House Special Action
Office for Drug Abuse Preventinn to see if they could institute adrug testing program in an intermediate school in Harlem.

The aim of that program was to identify children who were using'heroin at a very early age and at a very early stage of their addic-
tion. The aim of that program was nut to expel students or stigma-
tize them in any vw.y. The aim was to get them help as quickly aspossible, get them treatment as quickly possible, and perhaps avoid
the problems of the full-scale heroin addiction.

I see parallels between that situation 14 years ago and what is
happening in industry today. Typically, and when I say typically, I
would say 99 percent of the time, employers who are instituting
drug testing programs do not want to fire empluyees. They aretrying to ensure that their workplace is healthier, is safer, and that
their productivity is at as high a level as possible.

When an employer considering a testing program calls me, typi-cally the first question they ask, as a lawyer, is, "Is it legal?" Ialways say you are starting at the wrong point. Where you muststart is, one, answer the question "Why you want to test your em-ployees or your perspective employees?" Are you running a buscompany? Are you running a nuclear power facility? Are you run-ning a grocery store? The answers to those questions are differentin each of those cases.
But if you can answer that question, I think you have a secondquestion to answer before you ask the legal question, that is"What do you do with the results?" Have you determined when apositive test is spotted how you are going to handle that employee?

Are you going to fire them on the spot? Are you going to offerthem treatment? Are you going to remove them from a sensitivejob and put them in another job while they are undergoing treat-ment?
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If you have answered those two questions, then the legal ques-
tions shake mit a lot move clearly. That should lead you, as an em-
ployer, to the drafting of a very pa- -,lcular, detailed written compa-
ny policy which tells people, tells your employees and your perspec-
tive employees what ui ine testing means. The policy has to be
clearly communicated and understood by applicants and employ-
ees. It has to 13e uniformly applied. It has to be consistently en-
forced, and it has to be put in tile context of a health and safety
issue.

I contend that if companies hay done this, particularly in the
private sector, they are in a much atter position to avoid a legal
challenge and ourtairly in a much better position to defend that
challenge.

I submittea my tE timony for the record, and I have submitted a
much lengthier paper which goes into some oi the court cases that
have been handed dowr :wer the past year or two, which I think
will more clearly explain where courts and arbitrators are going. I
would, however, like to just sur -marize those papers, in light of the
time constraints The key eleraFmt in every instance is the reason-
ableness of the drug testing program, and again you are looking to
help people. You are not lookine: necessarily to fire people. Disci-
pline is, of course, a possibility, out in the employment content in
private industry and in gm ernment, the main question is: Is the
program reasonable? If it is reasonable, it is legal.

The other issue that seems to be bubbling up more now, and it is
being used as basis for legal challenges in this area, is the ques-
tion of accuracy and reliability of the test. Now I am not a techni-
cian, and I am happy Lo see that there are technical people here.
But the few courts that have looked at this issue have determined
that the tests are constitutionally reliable. Interpretation of results
are based on scientific principles that are duplicable. They are not
subjective as with polygraph exams.

I think it is interesdng to look at an article that most of us, in
Washington anyway, have seen this week, which was in the Wash-
ington Post on Monday wh was questioning the use of urine
testing on the nuclear powerplant facility down in Georgia. The ar-
ticle itself said that a very clea r chain of custody procedures were
falowed; that the urine sample was in fact 4-11e person's who gave
it; that the test was conducted on the urine of the person who gave
that sample. There was a good laboratory involved; that positive
tests were confirmed not by one, but by two separate confirmations
using different equipment

They said the chances of error were I in 10,000. That error could
be a positive, a false positive, or incieed a false negative. In addi-
tion, they took half the sample Erad kept that, so if the test showed
positive, and you disagreed with it, you could go back and check
that sample. Yet still there was questm about the accuracy and
re 'lability of this, at le3st there was an implication of inaccuracy in
the article.

Then think about what happens vdth it if it was positive. Now,
let's not talk about that particular inPtance, but in 99 percent of
the cases, that person is identified as a drug abuser. He or she is
confronted with that informatim and encouraged to get treatment
so they can continue working. Now maybe I am not something, but
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I did see the statistics in the article that said before the testing
program was instituted by 5.4 accidents happened per 200,000 man-hours and after the program wtls set up less than 0.5 accidents per200,000 hours. We are talking about people now. We are talkingabout five less accidents happening.

Now, how does that translate in terms of safety: death or injuries
to others? To me it seems fairly clear. I want to compare this accu-racy and reliability of urine testing with breathalizer testing,where when you are stopped, you blow into the machine. It is con-ducted by a trainedwell, certainly not a very well-trained or ex-pertly trainednot an expert, let's put it that wayperson, a po-liceman. The bell goes off.

If it is 0.1 percent in most States you can be criminally liable for
DWI. On the flip side, if it is less than 0.1 percent, in some States,
you may not get charged at all, probably you won't. Now, that hasbeen challenged in the courts, and it hos gotten up to che Supreme
Court in a 1984 case. The Supreme Court said the accuracy and re-liability of that equipment was sufficient on constitutional grounds
to go forward with a criminal case against the driver. My concernagain is not as a technician, but as a lawyer. I am concerned that
the accuracy and reliability issue is being used by some groups as asmoke screen to stop testing. I have seen in several States pending
legislation that would ban the use of urine testing in that jurisdic-
tion. San Francisco has passed an ordinance which bans the use ofdrug testing in the workplace. What I am saying is that we arelooking at a health and safety problem on one side, and we arelooking at a political problem on the other.

The testimony that has been presented today clearly indicatesthe extent and the dangers associated with drug use both in indus-try and elsewhere. I thank you for asking me to testify and con-
gratulate you and your staff for looking into this area, which Ithink is one we will be dealing with for years to come.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Angarola appears on p. 151.]
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you very much, Mr. Angarola.
Mr. Samuels, the Legal Action Center.

STATEMENT OF PAUL SAMUELS, LEGAL ACTION CENTER, NEW
YORK

Mr. SAMUELS. I would like to thank you for the opportunity t,
testify and also to congratulate the work of Chairman Rangel and
the select committee for the excellent work you have done. I don'tknow how many people out there are aware of it, but there aremany people leading drug-abuse free and productive lives becauseof the select committee's work, and you are to be congratulated for
this most important accomplishment. We certainly hope you con-tinue it.

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you.
Mr. SAMUELS. The Legal Action Center is probably the only

public interest law firm in the country whose primary mission is toreduce drug abuse and assist in the rehabilitation of those whosuffer from it. For this reason, we have what may be a unique per-spective on the problems of drug abuse in the workplace and urinetesting specifically.
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Let me state at the outset before I get into the issues involved
with urine testing that we are delighted and encouraged by the
growing awareness among employers and others in our society as
exemplified by this hearing, of the magnitude and destruction, both
human and financial caused by drug abuse. Groater attention to
this problem and more resources directed toward its eradication
can only benefit all of us.

As you have heard repeatedly before, there is no single or simple
solution to the problem of drug abuse. I think also when we move
into the area of drug testing, we are balancing some important con-
siderations, all of which everyone here, I think, acknowledges as
important. Employers are entitled to a work force that is capable
of performing in a reasonable manner, and the public has a right
to be protected from dangerous activities.

Employers are clearly entitled to refuse to hire drug abusers and
addicts who are unable to perform the jobs they applied for. Em-
ployers are entitled to discipline and if necessary, terminate em-
ployees who are unable to perform the work they were hired to do.
At the same time, I think we are all agreed that employees have
rights, as well. Persons fully capable of performing jobs without
constituting a threat to anyone else should not be forever barred
from employment because they once had a drug abuse problem 1 or
5 or 20 years ago, and yet we still see that happen. Nor should a
functioning and productive e(ialoyee who develops a substance

beabuse problem treated any erently from any employee who is
stricken with any other illness.

He or she should be given an opportunity to obtain treatment
and allowed to continue to work or to return to work when able to
perform the duties of the position in a safe and reasonable manner.
We believe these are fair and workable standards with which to ap-
proach substance abuse in the workplace. Indeed they are em-
bodied in existing legislation on both the Federal and the State
level.

We also feel that any use of urine testing for drugs by employers
should, and to be legal, must be consistent with these principles.
When examining the current state of the law regarding employer
use of urine analysis, I agree wholeheartedly with Mr. Angarola
that there are two separate issues that need to be looked at. One is,
when is it legal for employers to require urine tests, and the other
and equally important is, what use may employers make legally of
those test results.

Let me start with the first question of when it is legal to test.
Most of the litigation concerning the legality of requiring testing is
centered on whether urine testing for drugs by public employers
violates employees' constitutional rights. Obviously, the constitu-
tion does not reach private companies. Courts have ruled by and
largevirtually all the courts have ruled that urine testing by
public agencies is constitutional if the employer has probable cause
or reasonable suspicion to believe that the employee tested is abus-
ing drugs. Testing without probable cause or reasonable suspicion
has raised constitutional issues which we think are serious.

We also have serious questions about the efficacy and the useful-
ness of random testing as opposed to testing based on reasonable
suspicion. As Mr. Riley testified, we believe that the Federal Rail-
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way Administration's conclusion that a properly administered rea-sonable suspicion test should and usually will catch virtually any-body with a problem and I will get more to that later.I think we also need to look at the fact that we are balancingimportant considerations here. We strongly believe that employershave a duty not just have the right, but have a duty to address theproblem of drug abuse in the workplace. At the same time, thereare privacy concerns. Just as we would have serious concerns aboutstrip searching any employee because there are concerns at a par-ticular workplace that there is theft going on, we have similar con-cerns about urine testing requiring anyone to give a urine samplein the view of someone else if there is no reasonable suspicion orno articulated information or evidence upon which to base the sus-picion to take that test.
One of the concerns that we have about this issue is that most ofthe attention that we have seen paid to it has focused on this firstquestion of when is it a legal test. But we have seen very littledetail, very little attention paid by the media or, unfortunately,

many employers on that second crucial question, which is what isgoing to be done with test results? What happens if a test result ispositive?
In fact, there are a number of concerns about what is g_cing to bedone with a test result. I think other people have mentioned ithere, but it bears repeating for a moment that there are concernsabout the accuracy of test results. There have been a number ofarbitration decisions and a few court cases which have overturned

employer discipline on the basis of inaccurate testing.
Nobody claims that any test is infallible. Even a small error ratebecomes significant when large numbers of samples are tested.Indeed, most urinalysis experts and makers of the tests themselvesand most of the people, if not everyone we have heard today, rec-ommend that any positive result be confirmed by a second test. Or-dinarily it is recommended that the gas chromatography massspectrometry test, the most accurate testing method available, beused as the confirmatory test.
Unfortunately, in our experience there are many employers whoare not doing confirmatory testing, especially not using the GCMStest, which is more expensive, and that is ordinarily the reasonthat employers, we find, are not using confirmatory testing, but ob-viously that creates a great deal of question as to whether that testresult was accurate.
Another set of probler-s has to do not with the laboratory, butwith the type of procedures that are used to develop the test. Thereare a chain of custody problems. A urine specimen may be misla-beled, mishandled, contaminated on the way to or at the drug test-ing laboratory itself or deliberately switched or replaced by some-one who knows the true sample will reveal drug abuse. Recentstudies of drug screening labcratories by the Centers for DiseaseControl found some disturbingly high rates of inaccuracy.A number of arbitrators and some courts, as I mentioned before,have overturned decisions based on this. One litigation that wewere involved in with the New York City Police Department, animportant agency, obviously, which was not doing double testing,was not confirming its testing results, and was not, in our judg-
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ment, using careful procedures. As a result of a settlement of that
litigation, the police department in New York City did revise its
procedures. The New York City Personnel Department issued a
guideline, a ruling, that all city agencies should be adopting these
types of procedures.

Really one of the things that we are dealing with is that no
matter how accurate a test result isa testing procedure is, I
mean, we still have the principle of garbage in garbage out. If it is
not maintainedif the chain of custody is not maintained, if an
employer is not careful to make sure that that sample was not mis-
labeled, not contaminated, the fact that a test, itself, may be virtu-
ally infallible won't be much help.

Even if a positive urine test is accurate, there are serious ques-
tions as to whether an employer can legally refuse to hire or fire
solely on the basis of that one test. Federal and State laws only
permit an employer to take action against an employee with a drug
abuse problem if that problem is job-related. Urine testa unaccom-
panied by other evidence, such as intoxication on the job, unsatis-
factory work performance, the other types of factors that were
identified by the panel before, may not be enough to meet that
standard of proof.

Urine tests reveal, obviously, only if a person ingested a drug at
some prior time. They do not reveal whether the individual was in-
toxicated or impaired on the job or at the time the test was given.
Just to conclude, we believe that the best way to eliminate drug
abuse in the workplace is to establish a good employee assistance
program. Employers should train supervisors to identify and r:Ser
troubled employees and encourage employees to go on their own.
Obviously, there should be appropriate diagnosis, referral treat-
ment and aftercare.

Employers should retain those employees who overcome drug
abuse. They need not continue to employ those substance abusing
employees unable to perform the job. Provided that an employer
implements necessary safeguards to insure that the results will be
accurate, we also believe that urine testing can be a useful and ap-
propriate tool in the employer's campaign against drug abuse if it
is used as part of confidential employee assistance program to help
diagnose and treat drug abusing employees.

I strongly support the comments that Commissioner Ueberroth
made at the opening of this hearing that in order to be affective
and useful we must be using employee assistance programs. We
must be using confidentiality when we are testing and if we test.

I think that we are all agreed that if there is going to be urine
testing, there has to be careful and accurate procedures and tests;
that it has to be confidential. It ought to be aimed et rehabilitation
in the context of an employee assistance program. The last concern
that I wanted to leave you with is, you have heard a lot of testimo-
ny from a lot of people who have looked at these issues carefully
and have come out with very sensible, workable programs in many
instances. But we need to keep Ln mind that there are a great
number of employers out there who have not done that.

As I mentioned before, they don't use confirmatory testinf They
are not careful about procedures. They don't tie disciplinar3 deci-
sions to job performance problems. I think that in your dellh,ra-
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tions you need to keep in mind that any guidelines that come ruthave to deal with that whole range of employers.
We look forward to working with the select committee on tbeseimportant issues, and we would be happy to provide whatever as-sistance we can whenever we can. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Samuels appears on p. 190.1Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Samuels.
Dr. Rollins, director, Center for Human Toxicology, University ofUtah.

TESTIMONY OF DOUGLAS E. ROLLINS, M.D. PH.D., DIRECTOR,
CENTER FOR HUMAN TOXICOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF UTAH

Dr. RoLuIrs. Thank you, and I would like to thank the membersof the committee for the invitation to participate in these hearingsand express my opinion on the laboratories doing the testing fordrugs of abuse.
Given the level of concern that I have heard so far today con-cerning the legal and humanitarian issues of urine testing fordrugs of abuse, it is imperative that these tests are performed bythe most accurate procedures available. Indeed many have impliedtoday that the actual testing of the urine specimen is the weak linkin the entire process. This does not have to be the case. We havethe technology to perform accurate testing. It does little good, how-ever, for a company to be concerned about the health and civilrights of their employees, and then contract their drug testing witha laboratory that may produce false positive or false negative re-sults.
A false positive is a report of a drug in the urine specimen whenactually no drug exists. This could result in the person losing theirjob or damage their credibility with their employer. A false nega-tive is a report of no drug in the urine when in fact a drag ispresent. In this case the company is under the false assumptionthat they have an effective drug detection program when in factthey do not.
The current situation regarding drug testing laboratories, as Isee it, is ar, follows. 'First, there are no requirements for laboratorycertification except by the Department of Defense, and there ar.;only two civilian laboratories that are now DOD certified. No. 2.while most laboratories are capable of performing immunoasasyscreening tests, many are unable to confirm the positive results -nyspecific, more sophisticated tests. No. 3, quality control procedurosare not required. No. 4, as the need for more testing increases, th:-number of labs performing the tests also increases, and the lure c,fmaking lots of money in the face of competition may cause a com-promise of lab practice and lab quality.
it is essential that these test results be accurate and sufficientlywell-supported by quality control data to withstand scrutiny -ix-perts in court. The basic components of sound laboratory anslyeisof urine for drugs of abuse are: No. 1, all samples must be han:lias forensic specimens with appropriate chain of custody. No. 2,screening should be performed by an immunoassay procedureeither the EMIT test, a radioimmunoassay test or a third test thatis coming on line, TDX.
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No. 3, all positives must be confirmed by a second specific
method, preferably gas chromatography mass spectrometry. No. 4,
well-documented internal and external blind quality control pro-
grams are essential. No. 5, a certification process that includes
scrutiny of these quality control procedures, equipment and analyt-
ical procedures, knowledge of forensic toxicology and technical per-
sonnel.

In summary, there need not be a weak link in occupational drug
abuse testing programs. Organizations must resist the seduction of
simple, cheap, imprecise drug testing because the results may have
an impact on the work force as great as the abuse of drugs. The
technology is available to assure a credible, high quality and fair
drug testing program. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Rollins appears on p. 199.]
The CHAmmA.N. Thank you very much, Dr. Rollins.
Mr. James Mahoney, director of the Employee Assistance Pro-

gram, AFL-CIO. We welcome you, sir.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES MAHONEY, DIRECTOR, EMPLOYEE
ASSISTANCE PROGRAM, PHILADELPHIA COUNCIL, AFL-CIO

Mr. MAHONEY. I would like to thank the committee for having
me represent our group here. The only credentials I bring is one of
a rank and filer, elected union official, and somebody who is active
in economic and civic responsibilities in our community.

I am going to just summarize my presentation to you.
Mr. GuAsim. Please.
Mr. MAHONEY. Our country is engaged in a war the likes of

which has never been encountered. It is not fought with rockets,
guns, or soldiers or terrorists. It is distraught with street dealers
and the foreign forces that import drugs into our area.

Because of this concern, we decide how do we engage. this enemy,
and we did a great deal of research and came up with some pretty
defmite opinions. The search took a long time, and that was re-
search conducted by the Philadelphia AFL-CIO council which rep-
resents approximately 250,000 people.

Our experience said that we must initiate a program, an assist-
ance program. But before I go into that, I would like to give an
opinion and probably a definite opinion, on what we feel about
drug testing, urinalysis and so forth. W6 feel that in desperate
times people come up with desperate solutions, and sometimes
these desperate solutions only sharpen the problem and cause more
difficulty than they tend to relieve.

We feel that the testing program that has been proposed is
doomed and the strategy is just one that harasses and humiliates
those who are entering the work force. Random urinalysis and
screening ends up with false positives and false negatives. False
negatives are where people learn how to cheat the tests. Every test
that has ever been created has people who know how to get around
it.

In fact, in looking through a magazine called High Times, which
is popular with the people who are involved in this area tells them
how to beat the test by dropping little bits of ammonia into it. And
I can give you 100 other ways that workers have told me that if
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they wanted to beat the test, they could beat the test. But that isjust a wrong situation in its own right.
The false positives are of an even greater concern. And what

happens if we have a false positive? Do we now have human beingstesting a case? Who administers the situation? We don't feel thatthe present form of testing will produce correct results, and thehistory will bear this out. I don't want to belabor it at any great
length, but we feel that that approach is absolutely a flawed and
doomed and simplistic approach. It sounds good, but in the practi-cality it doesn't work out.

I hope that the search without due causeyou know, unless I ammistaken, we still have the Bill of Rights. There ought to be acause to search a person. There ought to be a cause to go to that. Ithink if you have ever read any of Herman Melville's books, youread something called Billy Budd. You found the situation where
Billy Budd reached out and hit Claggett. Now the captain had theterrible situation of to do away with the handsome sailor, and italmost caused a revolution on the ship, and it might have caused
the whole revolution in the English Navy, if you read it and all ofthe Battle of Trifoger would have been the nail that shoed thehorse situation.

What happens when you have a work force and at random selec-
tion you pick a handsome sailor. Supposed the handsome sailor isthe little saintly old Mary Murphy who nobody has ever seen. Sheis marched off the floor behind a screen and made to urinate infront of someone else. I am afraid we are trying to solve the prob-lem or drown the problem in a sea of urine. It doesn't work out inreality.

But that is enough with my negativeness, but I had to say that
because I have heard all of this concentration on this situation. Be-
cause of this and because of the realization of this, we felt we must,being an assistance program, and we couldn't do it by ourselves.We felt it had to be a consortium of people. That was, yes, the
AFL-CIO; the Greater Philadelphia First Corp., the most elite busi-ness association of the area; the chamber of commerce and theBlue Cross and Blue Shield.

You know, both among union officials and amongst employers,when you start talking about drug, alcohol, and stress, they get alook on their face that says not that pain in the you know what
again. Nobody really feels that it is something that they reallywant to deal with. The people at the policy level have to decidethat they are interested in helping these people, and not being pu-nitive. So we tried to logically come up with a program that woulddeal with it from beginning to end, and I gave these (the assistance
program brochures) to you, and I won't go through it.Rut it deals with outreach and education. It deals with onsite
training at the job site of not only trying to teach the employee butto teach the supervisors how to recognize it. It shows in a fraternalway that people can come in and receive treatment. I could go onnot only to just that, but to the subject of aftercare. Everybody
talks about aftercare, but that is a forgotten art, because what hap-
pens most of the time is that people who are treating them in someof the institutions, by the time they have drained them of theirbenefits, there is no money to be made in aftercare, so they throw
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them back in. So I am a bartenderand we do represent bartend-
ersthey come out of care, and the next day they are back in the
cookie factory. This happens not only there, but it happens in the
same way.

In the first year, to show you the type of reception that we got,
in one year we did over 68 training programs cusite. Over 8,000
people called up. The exact number was 8,327. We did 2,978 hours
of counseling. That's offsite counseling. And, yes, we had to put in
620 people either into detoxification or rehab programs. I could go
on and talk about assistance programs, but you know probably a
great deal more than I do, but it is predictable that if people of-
fered this, some will come in and look for help and self-commit, if
it is on a fraternal basis and they don't think they are giving them-
selves a black mark or a pink slip at their job. And, yes, there are
people who are so down that they won't come in at all, and those
people have to be found. There has to be a trained person at the
worksite who will recognize them and demand that they come in
for mandatory referrals.

In closing, I would to tell a little story out of Aesop's fables. The
Wind and the Sun were having a little argument about who was
the strongest. The Wind said, "I am the strongest. Oh, here comes
a man up the street with a cloak. Let's see who can get it off him
first." The Wind huffed and puffed with all his bitterness and cold
and heartless way, and the man just huddled closer inth Ms cloak,
and when he failed, the Sun tried. What the Sun did was shine his
warm face on him and the man peeled off his cloak.

rm afraid some of the approaches, the simplistic approaches wc
are trying to take here are those that are huffing and puffmg and
are only going to shrink the problem further down below the sur-
face.

In closing, an invasion of privacy and false accusations, demean-
ing humiliation is not good policy. Ultimately, the urine screening
as proposed by the President, will only produce more of what it set
out to resolve. I could go on.

You know, everybody has talked about the job. Our program is
not offered just to people who are employed. We decided that if you
are going to do this in the city, and you had a social responsibility
or just an economic brain in your head, you had to offer it to the
community as a whole, because there are just as many spouses at
home or children who are affected and affecting that person on the
jobsite as the person himself. And if you just try to attack it with a
rinky-dinky underfunded employee assistance program to cover
your own you-know-what, it doesn't work out in the end.

I don't want this to sound like a social technician or a gummy
sociologist, I am talking as a hard-headed, practical business type.
Our study we did Blue Crossand I want to leave this with you. If
you want more copiee, I'll get them to you. These are just done to
try to take an intelligent approach to it. It showed us that those
who are affected by drugs and alcohol use the health delivery
system 11 times more than those not affected.

In the study of 43 unions in a very efficient manner, we found
out that those who do not have the problem used the health deliv-
ery system 537.4 days. Those that had the problem used it 5,949.4
days. And you say that is only an affected person? Our study this
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year showed us that families that have a drug or alcohol problem
use the health delivery system 31/2 times more. We understand that
health care is a billion dollar problem a day in this country. This is
not just the area of fmding how to fmd somebody on the job. It isan economic situation.

This country is in a sea change, a sea changeI'm sitting next to
an admiral, so I guess I have got a right to say that. In the 1870's
and the 1890's we went from an agrarian economy to a mechanical
society. Today we are going from a mechanical to an electronic, not
service, but to do things in a different manner. In order for us to
face those problems, the adversary relationship between businessand labor has to be over with if we are going to have a strong econ-omy.

If we again push ourselves down into labor's spiesand that is
what the workers are going to say; if I put somebody in the work-
place to look for those who are on drugs, how do I know he is just
looking for that? Where is it at? Do you want to put the spies backin the shop without the resources to help the person? Now, I amnot in favor of someone who has a problem just to be put in a verycrucial spot.

I can tell you that business agents come to me every day and say,
"Jimmy, get a program started in my local, because if I have to
send someone out to that jobsite, I want to know that they are allright." And they, on their own, have started programs at the locallevel to try to find memb3rs before they would be sent out to a job-site, because a situation should be, what? Proactive and reactive,and everything I pretty much heard here today is reacting to find-
ing the person after he is what he is, and not trying to fmd him
before.

I'll end with one set of figures. With all the fmding that you aregoing to do, the searching you are going to do, and all the work
that we are doing, only 5 percent of the people with the problem
are ever uncovered; 95 percent go undetected or untreated becausethere is not sufficient funds and sufficient effort- to do the earlyeducation and the early intervention work before people are seri-ously in problems. We only fmd them when they are staggering onthe job, when they are spaced out, when. they have cut themselves
or done something before.

When we went out to try to fmd funds to do this, I will tell youevery place we went we were sent for sky hooks. I don't knowwhere the money is going in this area, but when we went outandI feel our program is as good as any program around, we didn'tfind a soul or a progrom or an agency that had a nickel to help usinstitute it. They all claimed that there has been a cutback, sothere isn't anything.
Well, there is some problem that if you are going to have thistype of program, if we are going to improve and you are going tohave them on the type of basis and the percentages that are neces-sary, someone has to look at this situation. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of AFL-CIO appears on p. 203.]
MT. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Mahonf.y. Admiral Mulloy.
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TESTIMONY OF REAR ADM. PAUL MULLOY, U.S. NAVY, RETIRED

Admiral MULLOy. Good afternoon. I am honored to be in these
chambers and to be able to participate in these important proceed-
ings. I was asked on Friday, so I did a quickrather Mondayto
be here today. I hope I may be able to contribute in a beneficial
way.

I am Admiral Paul J. Mulloy, U.S. Navy, Retired. That means I
am retained, not retired; I'm ready. Under the Secretary of the
Navy Lehman, Admiral Haywood and Secretary Herrington, had
the privilege of heading the Navy's war on drugs and other kx-ople
programs for 3 years before I retired in 1984. Since then .1 tutue
served as a private consultant in several fields, and this yew.. I
have resumed a more direct role again against drug abuse. I am a
director of a newly formed business named Quadro Associates, In-
corporated, whose mission is to help organizations achieve a drug
free and secure workplace.

I have also assisted Government agencies, including currently the
Drug Enforcement Agency, with their drug deterrent program. I
believe that when properly applied, urinalysis testing is an impor-
tant tool in deterring drug abuse. In the Navy, I watched it contrib-
ute to reducing drug abuse from 48 percent to less than 10 percent
as part of a very comprehensive, multi-faceted people program, not
unlike what Mr. Mahoney is saying.

I think it is significant that when that went on, that all other
performance indicators, including retention, which in the military
is so important, rose during that time. In fact, our young people,
and I think the Navy's average age is about 19.6, turned against
the drugs that they themselves did. It worked. With enlightened
leadership and peer responsibility, we did get rid of it without caus-
ing real problems.

Designed sensitively with people in mind, the urinalysis program
should be used not alone, but within a full range of programs such
as extensive street smart education and the helping hand programs
that must go with them. The policy for use should be firm, should
be fair, should be reasonably and clearly communicated.

The objective should be to get rid of the abuse more than the
abuser in combatting this complex, plague-like threat to our people
and our system of values. Narcotics posed such a threat to the
Navy and national security that we declared war on drugs. It
worked. You declare, the President declare and conduct total war
against this scourge and especially those criminal parasites behind
it, and in that process do it with a humane enlightened way of
caring for our people so we don't violate the trust that was asked
here.

Do that. I am confident we can. And I will help. Thank you.
Mr. GuAium. Thank you very much. What you really say is that

we need a national resolve that this must be one of our top prior-
ities on the President's agenda in order to be successful in attack-
ing the problem.

Admiral MULLOy. Yes, and his drug policy strategy in 1984 was
an excellent blueprint. The resolve has to be done with a PR effort.
I agree with Mr. Ueberroth on that. You have got to get the peo-
ple's attention. The kids are being eaten up by this.
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Mr. GUARINI. It is your sense being involved in a program, that
there is a national strathgy that is lacking today.

Admiral MULLOY. No, there is a strategy in writing. I think it isthe enactment of it, the carrying out of it. It is the full force of all
of us involved. This has nothing to do with party or politics.

Mr. Glimum. No, it is a bipartisan effort, as you will notice fromthis committee.
Admiral MULLOY. Yes, there is, and this committeeand I wasprivileged to attend it beforethank God you are here.
Mr. Gummi'. Thank you. With a $17 billion education budget of

which only $3 million is for education in drugs is a pitiful sum.
Admiral Mirmov. I don't understand that. In Navy one of the ab-solute corollaries to go un a wage of war was a massive education

information training program with people like the narco priestfrom New York putting on video tapes and telling the kids, we hadour people subscribe to High Times. Here is what those idiots aretelling you. Here is what our great scientists, doctors and clergy
are telling you as the facts we published both side by side and said:
you decide. They did. Those are the same kids we have got now.They are beautiful, just lead them and they will do what's right.

Mr. GUARINI. Admiral, we had a serious problem within our mili-tary. I remember when I visited Admiral Crowe when he was headof NATO. He said there was an extreme problem over there. Bydrug testing of all the officers right down to the lowest enlisted
man we were able to wipe it out. That took place after we had anational incident, I remember, with the U.S.S. Enterprise wherr.there was an accident on the flight deck and which they found
drugs in the system of the pilot.

I wonder whether or not you could say or make a comment as towhether or not the testing in the military was significant in ourwar against drugs.
Admiral MULLOY. Yes, may I, Mr. Chairman
Mr. GUARINI. Please. I know you have some knowledge aboutthat.
Admiral Muum. The pilot involved was a reserve that wastaking antihistamine d-aigs unknown to any of the Navy physi-

cians, and his doctor had prescribed it. The error there was one ofhey, guys, you don't fly when you have taken that stuff. The kids
on the deck, yes, was drugs. Thanks to the hearings it really ex-ploded. In fact, I had had 6 gorgeous years at sea and three major
commands. I was ordered into Washington, and my first job within
2 weeks was to appear in front of this hearinp

The net result under Secretary Lehman and Secretary Herring-
ton and Admiral Haywood and others, you know, was that the waron drugs w ent on. The first thing that was applied was call it a
war, black/ white, no gray, and start testing. We ended up, annual-ly, testing 1.'3 million specimens, 9.8 million tests.

Now, we did that in an explosive way of going about it, but in
that prtylas, and I called the people the other day, on all that wehad no technical false positives and I agree with Dr. Rollins. If youdo it correctly, you set in place ahead of time, you communicate
what you are doing, and you do it in corollary with other vigorous
programs, it will work. And you shou'...ln't get the false positives.
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By the way, with a double blind system in the process we were
running 6,000 double blinds a yearthat's technical language. Dr.
Rollins can tell you about itzero false positives were the results.

Mr. Gumum. Would you say it was testing that was the success-
ful took that helped you wipe

Admiral MULLOY. I thought it was essential.
Mr. GUARINI. Essential.
Admiral Muum. Essential, because you gave the people the idea

you weren't kidding, but at the same time I will anecdotally tell
you that on a quarter deck of a ship with a detection dog with a
cold in his nose and a kit that doesn't work, 70 percent of the stuff
won't come aboard because our sailors are smart.

Mr. GuAium. Well, what about, Dr. Rollins, the testimony that
we heard that today you can defeat the test by taking certain kinds
of other drugs that a neutralize and give you a 'blind test. Is that
true? Is it reliable or

Dr. Reums. The testing is reliable, yes. It is possible to confuse,
if you will, the screening test. If a highly reliable sophisticated gas
chromatography mass spectrometry test is employed as confirma-
tion, it is virtually impossible.

Mr. Gummi. You are not concerned about the fac that you
could defeat the purpose of the test by taking some other iind of a
nostrum?

Dr. ROLLINS. Again, you could confuse the screening part of the
test, the initial test, and if that is all an organization or if that is
all the Navy was using, it would not be reliable. It is only a screen-
ing test, and there must be a second totally separate confirmatory
test performed.

Mr. GUARINI. So scientifically, tests are reliable.
Dr. ROLLINS. Yes.
Mr. Gummi. And cannot be defeated scientifically if they are

properly taken.
Dr. ROLLINS. If properly done they cannot be defeated.
Let me correct that. I suppose it is possible that somebody could

put water inside of a container instead of urine or something like
that.

Mr. GIJAMNI. Would the test have to be taken in front of another
person or the specimen collected in front of someone who w ould ac-
tually be there to observe that it is in fact the urine specimen of
that person?

Dr. ROLLINS. I am not sure that I feel qualified to necessarily
comment on that, but I think if you want that person's urine, yes,
it must be observed.

Mr. GUARINI. Mr. Mahoney.
Mr. MAHONEY. The answer to that is, yes, and I am sure that the

Navyand the Navy has an excellent program, but I think if you
ask the Air Force, they will tell you about the mess that they had.

Admiral MULLOY. We had some messes, but there wasn't any-
body hurt by it.

Mr. MAHONEY. And that is in the military where you have au-
thority and disciplined control. Now take that out on to a plant site
or a job site or an office and try to have somebody who is doing it
commercially to make money and start to try to apply it. It may be
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able to be applied in very scientific areas, hut in 4ne real world, it
doesn't happen.

Mr. GUARINI. Well, I guess you coule hay3 person go into a
room and lock the door and there is nobody else ii tile room, and
then come out with the vial.

Mr. MAHONEY. No, they have to stand in frort of you. They have
to take the vial out. They have to hold it, and you crayon

Mr. GLTAIUN1. Well, you are very dramaticahy giving a scenario
that may not have to be followed.

Mr. MAHONEY. It kills the lily, but that is the way it is done.
Mr. GUARINI. Is that true, Dr. Rollins?
Mr. MAHONEY. Let's not kid around. It is either done that way or

it is not done that way.
Admiral MULLOY. Maybe I can help.
Mr. MAHONEY. I don't want to be the expert in this.
Admiral MULLOY. The visual method is what we in the Navy es-

tablished; that you must have somebody see the specimen delivered
because right there is where you could have a problem. When we
first started this thing in San Diego, baby urine was being sold $50
a plastic bag. People were learning about all kinds of plastic appa-
ratus.

We insisted that the chain of custody be full proofyou know,
Tylenol could learn from us. Then when it got to the lab, it had to
be screened by a separate system at a higher cutoff level than the
confirmation so that we knew we were letting some guilty people
away, but all positives had to be confirmed by GCMS. That is an
extensive program, but if you are dealing with people's reputations,
you have got to do that.

Mr. GUARINI. Well, you never hurt an inrocent person because it
is only the positive tests that you are dealing with, so therefore in,
innocent person would be hurt. The fact is you may not find every-
body who is positive.

Admiral MULLOY. That's right. And we said it is not only the
public safety here that we are try'lig to protect, we are also trying
to reaffirm the public trust.

Mr. GUARINI. All right thank you.
Let me ask you, Dr. Rollins, who should be responsible for certi-

fying laboratories to do this test, and you said there is a paucity of
certified laboratories in cur country today. Where should that re-
sponsibility lie?

Dr. Ito LuNs. Well, I'm not really certain about that. I can tell
you the certification processes that are available now. As the Col-
lege of American Pathologists has the certification process, it
doesn't strictly apply to this, and I don't think it really tests the
forensic nature of the sample.

Mr. GUARINI. Should the Federal Government be responsible for
certifying laboratories?

Dr. ROLLINS. Perhaps the Federal Government or maybe even
the State governments. For example, in the State of California, it
has already been raisedthe issue has been raised today that the
State of California has a bill before their governing body concern-
ing State certification of laboratories.

I don't know whether I have an opinion. It certainly could be the
Federal Government.
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Mr. Gu mum. But there should be certification somewhere.
Are the States adequate in meeting the responsibilities in doing

the job?
Dr. RoLLINs. No, they are not right now.
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. Mr. Clay Shaw.
Mr. SHAw. Mr. Mahoney, you, in your statement on page 3, you

said, "Urinalysis as currently being practiced and as it has been
proposed by President Reagan, is an ill-fated and foolish plan." I
am a little bit confused. I don't know of any plan that has been
proposed by President Reagan.

Mr. MAHONEY. I readnow you are here in Washingtonin the
papers that there was a Presidential commission that you have had
here that proposed urinalysis for drug testing.

Mr. SHAW. What that was is an independent study and recom-
mendation by the President's Commission on Organized Crime.

Mr. MAHONEY. I apologize to him. Whoever's plan it was, I think
it isI may be mistaken.

Mr. SHAw. I just wanted to clarify that for the record.
Mr. Mahoney, being a descendent of Irish stock from the State of

Pennsylvania. I am pleased to say that I agree with you on just
about everything you said with the exception of the one point. The
one point is, of course, the point whereby you disagree with the
panelists to your left and to your right.

In your statement you talked about a search without due cause.
Now, perhaps we ought to defer this to the lawyers down at the
other end of the table. I always thought that that provision in the
Constitution was geared more towards the question of criminal law,
criminal prosecution, at least that has been where it has been
mostly brought about. But I would say, and I would direct this to
either one of the attorneys, where it can beI think you both cov-
ered this in your opening statement, but where it can be justified
by the employer and where it is not done or any criminal purpose,
and where it is done with due care as to confidentiality, is there a
problem with illegal search and seizure?

Mr. ANGAROLA. The confusion arises when you consider the BM
of the Rights, particularly the fourth amendment, the prohibition
against unreasonable searches. It only relates to governmental ac-
tions. Therefore, I am protected from searches by the policc- or
from even the metropolitan transit authority, since it is a munici-
pal body, that prohibition applies to their actions. It does not apply
to a private industry or to a private company, for example. So if
you ran a grocery store, you as an employee do not have a constitu-
tionally protected right against a unreasonable search by your em-
ployer.

Mr. SHAw. Well, there is no way to extract the specimen without
the cooperation of the employee. Someone can lose their job, but
they ;an absolutely refuse, even though I am not suggesting that
type of a harsh approach to it.

Mr. ANGAROLA. The other side of it is in the Government context
where it is clear that the 4th and 14th amendments do apply, at
least one court case has held that a governmental employee can be
tested if the nature of the work is such that it involves hazardous
work around high voltage wires. The court determined that that
was a reasonable test, a reasonable search. There was a reasonable
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relationship to job safety to allow the urine testing to occur. These
are district corrt cases I am talking about.

A case last year came down in Iowa which did not allow the
random testing of correctional officers in a State prison. It did
allow preemployment testing and annual physical testing and "for
cause testing, but did not allow for random testing. The court said
there was no reasonable suspicion of drug taking by specific correc-
tional officers to justify that test, that search. That is being ap-
pealed. The question is, is it reasonable to use testing to prevent
drugs from being introduced in the prison system? That is what the
court of appeals is going to have to decide. Was it reasonable to
test.

Mr. SHAW. Doesn't it appear to you that the court may have
been grappling looking for a middle ground with regard to this as
to existing employees and future employees and perspective em-
ployees?

Mr. ANGAROLA. Yes.
Mr. SHAW. I guess we still have to wait for the fmal word with

regard to that.
In those cases, did .;:a court make a distinction betweenit

would be quite obvioui if the results were turned over to the
State's attorney's office for prosecution, then all of us would be
very upsetwith any legal backgroundwould be very upset by
the constitutional infringements there, but have the cases made
that distinction?

Mr. ANGAROLA. They have. They have discussed it in the context
of the Government as employer rather than the Government as en-
forcement agency.

Mr. SHAW. Don't you think that is where the distinction might
eventually come down, where it would be drawn?

Mr. ANGAROLA. I think that is one of the distinctions that will be
made.

Mr. SAMUELS. If I could just comment on that because I might
have a slightly different view of where the courts have come on
that. From our reading the cases, most of the court decisions that
have looked at the constitutional issue have found the Constitution
implicated even where the test is being made for employment pur-
poses as opposed to criminal purposes.

Most of the courts are still saying that is a constitutional issue.
The fourth amendment does apply, and the standard has to be ordi-
narily reasonable suspicion or probable cause is the language that
the courts have been using.

Now it is true that most of the court decisions that we have seen
have outlawed random testing for that reason, saying that there is
no reasonable suspicion involved by defmition when you are doing
random testing, because you are testing employees regardless of
reasonable suspicion. So, there is a constitutional issue implicated
there that I think needs to be looked at.

Mr. GUARINI. Would the gentleman yield for a minute?
Mr. SHAw. I would be glad to yield.
Mr. GUARINI. On the fifth amendment, the self-incrimination

part, that would only be where you are criminally involved not just
where your contract is involved as an employee union contract or
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just an employee contract. Could you comment on that? Is there a
constitutional vio!ation there at all?

Mr. SAMUELS. That's correct. None of the court cases that we
have seen have addressed this as a fifth amendment issue. They
have talked about the fourth amendment right against unreason-
able search and seizure, due process, right to privacy. We haven't
seen a court case that has dealt with this in the fifth amendment
context.

I think one of the things that needs to be looked at, though, that
has been raised in some of the more recent cases that have been
filed, is that there is nothing in most of the policies that we ha-e
seen, meaning most of the urine testing policies by Government
agencies that would prohibit those employers from turning test re-
sults over to prosecuting agencies, so there at least is the possibili-
ty that somebody could be raising these arguments saying tha;,.
while it is not being yet, there is nothing that would prevent an
employer from turning this over to the prosecution and therefore
there are fourth and fifth amendment implications.

Mr. SHAW. Yes, but if they did, then the fifth amendment impli-
cation would click in immediately, and any evidence of that nature
I believeand I see you shaking your head affirmatively that you
agreeany such evidence would be thrown out as improper.

Mr. ANGAROLA. If I could just put one gloss on that, a test shows
only that you have used drugs, and of course, under the Federal
Control Substances Act and under State uniform control sub-
stances acts, drug use is not a crime. Possession is a crime, and
while that may sound like a very foolish distinction, but it exists,
and testing you can only show use. You cannot necessarily show
possession, so I am not sure

Mr. SHAW. Unless you drove your car to the test.
Mr. MAHoNEv. I hope, Congressman, that in being maybe too ver-

bose about it that maybe I have obfuscated the point. I don't want
to be a constitutional lawyer and every time I speak to rnother
lawyer he gives another cpmion, and so that is as wide as there are
people. Plus, I don't want to confine this just to contractvq.1 law
that the union would have. TheTe is also a group of laws chat
almost accepted that there are some common rights an employee
has that aren't under the Constitution or under the mion contract
that he has. The courts have been saying that people just cnn't be
willfully fired for capricious reassms, even without a uthon contract
or without the Constitution.

I hope that in saying this I didn't infer :hat we were against test-
ing on all bases. What I was trying to do by beir 3. very dime, about
it, is to say this urine testing is a single answer, an answer that is
just trying to simplify ele question without the humane way of
trying to do something is only going to corrupt the wc-Aforce.

All I could say is I wish I was back as the union organizer again,
because all of this testing going on in plants would have made my
job an easy one. They would have had so much trouble and such an
easy job to win the people over bec ause 'they feel they have been
put upon, I would have looked like I was intelligent or smart. The
employer was doing the job for ma. But it is not just that. We are
afraid that good people who could be saved, who we lost in the
workforce or afraid that people will learn how to go around it, and
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the focus will not be on trying to solve the problem and helping
people, but it will be on the punitive end.

Once you get on that vein, you are back light years. In this
whole field of drug, alcohol, and stress it has taken years to get
people to say that it is not a moral malady. that it is not socially
repugnant bnause you have the situation. It is a disease, and all of
a sudden when we seem to start to make some progress, we are
back with the cop and the club. That's what the worker feels. Now,
you are asking me to come forward and admit it and fraternallytry to solve the problem, and next week I find out you have a
secret agent in there trying to do it. It almost is counterproductive.I am going to end by saying that I am not against all forms of
testing because that is necessary, as the Admiral has said, and may
be effective, but just that as a simplistic answer without the other
is doomed to failure.

Mr. SHAw. Well, maybe we are not in total disagreement on that
last point. Let me ask you this question, Mr. Mahoney, Do you be-
lieve in drug testing for Federal employees with top secret clear-
ance?

Mr. MA HONEY. Since I am not their business agent, I don't wan
to make policy for them, but I thinkas a person who has no juris-diction in that areaI think that in certain areas where the na-
tional interest is at stake, there are reasons why thhgs have to be
done. There is always a rule of reason. And all I am asking, if I can
be asking for a rule of reason on this side, there has to be a rule of
reason on the other side. If it is arbitrary, it is doomed to failure.

Mr. SHAW. I think that that has been the message through all
the panelists today, maybe expressed more on the positive than the
negative as you approached it, but I do think that everyone be-lieves thatand I think it was best said by Mr. Mulloy. We want to
get rid of the abuse rather than the abuser. I think that is all ofwhat we want to do. I think that is what employers want to do.
They don't want to lose valuable employees.

Mr. MAHONEY. But being practical, you go to an employee and
say, "Let's start an employees assistance program." Let's try to dosomething, and there is a deaf ear, like you are a man from Mars.All of a sudden they go to a L.::minar where some Merlin magician,
some chemistry act gets on that is going to make a buck, and they
say we can rid your plant of all these problems. Whip. Pardon me,ma'am. Right out the window. Next week he has got everybody in
there with testing and testing, and the person has neve.- done any-thing to try to solve this.

Mr. SHAw. Mr. Mahoney, we have :ward starting eally this
morning and ending 2:30 or later this afternoon, one succeg.:
after another.

Mr. MAHONEY. I would ask yrou to do something.
Mr. SHAW. We are saving lives. We are sa.--2_ ploperty. In thelong run, we are saving jobs. We may be upo'lg prodtwtiviq. We

may be making the American worker more ,Auctive, and it is asituation when testing does come into the r;oikplao.e. Now, chvious-ly, there are I am sure we can fill reams or paper in instances
where testing has been abusive, and I woui4 never subscribe tothat type of testing, but I think it is a valuable tool and I think it
should be contained, and when we talk about education, I think,
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being aa officer of the union, have a responsibility to educate your
workers as to what is reasonable drug testing so that they would be
encouraged to go along with reasonable drug testing.

As a matter of fact, think that the union should be very active
as to drawing what are acceptable guidelines.

Mr. MAHONEY. Well, you know, I don't want to be argumentati ve
because I have on cz.sis--

Mr. SHAw. We are not arguing.
Mr. MAiioNEv [continuing]. No basis of fact to be argumentative.

If there is an area where there are self-ordained experts, it is drug
and alcoholism. When you ask them to substantiate it with facts
and studies and programs, they say, "No, this is what I know abc.ut
it that is coming down the line."

I question this grand success where people have just institut I a
testing program, and the problem that I am trying to state is for
everyone that is trying to do it quickly through a testing program
without a full employees assistance program. There are many more
of those than the people doing it correctly. Now, someone if said to
me we are going to have a testing program, we are going to have
an employee assistance program right through to aftercare. you
have me now that I am listening, that this can make a change, but
just the sole testing alone without a comprehensive program is
doomed to failure.

Sometimes I think that people go from the particular to the gen-
eial. They come in here and tell you about a particular sIncess
story and expand it to the general. The general case, if you will
study it, you will find isn't the fact of life because most people out
there haven't even tried to start to do something on the all ovei
ethica. I don't want to be argumentative about it. I have said too.
much already, but it is simplification that I am trying to deal witn.

Mr. SHAW. You are not going to fmd an argument from me. Your
handout says to identify people whose problems impair job per-
formance and to motivate them to seek and receive assistance on
confidential basis. Rehabilitaie rather than terminate. Curb the
costs associated with excessive health care claims and reduce pro-
ductivity.

Everybody's head will nod affirmatively on that and that is
something that all of us want.

Mr. MAHONEY. But I will give you a fact, and this is real fact out
of a study that we just did. From 1980 to 1984, and this studying
the whole area of Philadelphia and doing it scientifically, not hap-
hazardly like some have done. There was a 46-percent increase in
admissions on drug and alcohol.

Here is the point I fun trying to get. People going into detoxifica-
tion. That is to get dried out so you won't catch them-26-percent
increase; rehab, 8 percent less. So it means that they are getting
frightened. They are going in to get dried out. But if I found that
rehab was going up along with detox and the problems of people
being admitted, then I would say we were having a success. But
when I find out that people are going into detox and not going in
for rehabilitation, some parts of 118 are missing the boat toward
really helping people, and I am as guilty, and I hope some of the
rest of 118 are also.
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That is not supposition. That was done in a very comprehensive
report which, if ycu want, we get to you and show you the facts
and figures of it.

Mr. SHAW. I have just one thing to add to that, and that is I
think it is impel rant to remember that the threat of the test is a
deterrent as much as anything else. All of us want to deter the use
of drugs.

Mr. MAHONEY. If that solves the problem, yes.
Mr. SHAW. Thank you.
Mr. GUARINL Our good colleague from Connecticut, Mr. Row-

land.
Mr. Rowr. Awn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, I think I speak

on behalf of the whole committee when I thank you all for your
patience and certainly for your strong viewpoints and your interest
in this issue, and we have kept you here quite a long time, and we
all greatly appreciate that.

What I would like to do is follow up what the Admiral said with
a question that I had. Admiral, you were making reference to some
of the urine tests that were done, and you inferred there were mil-
lions that were done. The only personal notation that I would
make, and I think the thing that we need to keep an eye on or
keep in the back of our minds is that indeed the drug problem in
the workplace and anywhere else is not necessarily with just young
people, and obviously your experience has been with young Navy
men and women. I think we need to continue to remember that it
is ariecting employees of all ages.

One of the biggest problems we have seen on this committee is
cocaine use, and indeed it is a type of drug that cross all genera-
thms. For me, would you mention again how many tests were done.
i think you said 6 million.

Admiral MULLOY. 1.8 million specimens. That's every sailor theo-
retically from the Chief of Naval Operations on down to a seaman
recruit, three times a year. That is what we were trying to achieve,
and it was done on that fashion from the chief of operations all the
way down, and six tests on each specimen because we wanted to
get predominately cocaine and marijuana, but we were also, from a
regional point of view of the worldwide Navy, things like hashish
over in the Middle East, so we had the laboratories do those tests,
but we were mandatory on the prescribed eyewitness, chain ofcus-
tody very rigorous, all of which were tested by people they didn't
even know were around checking on it, and then those rigorous lab
procedures.

I totally agree with all these people, including our good friend
here, that you don't put something like this in alone. It has got to
go in with a whole umbrella of other programs, as Congressman
Shaw was also alluding to. So it amounted to 9.8 million tests per
year.

Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you this, then, Admiral. You have got
my curiosity peaked. How many individuals did you find with some
type of drug use?

Admiral MULLOY. Out of that? The first time they tested it, that
is where this alarming 48 percent came out. There was at one time
the DOD verbal survey, fill in the blanks, that said 48.6.

Mr. ROWLAND. The 48 percent is the verbal survey.
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Admiral MULLOy. That was the DOD survey. A lot of people in
the Navy said, well, that doesn't make any sense at all. So we ran
a urinalysis test. Now we are getting rid of the verbal-47.8. So
that took care of the elephant theory.

Mr. ROWLAND. Almost half of the tests that were done indicated
drug use.

Admiral MULLOy. In the 18- to 25-year-o1d population that was
being tested.

Mr. ROWLAND. How about of the entire population.
Admiral MumoY. We didn't do the entire one for that type of

test.
Mr. RowiAisin. So that was done to approximately a million Navy

men and women between the ages of 18 and 25. .

Admiral MULLOY. You have got to be careful of that. The name
of the survey was triggered by the Burt survey, a .DOD survey,
which was, I think, 19,000 people total worldwide, all Armed
Forces. The Navy did a urinalysis surveyyou can get this from
the Navy for the record, but I believe it was 1,000 on the Atlantic
coast and 1,000 on the Pacific coast, but from statistical extrapola-
tion, you draw a 47.8 percent. And, man, you better pay attention.
That's when we said we have got to declare a war.

We are pleased with the results, because it does tell you, as these
gentlemen are saying, and the concerns he is expressing, which I
am very sensitive to, that if you do it right, with enlightenment
and a lot of programs that are really geared to people and reaching
out a hand to help them. If they come up and ask for help, they are
free. They get a free ride.

Mr. ROWLAND. Do you think the drug test acts as a deterrent?
Admiral MumoY. Oh, absolutely.
Mr. SHAW. I just have one question. Marijuana, I understand,

stays in the system longer than cocaine.
Admiral MULLOy. Yes.
Mr. Slum. How long a period there are we looking at that you

are going to pick up the marijuana for?
Admiral MULLOy. These gentlemen could say. With a heavy user

you can get it up to 30 days, in a very heavy user. Of course these
tests we are running at about a 48-hour, 72-hour turnaround time,
so if the test is taken, the specimen is given 60 milliliters of it, so
that you freeze it if it k positive, all of these technologies, which,
by the wa are available, and I didn't want to get into that. But
they have rigorously been tested for 4 to 5 years. They have with-
stood the challenge of the courts, and in fact the judges support it
because it is fair, reasonable and technologically sound.

The issue-of the- time constant for marijuana is established. We
know that. We are concerned about these rapid drugs that are as-
similated into the body and then out again, but that is why the
random test is important.

Mr. SHAW. I just didn't want anyone to come away from this
hearing with the idea that 47 or 48 percent of the sailors were
daily users.

Admiral MULLOY. Was what?
Mr. SHAW. That that percentage was daily isers.
Admiral MULLOy. Oh, no, of course not. The issue was that we

even found it.
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Mr. SHAW. You were very clear. I just wanted to make sure the
record was.

Mr. ROWLAND. I just have one fmal question for Mr. Angarola.
One thing you said really caught my attention. It was something to
the effect when you were referring to the drug testing program or
any drug testing program, you said if it is reasonable, it is legal. I
don't know if that was your exact quote, but you made that infer-
ence. I guess the obvious question that I hive, and I think we have
been kind of grappling with this for the past several hours.

By whose judgment do you think the drug testing can be deter-
mined as reasonable? I would appreciate your comments on that.

Mr. ANGAROLA. I think it goes back to what I mentioned with the
Iowa Correctional Facility case. In the private industry, it is a rea-
sonable program, and again, I fully concur with Mr. Mahoney and
Admiral Mulloy. I am not saying testing alone. I don't think
anyone is saying testing alone can solve the problem.

Mr. ROWLAND. No.
Mr. ANGAROIA. But if a private entity sets up a reasonable test-

ing program, it is unlikely to be challenged even, but if it is chal-
lenged, I would say there are very few legal bases to overturn the
testing.

The second issue, though, is with the governmental situation
where you do have the 4th and 14th amendment concern. Maybe I
was being a little too cute, I didn't mean to be, but what I meant is
if it is reasonable in terms of reasonable under the Constitu-tion

Mr. ROWLAND. By whose determination?
Mr. ANGAROLA. By a court's determination. I think we have to go

on that assumption, and we are, in a sense, at a very early stage to
determine what, in each individual instance, is reasonable and
what is unreasonable, and I think we just have to wait, for the
courts to decide.

Mr. ROWLAND. In other words, at this juncture you believe that if
an employer sets up before the person is employed a reasonable set
of principles, circumstances, standards, whatever the case may be,
and if that employer terms that to be reasonable, in other words, if
it is not tested and goes through, that, in your opinion, would be
looked at as a reasonable drug testing program.

Mr. ANGAROLA. I think what we are seeing now, even with the
Iowa case, you will find that preemployment and for-cause testing
is accepted and an annual physical testing is accepted.

Mr. Rom AND. Accepted by the employers?
Mr. ANGAROLA. Accepted by the court.
Mr. ROWLAND. OK.
Mr. ANGAROLA. And by the employees. I think what is happening

is that we are focusing on random testing so much now that it may
be, again, another cloud that is Lonfusing the issue more than help-
ing us. The real issue is how do you identify people, and how do
you get them some help, and how in the employment context, do
you have a healthy and safe workplace, and that is where I am not
so sure where the courts are going to come out. Where is that line
that says this is unreasonable? We don't know yet.

Mr. ROWIAND. Thank you very much.
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Mr. GUARINI. In following up on getting the help, who pays, Mr.
Mahoney, Blue Cross, the health programs, do they pay for the
medical services that are rendered to someone? Is it treated like a
disease? Do they pay for rehabilitation? Should the company have
to pay? What is happening out there in the field?

Mr. MAHONEY. I didn't want to get off into that. It is such a
hodgepodge out there. You have HMO's that people are covered
under that cover outpatient, but not inpatient. You have the Blue
Cross that covers inpatient, but not outpatient. It is as wide and as
long as everyone that comes through the door.

Mr. GUAIIINI. SO there is a lot of confusion.
Mr. MAHONEY. The confusion is rampant, and it is almost heart-

rending when someone comes through and says, "I have been cov-
ered for x number of years, and I have all this coverage. I have the
best coverage in the world," and he says, "My son is in trouble,
help him.' And I say, "Mr. Jones, you don't have coverage." He
says, "What?" You have it for everything else, but you don't have
it for drug and alcohol.

Mr. GuARDTx. Well, what about rehabilitation. Do the companies
generally pick up the bill for rehabilitation when a worker can't
afford it?

Mr. MAHommr. Here is where a problem really gets into the
nitty-gritty, and it is something that we have gone into and taken a
:took at it at the social service end. We are also looking at it in the
cold business end and how it works. I said that we had 635 or 637
people go in. If we don't have people go into treatment in more eco-
nomic ways than the ways that are presently there, it fails also.
When some goes into inpatient or free-standing or acute hospital
care, it ranges anyplace from $10,000 to $20,000 a person.

Mr. GUARINI. It is expensive.
Mr. MmioNEv. Very expensive. That's why we are trying at this

point to say that acute care hospitals may be necessary for some
iv!ople that have a very serious debilitating physical problem along
with it. Free standing, which is cheaper, is available for those who
just need detoxification rehabilitation. And, yes, there are people
who need to be in something that we are starting now. It is almost
an evening program, and it only costs about $2,000, the same type
of treatment, the same type of education, the same type of workup,
and we are going to do it on the outpatient basis either during the
day, if somebody wants, or in the evening.

It has two benefits. One because of cost and because then people
will start to try to write benefits that would cover it. See, if I have
to cover $20,000, I don't want to cover it, but if I have to cover
something that costs $2,000, I may put it into my coverage. I'm not
being wordy, but it is so complex that it is almost a shame. It is a
disgrace, because we have people out there who are body-snatchers.
And most people in the drug and alcohol program are no more ill-
terested in rehabilitation than the world.

They are interested in bodies to get into their hospitals to fill the
beds to make a couple million bucks, and that is what it comes
down to. They do all of this psalm singing stuff about what they
are doing for people, and I realize that their clinical review is hor-
rendous. The clinic review that they think they have, it is a wink
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of the eye. It is whether there is a cold bed and I have got a warm
body and that costs a lot.

This goes deeper than that. You have to be able to economically
get people treatment at a cost they can afford, and it is our jobwe
think we have made a success out of this program as far as get:zing
out and trying to educate our people. Where we are failing, and
that is the area that you are talking about, 1, .9 how to get a constant
benefit that is affordable for employers or union funds to buy so
that they will encourage people.

I have had business agents say,
Mahoney, you are a character. You talk holes in my head to get interested in this

program. and now my fund is busted. You did me no favor. Find a way to get the
help for my people so we can afford it.

And we are out in this area trying to pioneer this day's program.
Mr. Gumuln. Let me ask you, is this becoming a subject of collec-

tive bargaining in the union contracts? Has it happened yet?
Mr. MAHONEY. Health care is the biggest subject of collective

bargaining. The cost of health care today is probably the single
most largest costnot just directly. Years ago, everybody worried
about direct wages.

Mr. GUAEINI. No, I am talking about drugs and rehabilitation of
drugs.

Mr. MAHoNEy. Yes, it is becoming a subject, but what is happen-
ing is people are saying where is the coverage, and it is almost a
shame, and I am not trying to advocate one health plan over an-
other, but when somebody offers a hodgepodge of health plans like
HMO's from one to another, and they don't explain that there is a
large area that you havelike I have six kids. If I would have a
plan without that coverage with percentages, I should have my
head examined because I have got to be a lucky man to get
through this without stubbing my toe along the way somewhere.

It is a very serious discussion. The problem is the amount of
knowledge on the subject, and the approach to it is one that is very
weak. I think as Conv,ra06-men, if you could look into ways to prac-
tically try to fund intelligent approaches to this. All kinds of
money was thrown in methadone clinics and all kinds of things
like that. Very little was everit is so minuscule, so small, that ifjust a little bit was put toward an organized effort, we might come
up with some answers.

I am not trying to be wordy, but your question is like a 4-hour
explanation.

Mr. GuAamn. I understand that.
Mr. MAHONEY. For every person that comes in, it is a different

answer.
Mr. GUARINI. But the fact is that it is a nightmare and there is

confusion out there.
Mr. MAHONEY. It is a nightmare and it is confusion, and all that

we have tried to do is to get we in the labor movement, the busi-
ness community, health insurers, and the United Way, to form a
consortium to almost give away these services. And when we look
to the established programs that you have been funding that are
supposed to be all God's work out thereI am being repetitive
when we went to them for help, all I got was left-handed screwdriv-
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ers and sky hooks. They had no way that we fit, no way that we
were necessary. "We don't need you. We don't want you. We don't
want to ever see you, and we can't afford you, so get lost. But here
is where you go. Go look over here." So we ran over there and we
found that was a blind alley. Then we come back and say, "Oh, you
shouldn't go here, you should go there.", So after 6 months of being
sent on fool's errandsand just doing it intentionally because wedidn't want to say we were just too ignorant about it, we found ourown ways to start to put it together, but it didn't come out of the
established Government programs that are assigned to do this.

Mr. GUARINI. You have been a great panel. The select committee
thanks each and every one of you.

Mr. MAHONEY. Sorry to be too wordy.
Mr. GUARINI. It was excellent. Thank you. The hearing is ad-journed.
[Whereupon, at 2:45 p.m., the committee was adjourned subject

to the call of the Chair.]
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MR. CHAIRMAN, I AM PLEASED TO BE ABLE 13 PARTICIPATE IN

IHESE HEARINGS THIS MORNING EXAMINING THE CRUCIAL PROBLEM OF

DRUG ABUSE IN THE WORKPLACE.

I WANT TO EXPRESS MY APPRECIATION TO YOU FOR CALLING THESE

EXTREMELY IMPORTANT AND TIMELY HEARINGS,

IN MY REMARKS, I WANT TO BRIEFLY ADDRESS TWO ISSUES

THAT CONCERN ME VERY DEEPLY, THE FIRST RELATES TO THE USE

OF URINE TESTING TO DETECT DRUG ABUSE. THE RAPID INCREASE IN

THE NUMBER OF FIRMS CONDUCTING PRE-EMPLOYMENT DRUG SCREENS AND

TESTS OF CURRENT EMPLOYEES HAS CREATED AN ENORMOUS DEMAND

FOR LABORATORIES TO PROCESS THESE TESTS. AT THE CURRENT

TIME, THIS INDUSTRY IS TOTALLY UNREGULATED. A STUDY IN THE

JOURNAL OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION IN AORIL 19E5

SHOWED THAT ERROR RATES IN MANY LABORATORIES WERE 50 - 100

PERCENT.

I BELIEVE THAT PROCEDURES MUST BE DEVELOPED TO CERTIFY;

ON A REGULAR BASIS, THE PROFICIENCY OF LABORATORIES ENGAGED

IN DRUG TESTING. PREFERABLY, THIS SHOULD:INVOLVE A DOUBLE, BLIND

TYPE_OF TEST ADMINISTERED BY AN INDEPENDENT BODY SUCH AS THE

CENTER FOR DISEASE CONTROL. I ALSO BELIEVE THAT ANY TIME AN

INITIAL URINE SCREEN YIELDS A POSITIVE RESULT, A CONFIRMATORY

TEST, USING A DIFFERENT TECHNOLOGY, SHOULD BE REQUIRED. THE

LACK OF ADEQUATE QUALITY CONTROLS ON LABORATORIES DOING DRUG

TESTS AND THE FAiLURE TO CONFIRM A POSITIVE DRUG SCREEN

9 7
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PAGE 2

CANNOT.BE TOLERATED WHERE A PERSON'S CAREER AND OPPORTUNITY

FOR EMPLOYMENT IS AT STAKE. THOSE BEING TESTED NEED TO BE

ASSURED THAT TESTS WILL BE CONDUCTED ONLY ACCORDING TO THE

HIGHEST STANDARDS OF CARE AND QUALITY.

SECOND, I BELIEVE EVERY BUSINESS SHOULD HAVE IN PLACE

AN AGGRESSIVE DRUG EDUCATION PROGRAM FOR EMPLOYEES,AIMED

AT PREVENTING DRUG ABUSE. WHERE EMPLOYEES ARE UNIONIZED,

WOULD ENCOURAGE SUCH AN EFFORT TO BE A JOINT MANAGEMENT

UNION PROJECT SO THE MESSAGE TO WORKERS IS UNEQUIVOCALLY

CLEAR. EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS AND OTHER EFFORTS TO

HELP WORKEhS MTV DRUG AND ALCOHOL PROBLEMS ARE COMMENDABLE,

AND I FULLY FUPPORT THESE EFFORTS. MORE ATTENTION, HOWEVER,

SHOULD BE DIRECTED TOWARD PREVENTING THESE PROBLEMS BEFORE

THEY OCCUR. IhE r.OST SAVINGS WOULD BE SUBSTANTIAL. JUST

AS EMPLOYERS GO Tc OZEAT LENGTHS TO REDUCE ACCIDENTS IN

THE WORKPLACE, THROUGH INTENSIVE SAFETY CAMPAIGNS, SO SHOULD

THEY ENCOURAGE THEIR EMPLOYEES TO REMAIN DRUG FREE THROUGH

COMPREHENSIVE DRUG ABUSE EDUCATION AND PREVENTION PROGRAMS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, ONCE AGAIN I CONGRATULATE YOU FOR

HOLDING THESE COMPREHENSIVE HEARINGS TO EXAMINE THE PROBLEM

OF DRUG ABUSE IN THE WORKPLACE. .1 AM SURE THESE HEARINGS

WILL PROVIDE THE OPPORTUNITY TO EXAMINE THE IDEAS I HAVE RAISED,

AS WELL AS MANY OTHER IMPORTANT ISSUES. .
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee: Thank you for inviting me here

today to testify on the overall problem of drug abuse in the workplace as

well as the issue of drug testing in the workplace. I appreciate your

focusing national attention on a subject of such importance to our efforts

1n combating drug abuse among our citizens.

Drug testing or screening has surfaced as a current issue because the

procedure is becoming widely used by employers who recognize the serious

health and safety problems posed by drug abuse among their workers and are

detemined to take some action. Substance abuse is a ver y common health

hazard in the American workplace today. In addition, although it is

difficult to obtain precise figures from business and industry on the cost

of alcohol and other drug abuse, we know that substance abuse related to

accidents, loss of productivity, loss of trained personnel, theft,

treatment, insurance claims, and security has made a significant enough

negative financial impact to force many employers to address the issue.

Data from our National Household Survey and our High School Senior Survey

reflect the magnitude of the drug abuse problem in the United States today.

The latest household survey data indicate that a variety of drugs are

currently being widely used (current use is defined as use in the last 30

days). Twenty million Americans are currently using marijuana/hashish; 4

million Americans are currently using cocaine; more than 2 million Americans

are currently using other stimulants nonmedically; more than 1 million

Americans are using sedatives without a prescription; and 100 million

Americans are currently using alcohol.
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Among America's young adults (ages 18-25), which is the segment of the

population generally thought to use drugs most nxtensively, 65 percent have

experience with some illicit substance: 64 percent have tried marijuana:

roughly 20 percent used marijuana daily for at least 1 month duriN

adolescence; 28 percent have tried cocaine, and 95 percent have

alcohol. This is the_Population now entering the workforce.

statistics are cause for serious concern.

For several reasons, it is difficult to obtain data on drug use frum sums,

conducted in the workplace. Businesses are reluctant to share with the

public any dat- they might have collected for fear that they might reflect

poorly on the quality of their work products and consequently affect sales.

while industries such as transportation fear that releasing such surveys

could result in a lack of public confidence in their employees. Finally.

employees are reluctant to report drug use to their employers or at their

place of work for fear of threats to their job security.

We do have data, however, from several NIDA-sponsored studies which have

examined the relationship between drug use and work-related variables.

These recently completed studies have shown that current marijuana users

have high rates of job turnover, especially when they are currently drinking

and using other drugs. For example, the time between job entry and

termination for workers with current drug use was 10 months shorter for men

and 16 months shorter for women than for non-drug users. Preliminary data

from one study, which looked at young men aged 19-27, indicate that rates of

young adult drug use in general and of being high on the job differed by

occupation. Marijuana use in the past year ranged from 30 per:ent among

farm laborurs and foremen to 49 percent among service workers such as food
- 2 -
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and beverage and cleaning and building maintenance employees. Past year use

of cocaine ranged from 10 percent among farm laborers and foremen to 17

percent among craftsmen nrid among workers in personal services such as

cosmotologists and hotel workers. Rates of being high on the job during the

past year for alcohol, marijuana, and cocaine were determined for men

employed in the past year. Overall, 5 percent of the men reported being

high on the job on alcohol, 8 percent on marijuana, and 2 percent on

cocaine. Salesworkers (8 percent) were more likely than any other

occupational group to report being high on alcohol while on the Job. One to

3 percent of the salesworhers reported being high on cocaine while on the

job. Rates of being high on marijuana while on the job were greatest for

craftsmen, operatives (construction and manufacturing machine operators),

and personal service workers.

Rates of marijJana use by young adult men in the past year ranged from

30 percent for mining to 55 percent for personal services industries. Rates

of being high on marijuana on the job were greatest in the follow;ng

industrIes: manufacturing durable goods (10 percent); personal services

(11 percent); construction (13 percent); and ente;tainment/recreation

(17 percent). Rates of cocaine use in the past year were high in

construction (19 percent), transportation (24 percent), personal services

(27 percent), and entertainment/recreation (27 percent). It should be noted

that rates for workers of all ages in an industry or occupation may be

higher or lower than those presented here depending on the proportion of

their work force which include young aduIts.

- 3 -
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Although employed men were as likely as the unemployed to have ever used

marijuana and cocaine, employed men were less likely to report current use

of marijuana than those unemployed (25 percent vs. 35 percent). However,

employed men were only slightly less likel Y to report current use of cocaine

(6 percent vs, 7 percent). In addition, men with high rates of jolt turnover

(three or more P eriods of unemployment in the past year) were also more

likely to report current use of marijuana and cocaine.

A national NW survey of adults aged 18 and older examined the relationship

between drug use and absenteeism from work. more current marijuana users

missed one or more days of wOrk in the past month because of illness or

injury than did nonuaers (22 percent vs.. 14 percent): this was also true for

cocaine users (21 percent is. 16 percent). The more striktng difference in

drug use groups, however, was in the number of days "cut" or skipped from

work: 17 percent of the current marijuana users skipped vs. 6 percent of

the nOnUsers and 17 raTent of the cocaine users vs. 7 percent of the

nonusers.

In summarY, data from these studies clearly indicate that marijuana and

cocaine use are associated with great job instability and increased job

absenteeism. The effects of drug use are not restricted to offjob time;

there are, however, substantial differences among occupations and industries

in the Proportion of young adult workers reporting being high on the job.

Because of the high rate of drug use in our society and its presence in the

workplace, as reflected in the data I have just cited, the general public

are beginning to Join us in recognizing the critical need for effective ways

of reducin g the demand for drugs. As we search together for a solution. we.
4
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face several complicating problems. One is the insidious contagious nature

of drug abuse as an illness. The person who seems to be doing well and

enjoying drug use is the individual most apt to influence others to use

drugs. A second factor which we must take into account is that reldtively

mild job site use has a tendency to escalate to more severe forms of use.

This is why early intervention is so important. Another key fact is that if

drug use in the workplace Is ignored, a message of acceptance is implied

which may itself lead to increased use.

As you know, some workplaces are more to the public thar others

because of safety (the transportation industry), national security (DOD), or

media exposure (the sports world). It was widely publicized recently that

the Federal Railroad Administration implemented tough new alcohol and drug

use regulations. In the baseball community, Commissioner Uberroth has

publically taken a hard line against drug use in baseball. The reality ir

however, that drugs affect work in all segments of our national economy.

In the past, privats Industry has been somewhat reluctant to discuss drug

progrims or pol!cies, as well as data on drug use by their employees. Many

companier, may have felt that having a drug policy and/or discussing drug

issues was an open admission that their businesses had a problem and would

result in a loss of public confidence. Clearly, this attitude is changing.

Within the last year a major transition has taken place in the business

world. Progressive companies have begun to adopt the position that society

has a drug abuse problem. It is becoming evident that drug abuse is not

unique to a particular business, but rather a phenomenon of

societyatlarge, and since you must draw your workforce from society, you

must develop policies and programs to deal with this problem.
5
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NIDA's Research Technology progrw has been instrumental in the evolvement

of technological advances in clinical diagnostic techniques. These advances

have made possible assays suitable for the detection of drugs in body

fluids, and these new technologies have made drug testing a valuable demand

reduction tool. Since the Department of Defense (DOD) and other Federal

agencies have implemented testing in an effort to detect and reduce the

incidence of drug use by members of the armed forces and agency staff, it

appears the demand for drugs has significantly decreased among these

groups. In addition, we have learned from private industry that drug

testing has been an effective tool in reducing drug use wnen it has been

incorporated into their overall substance abuse policies.

Since its inception, NIDA has taken a lead in assisting business and

industry kith drug abuse education, prevention programs, early detection,

and treatment efforts in the workplace. Several initiatives are under way

that will further the Institute's collaboration with industry and labor. In

an effort to be of assistance and respond to the numerous complex questions

associated with employee drug screening, NIDA has developed an

informational question and answer bookie, which has been well received by

labor and industry and is being widely distributed. lie believe the

integration of drug screenirg into programs of treatment, prevention, and

drug education will prove to be a highly effective way to manage substance

atuse problems in industry. I do not believe that drug testing by itself is

the solution to controlling the problem of drug abuse, but it can be an

extremely useful tool within the context of an overall program or policy

that stresses treatment, prevention, and education.

6
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Another way An which we hay._ tried to be helpful to business and industry

leaders was by convening a conference to share information and develop

consensui on the best policies, procedures and strategies for reducing drug

abuse in the workforce. As a result of this meeting, NIDA expects to

produce a consensus document within the next 60 days which will give further

guidance to business and industry on these important Issues.

The conference, which was held in early march. brought to light a number of

concerns surrounding drug testing which I would like to address at this

time. The critical issue is one of individual rights versus the rights of

the public. There is a need to balance an individual's reasonable

expectation of privacy and confidentiality with the principles of public

safety, efficient performance, and optimal productivity. Zob situations

where there is a substantial risk to the public safety will surely justify

greater permissible intrusions than would be acceptable where risks to the

emplciyee or community are perceived as minimal. Although an employee has

reasonable rights to privacy and confidentiality, an employer ha:, the right

to demand a drug-free workplace.

Another concern is with the accuracy of the testing, specifically the

reliability of urinalysis methods. NIDA advises that the accuracy and

reliability of these methods must be assessed in the context of the total

laboratory system. The need to use assay systems which are based on

state-of-the-art methods and rigorously controlled procedures is inherent in

situations where the consequences of a positive result to the individual are

great. A positive result of a urine screen cannot be used to prove

intoxication or impaired performance, but it does provide evidence of prior

drug use. If the laboratory uses well-trained and certified personnel who
- 7 -
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follow acceptable procedures, then the accuracy of the results should be

very high. Laboratories should maintain.good quality control procedures,

follow manufacturer's protocols, and perform a confirmation assay on all

positives by a more specific chemical method than that used for the initial

screen.flg. There are quality asSurance procedures presently required of

clinical chemistry labs that urinalysis laboratories can follow and which

could be required by industrial clients prior to contracting with the

laboratories for services.

With the growing use of urinalysis, some type of guidelines for proper use

are essential, imposed either by the urinalysis industry itself or by State

or Federal regulation. For example, a first step in this direction is now

under discussion in the California State Assembly, which has priding the

Substance Abuse Testing Act of 1986. This bill requires that all toxicology

laboratories testing employees and job applicants in California be licensed

by the State. Also, NIDA plans to issue a research monograph in the Fall on

Guidelines to Technical Aspects of Urinalysis. This document will consist

of chapters written by experts in the field, addressing the many technical

issues associated with urinalysis.

Although we have made progress in addressing the problem of drugs in the

workplace, we need more information in certain areas in order to continue

advancing in this arena. For example:

We need evaluation studies to better assess the impact of drug abuse on

business as well as to determine the efficacy of employee drug testing

programs. Therefore, we are lorking with some of the Nation's largest

businesses to design and carry out such studies.
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We need better data on the use and abuse of alcohol and drugs among

employees in different occupational groups and work roles. We are

considering developing a survey to examine the use of alcohol.

marijuana, cocaine, and other drugs at the workplace. Data would be

gather on the respondents' own use, their knowledge of others using

drugs on the job, and the effects on safety and performance of drug use

by the respondent and his/her coworkers. We also will soon be analyzing

the new household survey which will include information on drug use,in

business and industry with regard to health consequences and the rate of

job absenteeism.

o We need to understand the impact of the work environment itself on the

drinking or drug taking behavior of employees. To determine this we

need to examine data currently being collected as well as focus more

epidemiology research for this purpose.

o We need to further assist private industry by providing support and

technical assistance for the development of certification procedures and

quality assurance guidelines for urinalysis laboratories.

In summary, the workplace provides an excellent forum for dealing with drug

abuse through education, prevention, early intervention, and referral for

treatment. If deemed necessary by an employer, drug testing should be

considered as one component of a work substance abuse policy. We are trying

9
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to encourage the development of workforce policies that will be powerful and

effective enough to make an impact on this Country's drugtaking behavior

and contribute significantly to our overall demand reduction strategy.

This concludes my formal statement. I will be happy to answer any questions

you may have.

10
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Kidder.Peabody B Co.
Incorporated

Congressional Hearing

Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control

May 7, 1986

Thank you for the opportunity to share with your committee my thoughts on the
growing drug problem in American industry. I am Ed Weihenmayer, Vice-President

- Human Resources of Kidder, Peabody, one of the country's oldest and largest

investment banking and brokerage firms, with over 6,500 employees. We are

headquartered in NYC. I am also Chairman of the Wall St. Personnel Management

Association, which umbrellas 40 of the largest firms in the securities industry.
Together, these firms represent more than 150,000 employees.

There is a growing industry focus on company initiatives which protect the
financial assets of the American investor. Kidder, Peabody, for example, services

225,000 individual accounts - men, women, parents, children, widows, widowers,

retirees; many IRA's, many modest accounts, and obviously some large accounts

too. This trust placed in us is an awesome responsibility. We carefully train our
brokers to operate in a manner which upholds this trust; we teach our managers to

monitor account activity effectively; we carry insurance on all accounts in case
the system breaks down; we bond all employees...and we try to be extra thorough in

hiring our employees. We conduct extensive reference checks, and fingerprint all
employees in accordance with NYSE regulations.

Lately, bombarded as you have been with data on the national drug epidemic, we

have grown increasingly concerned over the use of drugs by our employees. Any
such use jeopordizes the protection, the security, and the trust I mentioned earlier.

I'm tempted to share with you some of the war stories of drug use and infiltration

in oiir industry - but you've already heard some of these or others like them. Not
surprisingly, I regret to say, Kidder had its share of drug-related thefts and account

manipulations over the past year. While details are available, you should at least
know that one of these resulted in a multi-million dollar loss. I am pleased to

report that through insurance coverage and Kidder's own $1,000,000+ out-of-pocket

contribution, nu customers lost money, but the risk is always there. So is cit. .

concern over employee drug use.

Kidder, Peabody has a 5-point drug prevention program. First, we have a written
and distributed policy which prohibits employees from having illegal drugs in their

systems while on the job. Please note that the policy does not address when the
drugs are used, where they are taken, or whether the employee is job

impaired...only that the employee has illegal drugs in his or her system. Most will
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agree that Kidder and our customers are better off in a drug free environment. We

feel we have a right, a business right and, yes, a legal right, and certainly a

responsibility to our customers, to :trive for a drug free environment.

Second, every employee joining us s:es an acknowledgement of nur drug policy, as
part of tile enrollment procedure. Third, every new employee at HQ is given a drug
screen using a urinalysis - either on a pre-employment basis or on the first day of
work. To date, we have tested 526 applicants and found 38 cases of drug use.

Kidder, incidentally, is never advised of a positive drug test result until the initial
screen has gone through a second - and I'm told 100% scientifically accurate -
confirmation test. The low number of applicants testing positive is no doubt
influenced by their upfront knowledge of the drug screen. Some applicants simply
drop their candidacy - that's OK. Others may frankly regulate thpir use, since each
drug stays in one's system for a predictable number of days after ingestion.
Consequently, avoiding detection is not that difficult. Still, we feel the test is an
effective deterent and sets the tone of our drug program. We have had no
employee incidents develop from these 526 screens.

You may be surprised that we have actually hired some people who tested positive.
They claimed their use was social and infrequent; they pledged to discontinued use;
they signed the policy acknowledgement; and they agreed to be tested on an
unannounced basis over the first six months of their hiring. Their supervisors were
obviously involved in these hiring decisions. To date, all those retested have passed
the followup urinalysis. Incidentally, all employees hired on this basis have been
very cooperative in this process.

The fourth component of our program involves specific training of supervisors and
managers in drug-related matters. You would be startled over how uninformed
many managers are about the drug scene.

Lastly, we have an Employee Assistance Program which aids employees who have
drug problems to get the help they need. This program is administered by an
outside organization of professional psychologists and psychiatrists, basically at
company expense. If an employee seeks help from that organization directly, it is
handled on a strictly confidential basis. The company also refers employees who
seem to have drug or other personal problems which are interfering with their job
performance. Even these company referrals are afforded certain confidentialities.

You have probably noted that our current program does not include drug screening
of existing employees, except on a for-cause basis. We recognize that this is a

112
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weak link in our effort to achieve a drug-free environment, but we have simply
chosen to let the legal environment clarify itself somewhat before we decide
whether to periodically screen our employees. While we believe drug screening in a
private firm is permissible from a legal standpoint, it still raises invasion-of-
privacy questions from an ethical and employee relations standpoint. So, while
Kidder has made no decision yet on testing existing employees, when it does, it will
have to weigh these concerns against the dangers which employee drug usage
imposes on the firm and on our 225,000 customers. For some reason, most of us
are comfortable testing airline pilots, bus drivers, and nuclear power plant
operators for drug use, because physical safety is involved. I view drug testing
used to ensure the financial safety of America's investors as a very reasoned and
comparable precaution. z would encourage clarifying legislation in that regard.

Gentlemen, thank you for giving me the opportunity te speak with you about this
growing drug problem and one company's response to it.

E.A. Weihenmayer, III
Director of Human Resources
Kidder, Peabody & Co. Incorporated
2 Broadway
New York, New York 10004
212/510-8356
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DRUG PREVENTION PROGRAM SUMMARY - LEADING WALL STREET FIRMS

Policy
Written Distributed/
Policy Acknov.ledged Urinalysis

Supervisory/ Employee
Managerial Assistance
Training Program

Kidder, Peabody Yes Distributed to all Yes, for ail new hires Yes Yes, with outside
employees/new in NYC. No testing organization.
employees sign for existing employees
acknowledgement in except for cause.
enrollment process

Goldman, Sachs Yes Policy stated in Yes, for all new hires Yes Yes, with outside
Employee Handbook in NYC. No testing organizations.
given to all employees for existing einployees.

Merrill Lynch Yes Distributed to all No Yes Yes, with outside
employees organizations.

Smith Barney Will be Will be added to new Still under review. Yes Yes, with outside
distributed hire package in August Will possibly be the organizations.in August same as Kidder's.

Drexel, Burnham, Yes Not distributed or No, drug use is addressed No Yes, with outsideLambert signed by employees via polygraph. organizations.
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Kidder. Peabody e Ce
Imeorpreced

TO: All Employees

RE: Drug Use Policy

DeCember 11, 1985

The illegal use cf drugs in this country is on the rise, both socially and in the
workplace. Like most firms in our industry, Kidder, Peabody has a continuing
objective to provide the highest quality serve to our many clients and to
safeguard their assets. Kidder, therefore, Is taking three initial steps that will
benefit our employees, our clients and the firm itself.

1. Kidder has had a long-standing policy regarding the Illegal use of drugs, and we

want to ensure that this policy is properly communicated toand understood

byall employees. The policy isr

"Possessing, using, purchasing, distributing, selling, or having controlled
substances in your system without medical authorization during the work
day, on the firm's premises Or whik conducting company business, is
inconsistent with the firm's business Interests and will be grounds for
disciplinary action, up to and including immediate terinination."

The firm reserves the right to take appropriate steps to investigate
compliance with this policy.

2. Kidckr is making available an Employee Assistance Program that employees
may utilize on a strictly confidential basis. Counselors from the Program
specialize in the treatment of drug problems. (We will provide more
Information on this Employee Assistance Program in the December Inside
Kidder.)

3. We will also be introducing a drug screening program in New York for
applicants. It will be handled directly by Human Resources as part of the
employment process.

We trust you will understand and support these policy initiatives.

11 &Maim
E.A. Weihenmayer
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Kiddrr.Peabody 8 Co.
bworporned

December 5, 1985

TO: Department Managers, Regional Managers and Resident Officers

RE: Illegal Drug Use ir: the Workplace

Illegal drug use is on the rise, both socially and in the workplace. It's no secret

that this problem exists on Wall Street as well as in Corporate America.

Like most firms in our industry, Kidder, Peabody has a continuing objective to
provide the highest quality service to our clients and to safeguard their assets. The

Management Committee has asked Human Resources to take the initiative with a

number of leading firms in our business to stimulate an industry effort focurag on

the drug problem. In this regard, we believe it is important for us to take the
following initial steps which are intended to benefit our employees, our clients and

the firm itself.

1. Next week, all employees will receive a copy of the firm's policy regarding
the illegal use of drugs.

2 The December issue of Inside Kidder will discuss Kidder's policy and the

Employee Assistance Program provided by the firm as a resource for
employees to help themselves. We will regularly communicate Kidder's
policy to managers and employees.

3. Beginning early in 1986, a drug screening program for job applicants in New

Yorkat all levelswill be coordinated hy Human Resources- All
individuals interviewing for employment at Kidder should be advised of the

firm's policy and this practice at an early stage in the screening process.

4. Training in drug awareness and policy implementation for slew York
managers/supervisors will begin early in 1936.

We look forward to your support. To aid your understanding of the illegal drug
issue, please review the attached material and refer to it when necessary.

4 it,

E.A. Weihenmayer
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tlse: An Overview for Managers

What is Kidder's Policy regarding drug use?

Possessing, using, purchasing, distributing, selling, or having controlled substances

in your system without medical authorization during the work day, on the firm's
premises .or while conducting company business, is inconsistent with the firm's

business interests and will be grounds for disciplinary action, up to and including
immediate termination.

Who are the illegal drug users?

A 1983 Wall Street Journal article about cocaine use in the financial services
industry stated, "Some of the brokers, dealers, traders, lawyers and executives
snorting itmost of them young males with high-pressure jobs and incomes to
matchare making costly mistakes in business judgment."

A doctor at a New York hospital offers one explanation for the high incidence of
use: "The baby boom generation of post World War 11 has shifted from marijuana to

cocaine. many of them got comfortable with the idea of so-called recreational
drugs in the '60's and 70's and they are smack dab in the middle of life, dealing
with problems they ,-..ever thought they would have to deal with."

In a recent three-month period, the national hotline for cocaine users and victims
responded to 10,000 callers. Hotline founder Or. Mark S. Cold stated, "Cocaine is
no longer the drug of the very rich, of rock and TV stars, of million-dollar-a-year
athletes. It is increasingly the drug of choice of middle-class America, of men and

women who, by most yardsticks used to measure success, are successful:,

Whether or not these quotes adequately describe the scope of the problem, there is
no denying its existence.

What are the dangers of illegal drug use?

Performance may suffer, because an employee whose judgment is impaired
frequently makes costly mistakes, particularly in lobs that require quick
decisions. Performance may also suffer when time and attention are channeled

away from job functions and into acquiring and using drugs.

An employee who uses drugs extensively may have to spend a great deal of
money everY week to support his or her habit. The temptation to steal or to
commit fraud to pay for drugs is always there.

With each disclosure of actual or suspected employee drug use, public trust in
the industry and inevitably in our firm diminishes.

117
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What are the warning signs of drug use?

Unusually irritable and agitated bMavior.
Wide mood swings.

Unpredictability.
Indecision and fatic;ue alternating with overconfidence and increased energy.

Errors in judgment.

Excessive and unexplained absences and latenesses.

Last-minute requests for vacation days.

Heightened suspicion of others.

Of course, any one or more of these signs could be the result of problems other
than drug use. Firm policy requires that prudent judgment be exercised in every
case of suspected drug use before any action is taken.

What is the appropriate focus for combating illegal drug_use?

Of course, criminal aspects of illegal drug use are of great concern, but the
immediate focus of the firm's program is the quality of the employee's
performance.

One of a manager's prile functions is evaluating and iMproving employee
- performance. Once you tell an employee to improve performance, it is the

employee's responsibility to respond. Ideally, counseling by the manager will
remedy a performance problem. If the problem is drug related, Kidder encourages
the employee to seek outside help.

Does Kidder plan to screen current employees for illegal drug use?

Employees should anticipate drug screenings in the future and take action now to
terminate any Illegal drug use.

Is drug testing an invasion of privacy?

Invasion of privacy in a legal sense refers to invasion by the government only. A
private firm can conduct a screen as long as it is not specifically prohibited by law
from doing so. Some employees may consider drug screening an invasion of privacy
from the standpoint of their own personal values, and this is understandable.
However, while Kidder is sensitive to the importance of such individual value
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judgments, it also must strive to operate in a drug-free environment and regards

drug screening as an appropriate means to that end.

How can you, as managers, help control the problem?

You can help by continually evaluating your employees. Be sure to document
performance problems, recommendatior,s, advice or warnings. This is important to

countering any legal challenges to whatever action the firm may ultimately take.

Once you realize that an employee's performance is not up to par and that the
problem is a personal one rather than lack of capability, discuss your performance

evaluation with the employee. Your objective at thin stage is to help the employee

improve performance. One option, where it seems indicated, is to advise any New

York employee of the availability of the (outside) Employee Assistance Program

which is described below. Do not accuse an employee of drug abuse; you may be
wrong and even if right, the accusation may be counter-productive. Please call

George Carson or Ed Weihenmayer for guidance.

How does the Employee Assistance Plan (EAP) work?

George or Ed will coordinate all referrals of employees by managers to Robert
Rothenberg of Harris Rothenberg Associates, 80 Wall Street, 422-8847.

Alternatively, employees may contact the EAP directly on a personal and strictly
confidential basis. (Kidder will not be provided with employee naMes or details of

treatment.) Harris.Rothenberg Associates specializes in treating drug and alcohol-
related problems. One of its counselors will make an assessment of appropriate
steps for each employee to take to resolve the problem. It is then the employee's

responsibility to follow through on treatment.

Kidder will pay for the initial diagnosis and determination of appropriate
treatment. Any subsequent treatment will be at the employee's expense, defrayed

by applicable insurance coverage.

11 9
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Drug Policy

The illegal use of drugs in this country is on the rise, both socially and in the
workplace. Like most firms in our industry, Kidder, Peabody has a continuing
objective to provide the highest quality service to our many clients and to
safeguard their assets. Kidder has, therefore, taken certain steps that are intended
to benefit the firm, our employees and our clients.

The first step is to ensure that all employees clearly understand the company's
policy regarding illegal drug use:

"Possessing, ming, purchasing, distributing, selling, or having controlled
substances In your system without medical authorization during the work day,
on the firm's premises or while conducting company business, is inconsistent

with the firm's business interests and will be grounds for disciplinary action, up
to and including immediate termination."

The firm reserves the right to take appropriate steps to investigate compliance
with this policy.

The second step entails a mandatory drug screen for new hires in New York. This
will be handled directly by Human Resources on a cOnfidential basis as part of the
employment process.

Please acknowledge your understanding of Kidder, Peabody's policy and your
acceptance of these conditions of employment by signing below.

Datr

120

Name (print)

Signature
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Drug Screen

Urinalysis Procedure

Fit.t test: ABUSCREEN PROFILE, test by Roche Biomedical Laboratories used
in the Olympics. (SIS)

Confirmation test: For all positive results of ABUSCREEN, we automatically
have the specimen rescreen by gas chromotography/mass
spectrometry. ($75)
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Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to come before this

Committee on the issue of drug use in the railroad workplace, and to

share FRA's experience on what was unquestionably the toughest policy

issue to come before the agency in my tenure.

Frankly, Mr. Chairman, there is no accurate way to measure the

extent to whidh substance abuse has invaded the railroad workplace.

Before the rule became effective last week, FRA laexed any means to

obtain post-accident toxicological tests. With vare exceptions, we

could confirm the presence of alcohol or drugs only when ...

- An autopsy revealed it after a fstal accident, or

- A crew elected to submit volQntarily to testing.
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Evan with these limitation*, we know that in the ten-year period

between 1975 and 1984, alcohol or drug use played a causal role in, or

materially affected the severity of, at least 48 accidents. Those

accidents remulted in 37 fatalities, 80 nonfatal injuries,'

$20.4 million in railroad property damage, and $14 million in

environmental clean-up costs: A 1978 survey on alcohof abuse conducted

as part of a joint labor-management program concluded that 13 percent

of railroad operating employees bad consumed alcohol on the job; and an

equal number had reported to work at least'"a little drunk" during the

stuly year. The existence of a problem is clear. And it is equally

clear that alcohol and drug use is linked to accident severity.

Alcohol was established as a causal factor in 15 percent of all

fatalities in train accidents over a recent three-year period (exclud-

ing rail-highway grade crossing accidents). Amtopsies available from a

recent seven-year period reveal that 16 percent of the 136 employee

fatalities tested positive for significant levels of alcohol or drugo.

Inherent in these statistics ls the potential for a truly

catastrophic accident involving passengers or hazardous materials. One

need look no farther than the alcohol-related derailment that occurred

in Livingston. Louisiana on September 28, 1982, resulting in a

hazardous material release'that forced the evacuation of 2,700

persons.
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Alcohol and drug related accidents have become one of the largest

single causes of employee fatalities in the railroad industry, and

that, Mr. Chairman, is a key reason why we had to act.

In 1983, and again in 1984, PRA held field hearings in each region

of the country, to insure that mid-level management and rank and file

employees -- Who lack the opportunity to oome to.Washington.-- could

make their views heard. We heard from numerous experts, including some

oC the witn sssss before your Committee today, and we consulted on a

regular basis with the National Inntitute on Drug Abuse. I also

attempted to form a consensus between management and labor on a rule

incorporating both teeting and bypams, something th,t proved impossible

to accomplish. When we issued a final rule on July 31, 1985, we did so

cn the basis of a good understanding of the safety needs of the

industry, the views of all affected parties, and the utility of the

various competing techniques for control of the problem. It is Home of

these fundamental conclusions that I want to share with thie Conmittee

today.

I became convinced that the problem of substance ebuse in the

railroad industry is no worse -- and probably no better -- than in any

other basic industry. It's a societal problem. I've seen it in my law

firm, and in my own family. The difference, however, is in the degree

of public exposure that results When substance abuse is brought to the

railroad wor*place.

A lawyer with a drinking problem may commit malpracticef a

machinist using drugs could lose a finger. But a person operating a

train under the influence of alcohol or drugs has a frightening ebility
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to threaten the lives of fellow mployees, passengers, and any member

of the public unfortunate to live near the site of a major accident.

It's that difference in the degree of public exposure that makes

effective action so critical in our industry.

Tbe rule whiCh took effect last week is premised on two concepts.t

First, recognition that lbe public has an absolute right to be

protected from the consequences of alcohol and drug Mal in the

workplace.

Second. the equally important recognition that the problem of

substance abuse is a uniquely human problem, one which is

often a symptom of other difficulties. To be effective, a

program must go beyond detection and penalties to.provide

incentives for self-help, peer support, and opportunities for

rehabilitation.

Consistent with this second premise, it is essential to recognize

that a strong rule and an effective voluntary program are complementary

-- not mutually exclusiVe. A rule can detect, it can insure that a

problem employee is removed from service. In the case of a nondepen-

dent user it may even deter. But a rule cannot rehabilitate, it cannot

ensure early identificaecn, and it cannot create a peer environment

conducive to mutual support. Only a voluntary program can accomplish

these Objectives.

That's Why, more than two years ago. the Federal Railroad

Administration invited labor end manageMent representatives to join the

agency in stablishing a national voluntary progan patterned on the

125
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highly successful "operation Rod Block" initiated by labor and manage-

ment on the Union Pacific. The national program is now in place on a

majority of the nation's major carriers, and it has made a difference.

Training sessions have reached more than 2.000 mid-level management and

union officials. and we hope to double that number in the yeas ahead.

Implementation of the new rule, in conjunction with the voluntary

program, gives the railroad industry a truly comprehensive approach to

substance abuse in the railroad workplace. The rule itself has six

provisions, and they can be briefly summarized as follows:

First, the rule prohibits railroad employees covered by the Hours

of Service Act from possessing, using, or being under the influence of

alcohol or controlled substances while on duty. The rule also includes

a "per se" prohibition on working with a blood alcohol concentration of

.04 percent or more.

Second, the rule requires that the railroads make specific inquiry

into alcohol and drug involvement in all train accidents and report any

relevant information discovered. This rule, together with

ccmplementary changes to our reporting guide, will ensure that this

important dimension of human performance is better reflected in the

accident data.

Third, the rule requires post-accident toxicological testing after

approximately 150 to 200 events each year. These events are identified

by category; major train accidents, impact accidents, and employee

fatalities, post-accident testing will permit us. for the first time.
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to identify with reasonable precision the role of alcohol and drugs in

those occurrences that involve the greatest threat to the safety of the

public and railroad employees.

These three elements of the rule correspond to recommendations

issued by the National Transportation Safety Board in 1983. We believe

that these provisions are important.. However, had we stopped there I

believe that the rule would not have been effective, because it would

not have addressed two primary problems in the railroad environment.

First, the railroad industry did not have the clear right to test. If

you cannot test, you very often cannot determine with certainty Whether

an employee has violated Rule G. At best, it comes down to one

person's word against another. The disciplinary action ends up in

arbitration, often with insufficient evidence to judge the truth of the

matter -- or the case is compromised out with other grievances. This

makes supervisors hesitant to act in situations where it must be one

person's word against another's, even if the supervisor is able to

identify signs of impairment. That inability to determine violations

with certainty has undermined the effectiveness of the railroads'

Rule G.

The second fundamental failing in the system was the lack of any

meaningful incentives for employees with problems to step forward

voluntarily to seek help. .If the only response to a Rule G violation

is dismissal, employees will not bring peer pressure against those with

alcohol and drug prOblems. If we had failed to create meaningful

incentives fdr the employee to come forward on their own, or for fellow

employees to apply peer concern, then the rule would have been purely

reactive. W. would not have been able to readh people until they

caused an accident.

127
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Had we concluded the rulemaking without addressing these problems,

.we would have had a rule in which it would have been necessary to

revisit again in one or two.years. Further, we would have been faced

with a steady influx of active substance abusers into the railroad

workforce as older employees retire -- making these problems all the

more critical. So we put three additional provisions in the rule.

The fourth element of the rule requires mandatory pre-employment

drug screens. Some railroads have enjoyed a generally lower incidence

of drug abuse in their employee ranka because of the older average age

of railroad employees. This provision will help to ensure that the

problem does riot worsen as younger generations enter the railroad

workforce.

The fifth element of the rule authorizes the railroads to require

breath .:.nd urine tests for reasonable cause. This provision defines

three situations in which testing may be required. The first is

"reasonable suspicion." This refers to observations that the

supervisor must be able to articulate, such as slurred speech or lack

of coordination. The aecond basis for testing is the direct

involvement of the employee in a reportable accident or injury, Where

the supervisor reasonably suspects that the employee'm actions

contributed to that accident or injury. The third basis for testing is

violation of on. of several enumerated operating rules that are crucial

to safety. These are the kind of circumstances that clearly indicate a

performance problem and call into question the fitness of the

employee.
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The final element of the rule is what we call the "bypass

provision." It covers two situations. First, the employee steps

forward and asks tor help with a substance abuse problem. Second, the

employee is in violation of P:le G on the job and a co-worker

identifies Chat employee to a supervisor. IL both cases the railroad

is required to provide an opportunity for the employee to get help,

rather than terminating that person's employment. This is a proactive

prcivision. It gets the troubled employee out of the system and into

treatment before that.employee does personal harm or harms sommone

else. It ensures that the troubled employee will be treated fairly and

will be returned to service when he/she no longer presents a threat to

safety.

Note that the testing and bypass provisions will work together.

The threat of detection will encourage troubled mployees to seek help

before they are caught. Co-workers will also be more likely to use the

bypass provision to reduce their own exposure.

Nr. Chairman, our final rule contains many provisions designed to

safeguard the rights of employees and to promote their respect for the

integrity of this program. Although time will not permit me to

describe them this morning, they are an important part of the rule and

are analysed in detail in the preamble.

The alcohol and drug problem is a real one, and the rule is a fair

and effective response. I am absolutely convinced that railroad

employees will live, and improve the quality of their lives, because of

it.

65-954 n - A7 -
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Select Committee, my name is James M.

Taylor. I am the Director of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission's Office of

Inspection and Enforcement. I am pleased to represent the NRC at this hearing.

The Nuclear Regulatory Commission recognizes drug abuse to be a social,

medical and potential safety problem affecting most segments of our society.

Given the pervasiveness of the problem, it must be recognized that it exists to

some extent in the nuclear industry. Accordingly, in August 1982, the NRC

published a proposed rulemaking to address the matter of drug use by nuclear

power plant personnel. This initiative, known as the "Fitness for Duty" rule,

was to require that NRC licensees operating commercial nuclear power plants

establish and impl.ment procedures to provide reasonable assurance that all

persons with unescorted access to safety systems at nuclear power plants not be

under the influence of drugs or alcohol or otherwise unfit for duty. Persons

would be considered unfit for duty if their ability to conduct safe operations

was affected in any way by substances such as drugs or alcohol, or by the

effects of other factors, such as fatigue, stress or illness.

In 1984, in conjunction with the Commission's deliberation on the final

rulemaking, the nuclear industry proposed, as an alternative to NRC rulemaking,

a program of industry self-regulati.:11 which could be endorsed by a Commission

policy statement on the subject of fitness for duty of nuclear power plant

personnel. The industry initiative was sponsored by the Nuclear Utility
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Management and Resources Committee (NUMARC), an organization of senior electric

utility officials formed in early 1984 to review management issues in nuclear

plant operations and develop industry wide resolutions. NUMARC proposed that

industry develop a comprehensive set of standards for fitness for duty programs

which would be adopted by all utilities operating nuclear power plants.

In addition, the industry initiative included provisions for the Institute

of Nuclear Power Operations (INPO) to conduct periodic evaluations of the

extent to which the industry standards are met at individual nuclear power

plant sites. INPO is an Atlanta based industry organization formed in 1981 to

promote excellence in nuclear power operations. A major segment of their

program includes team evaluations at nuclear power plant sites and corporate

offices to review and evaluate utility safety performance against standards of

excellence developed by INPO.

In recognition of the industry initiative, a majority of the Commission

decided to defer final rulemaking on fitness for duty pending further

development of the industry program by NUMARC and development of an appropriate

supporting policy statement by the NRC staff. In August 1985, the Edison

Electric Institute (EEI) published a revision to their 1983 guidance for

establishing effective drug and alcohol policies and programs. This document,

entitled "EEI Guide to Effective Drug am Alcohol/Fitness For Duty Policy

Development", describes the key program elements and features which should be

considered by each utility in structuring their individual programs. This

document, which is viewed as a standard for the nuclear power industry,

132
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provides guidance on such subjects as the development of company policy

regarding drug involvement, behavioral observation training for supervisors,

coordination with unions and law enforcement officials, chemical testing of

body fluids, and employee assistance programs. Also, during 1985, INPO

developed performance objectives and criteria for use by their evaluation teams

in assessing fitness for duty programs at utility corporate offices and at

operating nuclear stations.

A draft Commission Policy Statement on Fitness for Duty of Nuclear Power

Plant Personnel has been prepared by the NRC staff and provided to the NUMARC

Executive Group. The draft Policy Statement will soon be submitted to the

Commission for final approval. The Policy Statement affirms Commission policy

that persons with access to nuclear safety systems at sites shall not be under

the influence of any substance, legal or illegal, which adversely affects their

ability to perform their duties in any way related to safety. The Policy

Statement establishes Commission policy that the sale, use, or possession of

illegal drugs by nuclear power plant personnel is unacceptable. The Commission

expects that such activities, if conducted onsite, will result in the immediate

revocation of access to the plant and discharge from nuclear power plant

activities. Further. the Commission expects that any off-site sale,

possession, or use of illegal drugs will result in immediate revocation of

access to the plant and mandatory rehabilitation prior to reinstatement of

access.
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A Commission decision to continue to defer implementation of rulemaking in

this area would be in recognition of industry efforts to date and the intent of

the industry to utilize the EEI Guidelines in developing effective fitness.for

duty programs. The Commission intends to reassess the need for further NRC

action based on the success of these programs over the ensuing 18 month period

following approval of the Policy Statement. During this time, NRC plans to

evaluate industry's effectiveness through the review of INPO evaluation

reports, periodic accompaniment on INPO evaluations, and through selected

direct inspections conducted by the NRC staff.

NRC is also addressing this matter insofar as a policy is appropriate for

NRC employees, especially NRC employees who are stationed at or frequently

visit licensee facilities. Our deliberations on this issue are not yet

complete.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the NRC is encouraged that the nuclear industry

has taken the initiative to collectively deal with the problem of drug abuse at

nuclear power plants. The goal of both industry and the Commission is to

establish a drug-free working environment such that the continued sife

operation of nuclear power plants is not adversely affected by the mental and

physical fitness of those who operate and maintain these facilities. While the

Commission has not yet made a final determination on continuing deferral of

rulemaking, it is the Commission's general intent that prescriptive rulemaking

be withheld in those cases where NRC licensees have demonstrated progress in

addressing nuclear safety matters through initiative and self regulation. The
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issue of drug abuse in the workplace seems an appropriate area to give our

licen;ees an opportunity to demonstrate that they can effectively address the

problem without further regulation.

Mr. Chairman, this completes my testimony.

135
J



132

STATEMENT OF CHARLES E. WEITHONER, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR FOR
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CONCERNING THE USE OF ILLICIT DRUGS IN THE WORKPLACE. MAY 7, 1986.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I welcome the opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee today

to discuss with you the approach the FAA has taken in dealing with

the issue of illicit drug use by agency employees. This is an

impo-tant topic which has posed difficult choices for many

employers in all segments of our society, and I expect that it

will continue to do so at least into the foreseeable future.

We in aviation like to think that we are different than people

engaged in many other occupations. And in a number of respects we

are, because of the very strong safety ethic which is ingrained in

people from the first day they start a career in aviation. At the

same time, though, we must be realist-7 and realize that the

aviation community mirrors in a number of respects--both good and

bad--society as a whole.

In light of the critical safety responsibilities which are placed

on the FAA, we concluded last year that we needed to take a hard

look at what actions we should initiate to assure that the use of

illicit drugs by an FAA employee did not jeopardize the safety of
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the travelling public. Given the size of the agency's workforce,

we assumed that some agency employees used illicit drugs off duty,

although we have not seen indications of any use during duty

hours. In fact, over a period of time, a limited number

incidents--fortunately infrequent in nature--have come to light in

which we h 0,e found agency employees with safety-related outi.ls

that have used illicit drugs in their off-duty hours. Although we

have no reason to believe that illegal drug use is widespread

within the agency--and, in fact, we are convinced it is not--we

believe that we have a special obligation because of our safety

role to absolutely prohibit the use of illegal drugs by our safety

employees whether such drug use is during their off-duty hours or

not. We are convinced that the travelling public shares in that

judgment.

Consequently, to effectuate our determined need for a drug-free

safety workforce, Administrator Engen announced an agency policy

on substance abuse last Av.7n.r. That comprehensive policy,

although strict, is essec . remedial in nature. It was

formulated in a way that seeks to balance employee rights with the

safety needs of the air transportation system. I would like to

take a few moments now to describe our policy for the

Subcommittee.

One key element of our policy is that, when there is credible

evidence that any employee is involved in growing, manufacturing,
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or dealing in illicit drugs, that employee will be separated by

the FAA. We will also separate any employee who has direct

aviation safety responsibilities or duties which could affect the

safety of people or property if that individual, while on duty,

uses, possesses or purchases drugs or is under the influence of

drugs. All employees have been put on notice concerning these

stringent measures.

In cases where there is credible evidence of off-duty substance

abuse by an employee, that employee will be relieved immediately

of all aviation safety-related duties and temporarily assigned

other responsibilities. The employee will then be offered an

opportunity to enter into an appropriate drug use abatement

program or alcohol abuieiWatment program. Refusal to enter into

such a program will result in separation of the employee.

Once an employee has enrolled in an appropriate program, return to

safety duties will be contingent upon FAA medical clearance.

After successful completion of the rehabilitation program, the

employee will be subject to random screening tests. Any

recurrence of illegal drug use or alcohol abuse will result in

immediate removal of the employee by the FAA.

In addition to the basic policy against the use of any illicit

drugs by FAA safcty personnel, the Administrator directed that a

procedure be established within the FAA to screen for substance
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abuse during the annual medical examinations which agency safety

employees are required to undergo. The agency's medical staff is

in the process of evaluating the qualifications of several

laboratories which have competed to perform such drug screening in

behalf of the FAA, and we hope to have this program in place this

Fall.'

In sum then, for agency safety employees we have adopted an

approach that calls for a drug-free lifestyle. We have sought to

regulate this policy in a way that balances individual rights with

the need to promote both safety and public confidence in the

safety of the air transportation system. We believe this approach

will serve the travelling public dell, and will reevaluate, as

appropriate, the need for refinements in this program.

In terms of our regulation of employees outside the FAA, we have

not at this time prescribed any drug testing program, although

that issue is one which we must continue to assess. It should be

noted, however, that there are more than one million airmen

regulated by the FAA. Clearly, testing that entire population or

even a significant portion of that population would be extremely

burdensome to administer as well as very costly.

We do, however, have regulations in place which preclude any

crewmember of an aircraft from serving as a crewmember while using

139
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any drug (whether illicit or not) which affects that crewmember's

capabilities in any way contrary to safety. We, also, have

medical regulations concerning pilots which preclude the issuance

of a medical certificate, necessary to serve as a pilot, to an

individual if that individual has a medical history or clinical

diagnosis of drug dependence.

There are complementary regulatory provisions concerning alcohol

as well. In fact, we have had a significant degree of success

with the comprehensive rehabilitation program we instituted in the

mid-1970's for recovering alcoholic airline pilots. Under that

program more than 600 airline pilots have returned to flight

duties under very carefully controlled conditions. We have

experienced a success rate of slightly better than 91%, with

success being defined as no relapses ove: a 2-year period

following the return of medical certification.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I should note that our presence today

should not be viewed as an indication that drug use is a major

problem within the FAA safety workforce or in the industry

population. There is absolutely no evidence to suggest that is

the case. In fact, there has never been an accident involving a

United States airline which has been attributable to alcohol or

drug use. This speaks well, I believe, both for the concern for

safety found in all segments of the aviation commuhity and for the
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FAA's regulatory approach governing the use of drugs and alcohol

in the aviation environment. Nevertheless, as a provikier of

safety services and a key regulatory agency, we in the 7AA must

keep pace with changes in society and take action designed to

prevent safety problems from occurring. As noted, we have taken

several key steps within the agency in terms of the recent drug

policy that applies to our own employees. We continue to be

concerned about the potential for such problems in industry as

well, and,,if we identify areas needing improvement, we will not

hesitate to take such additional measures in the future as may be

determined necessary to protect the flying public.

That completes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. I would be

pleased to respond to questions you may have at this time.
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As you know, the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority's

(101ATA) primary mission is to provide safe, efficient and reliable

transportation to the public. We employ over 7,000 individuals to carry

out this mission. Due to the rapid rise in alcohol and drug abuse

throughout the Nation, the Authority has recognized a need to develop a

policy to address this problem among its workforce. We have established

a policy and progran which meets the Authority's safety requirements

while providing employees with an opportunity for rehabilitation.

The Authority's negotiated Substance Abuse Policy and Employee

Assistance Program enabled us to provide safe, efficient and reliable

transportation to the public, while safeguarding employee rights. To

occceplish two such diverse objectives was indeed a challenge.

I would like to give you a brief chronology of events which led the

Authority to establish a formal Substance Abuse Policy and Employee

Assistance Program (EAP),

In 1982, the Offices of Rail, Bus and Focilities Maintenance

instituted mandatory post-incident medical exanination policies which

required employees to submit to a medical examination following specified

work related incidents and/or accidents.

142
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In December 1982, Local 689 of the Amalgamated Transit Union filed a

class action grievcnce on behalf of the Authority's employees challenging

WMATA's unilateral establishment of the post-incident medical examinations,

which included blood and urine tests for alcohol and/or drugs.

In September 1983, an arbitrator issued an award denying the class

action grievance Ond upholding WMATA's authority to implement its mandatory

post-incident medical examinations primarily because the parties' collective

bargaining agreement gave the Authority the right to require medical

examinations at any time. The arbitrator did find, however, that Local 689

could continue to challenge the policy in individual cases on grounds such as

misidentification of an employee's specimen, unreasonableness in the

application of the policy to a particular employee, inconsistent application,

and/or the questionable reliability of the tests for drugs.

Between the latter part of 1982 and September. 1984, qvroximately 142

employees were terminated following post-incident medical examinations which

indicated the presence of alcohol and/or drugs. Grievances were filed in

virtually every termination case, and arLitration was invoked in approximately

57 cases.

Arbitrators issued a variety of awards in these cases. Some upheld the

discharges, but many granted the grievances and overturned the discharges

finding:

1) that the EMIT test for marijuana was unreliable;

2) that discharge was the equivalent of capital punishment and

employees should be given an opportunity to rehabilitate themselves;

- 2 -

1 4 3
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3) that problems with the chain of custody precluded accurate

icentification of an employee's spectren, and,

4) although the tests revealed the presence of alcohol and/or drugs,

there was no evidence that the eiployee was actually intoxicated or

under the influence of intoxicants while working.

In the wake of these arbitration decisions, efforts were undertaken to

develop an EAP to work in conjunction with the Authority's disciplinary rules

and post-incident medical policies.

In April 1984, the Authority and Local 689 began formal negotiatiors

regarding the types of discipline to be bused following positive findings

for alcohol and/or drugs in the post-incident medical examinations. These

negotiations contemplated expanding the EAP and using it as an alternative to

discipline.

From April through July 1984, the Authority and Local 689 engaged in an

exhaustive review of the entire alcohol cnd drug abuse problem. This included,

among other things, surveying 27 different transit authorities and their

handling of the problem, meeting with medical, legal and social experts, and,

with recovering substance abusers.

Additionally, the Authority worked closely with its operating divisions

to develop a program tailored to the Authority's partlf"!Ir needs.

- 3 -
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On November 29, 1984, the Authority and Local 689 signed a negotiated

Substance Abuse Policy and. Employee Assistance Program. Local 922 of the

International Brotherhood of Tecmmters which also represents some of our Bus

employees signed the Policy on April 2, 1985.

In January 1985, the Authority formally implemented its Substance Abuse

Policy and Employee Assistance Program,

The main features of our program include:

1. The Employee Assistance Program provides for two categories of

employees:

Category I employees are volunteers; and,

Category II employees are those who have been caught with

alcohol and/or drugs in their system as a result of a

Post-incident medical examination.

2. Volunteers are encouraged to avail themselves of the EAP by giving

them priority to non-safety sensitive Jobs while in rehabilitation;

they continue to accumulate seniority and other benefits; and, they

can use EAP as often as necessary.

3. Our Policy stipulate3 the minimum levels of substances which, when

detected, give rise to a presumption of intoxication, thereby

eliminating the Authority's need to prove impairment.

4. Our Policy creates a Joint Labor-Management Committee which

oversees the Policy and Program and is responsible for its success.

- 4 -
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In November 1985, the Authority was sued by 18 employees who

challenged their terminations as a result of positive post-incident

medical examinations for the presence of drugs on the basis that their

terminations deprived them of their Fourth and Fourteenth Anendnent

rights and their right to privacy. In addition, they alleged negligent

terminations, violations of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and various

civil rights violations.

In January 1985, the United States District Court for the District

of Columbia dismissed the lawsuit and held that the Authority's

administration of its post-incident medical tests, as well as its policy

decision to tenninate those employees who tested positive for the

presence of alcohol and/or drugs, were governmental functions and thus

the Authority was immune to civil litigation. Moreover, the Court found

that the risk of serious injury is apparent, given the speed and

closeness within which the buses and trains operate in our congested

metropolitan area, so even the slightest decrease in alertness and reflex

ability due to the influence of alochol and/or drugs increases the danger

of accidents.

With this Policy and Program, we wonted to send out the message that

WMATA must have a drug free work environment. Employees with chemical

dependency problems are encouraged to voluntarily use our EAP referral

services to seek treatment. Employees wha ore caught using or selling

drugs on duty are fired without recourse. Employees who are found with

drugs in their system are given an opportunity to rehabilitate themselves

in order to save their jobs.

- 5 -
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In conclusion, we feel that our prognIn has provided a vicble

solution to the diverse objectives we were attanpting to satisfy. We

believe that we are at the forefront of our industry in our approach to

handling this problem, but we are still working to restructure, redefine

and refine our policy. We are committed to developing a strong EAP. We

are confident that we can increase the level of awareness of this problem

and we will continue to work tadards estcblishing a drug free work

environment,

Attached is a copy of the Policy. Thank You.

- 6 -
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Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

SUBJECT: Substance Abuse Policy and
Employee Assistance Program

FROLt AMIN -J. Potts-

To: Officers, Office Directors and
Local 689, ATV, Represented Employees

MEMORANDUM meammasma

DATE January 8, 1985

IN REPLY

REFER TO:

The abuse of alcohol and other drugs is a major health problem in
today's society. The effect en an employee's job performance is costly to
the employee, their family and to the employer.

At WMATA, we have become aware that some of our employees suffer from
alcohol and other drug abuse. As a public employer, our primary mission is
to provide safe, reliable and efficient transportation. Therefore, the
Authority and Local 689, AT% have negotiated a Substance Abuse Policy and
Employee Assistance Program (EAP) in an effort to assist employees seeking
rehabilitation.

The major purpose of our EAP is to refer employees to the appropriate
medical and/or rehabilitation treatment and counseling to help them resolve
their substance abuse problems, with the goal of returning them to their
full productive job capacity.

The Substance Abuse Policy defines minimum levels of substances which,
when detected, presume impairment. It then establishes uniform disciplinary
rules for all substance abuse offenses. Copies of the Substance Abuse
Policy and EAP are attached for distribution to affected employees and, in
some instances, have already been posted at numerous locations. Briefings
by the Office of LABR and Personnel and Training zre being scheduled in
order to more fully explain the new Policy and the elements of the Employee
Assistance Program. You may contact Carmen Thorne at 637-1074 not later
than January 18, 1985 to make arrangements for briefings.

The key elements of the Employee Assistance Program are as follows:

I. Medical Diagnosis - A full medical evaluation will be made at the
outset of the treatment assistance process.

2. Job Performance - Although employees will be strongly encouraged
to seek EAP services on their awn, many employees will be re-
ferred by their supervisors based on documented evidence of de-
clining or unsatisfactory Job performances or as a result of an
incident/accident.
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J. Confidentiality - Voluntary participation in the EAP will be held
in a strictly confidential manner and be treated as medical in-
formation.

4. Employee Responsibility - Each employee needs to make a commitment
to seek help at the earliest possible stage and commit to accept
this help and to establish and maintain satisfactory job perform-
ances or return that performance to a satisfactory performance or
higher level following rehabilitation.

5. Referrals - EAP referrals are unique and require different
combinations of resources to maximize ehances for a successful
outcome. Supervisors, medical and nursing personnel, family mem-
bers, union representatives, treatment counselors and EAP personnel
all have an important contribution to make. The objective of the
EAP is to coordinate and integrate these factors in a way best
designed to meet the needs of each referral.

We encourage each employee to become familiar with the substance abuse
policy and the services available through the EAP. Further information on
the Program may be obtained by contacting Jim Hall, EAP Counselor, at
636-3416. Pamphlets about EAP will be distributed as svon as they are
available.

Attachments -
Substance Abuse Policy
Employee Assistance Program

CC: MICR - J. Miller
LABR G. Habit

Officers
KHRS - R. Silas

Managers
M. O'Donnell, M.D.
J. Hall
1. Clayton
J. Ellis
C. Thorne
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ZeONEFLABUSE-EOLICI
AND

17210IIMASSISTAUX2130138814

ZISIMEntiLig-tIme-}318210=-888iDteDue-P=DILIE8EL:

1.

-- There will be two categories of employees who will be
eligible for assistance under this Program.

--Cate80=-2 emplcyees 'are those with alcohol or drug
related problems who voluntari2y request ansistance.

-- Toe Authority will not limit the number of times a Category I
ERP Fartiirant may avail himself of the Program however, an
employee may be dispalified after multiple EAP referrals when
the Joint Labor-Management Casaittee determines, upon appropriate
medical advice that rehabilitation is not likely to be successful.

-- Category II employees are those who are subject to termination
for off-duty use pmsuant to Edscipainary Rule 3, and who
request participation to preserve employment.

-- Category II employees will not be permitted to participate in
the EAP more than nnce in any three year period in order to
preserve employment. However, after successful ccopletion of
the EAP, a Category II employee may subsequently become a
Category I participant and voluntarily seek assistance more
than once within the three year Feriod.

2. MAU litAtion Procprlures anti Stiknclarrbt

-- Actual Program procedures and standards will be determined by
competent EAP Program emperts.

-- Program assistance will be out-sourced to established

institutions and/or organizations chosen by Authority and Union
officials. Administration of the Program will be by Authority
employees with oversight hy a specially appointed Joint Labor-
Management Committee.

-- There must be a sdniuun Program duration for Category II
raticipents as followss

Alcohol

Marijuana
Other Drugs

30 daya
- 90 days
- 180 days
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--Under appropriate circumstances, in cases where the employee
was disciplined under Disciplinary Pule 6 for any drug presence
for wnich the employee had a legitimate, but unreported
prescription, the Medical Director may establish a minimum IMP
duration of 30 days.

- - Mese udnimumErogram duration periods may be extended in
individual cases by the Joint Labor-Management Caamittee upon
advice of the Authority's Medical Department or by the Program
agency.

3- randitigna1 lhazazentiai1e_in.1A2

- - Generally, Program participants will be eligible for
"conditional employment" in non-safety sensitive jobs, subject
to job availability and clearance by IMP Medical staff.

-- Category I participants will continue their regular rate of pay
during any period of conditional employment and will continue
to accumulate classification seniority.

- - Category It ,articipents will be paid according to the wage
,:mts of the job performed. Their seniority will be frozen
effective the date of infraction, but it will be recaptured
without interruption effective the date of satisfactory
completion of the FAP.

- -Eesignated non-safety sensitive positions shall be exempt from
the Labor Agreement Ecovisions on posting and filling vacancies,
bidding and tamping at any time when there are IMP participants
eligible for such positions.

- - Selection for available nom-safety sensitive position vacancies
will be determined by date of hire seniority, except the
Category I participants are entitled to priority over Category
II participants.

- - Category II participents who are dimciplined for use of drugs
other than alcohol, marijuana or legitimate Out unreported
prescription drugs, are ineligitae for conditional employment
during FAP.

4. BeinstatementaixER
.z

- - Category I employees are entitled to reinstatement to their

former job classifications upon successful completion of the
E AP. If there is no vacancy, such emcdslremwdll te permitted
ta "temp" immediately into the former job on the basis of
seniority.

151
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Category :I employees will be eligible for reinstatement after
successful completion of the EAP. Reinstatement will be made
to the former job classification on the basis of seniority.

5. Bacispay_maikbefita

- - Mere will be no entitlement to backpay for any Program
participants.

Category I participants will be entitled to use sick leave,
vacation and leave of absence without pay for periods of EAP
participation. They will also be entitled to continue
participation in the Transit Employee Health and Welfare Fund
Plan, and they will continue to accrue benefits (sudh as leave
accumulation, seniority and retirement) in accordance.with the
Labor Agreement, even when the employee does not qualify for
conditional employment or where conditional employment is
unavailable.

Category II participations not conditionally employed will be
entitled to continue participation in the Transit EMployee
Health and Welfare Fund Plan, provided thay pay their own
premium share and they Shall continue to accrue Retirement
Benefits provided they satisfactorily covlete the EAP. Sudh
employees can claim pay for accumuilated vacation at the tine of
their release from pay status, bu;: they Shall not be entitled
to receive pay for sick leave or any other benefits.

- - Category I and II employees Who receive conditional employment
will participate in all benefits under the Labor Agreement for
the.duration of such work.

Digaipliata_Balsat
1. Use, Sale or Possession on Duty of Any Inbar:Want

(Drug or Alcohol.)

Immediate Termination

2. Off-Duty Sale, Distribution or Possession with Intention to
Distribute Illegal Drugs or Manufacture of Illicit Druls

BesultingLin_a_LximinaLlathation___
Immediate Termination
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3. Use Off-Duty of Any Intoxicant with Detectable Presence in the

BDal-G1S-IndicatecUzi&-E2araincident-lieclical-Examinatica

A. 7or a presence of svbstances in the body system which is at
or above the stipulated minimum levels, while on duty --

first_afense.

- - Immediate release from pay status with a return to
regular pay status unly after satisfactory completion
of EAP.

Encluee released from pay status will have ten (10)
working days from notification of disciplinary action to
enroll in tne EAP. If that employee fails to enroll
during tnat period, the emphyee will be terminated.

- - Six month ramix testing period after reinstatement.

152SI2ELS2ffense

- - Second offease of any detectable level within a three
yee.: period, with the exception of c1cohol in which a
level of .04 or mon. .1 be regarded as the minimum
detectable level, will result in termination.

B. For a preoence of substances in the body system which is
below the stipulated minirrA levels, While on duty --

firat_afense

- - 10 day suspension from duty.

-- Detailed briefing on the EAP and the importance of
paracipation and the certainty of discipline for future
offenses.

- - Six month random test:ng period.

Becond Of ferrie W3thin a Three Year Period

- - Release from pay status with EAP option.

he IP) - 6 p h, 74, 11 11. , :.

- Termination.
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4. =Jai latefiltinimmlezels.
-- Alcohol - .05% in blood.

-- Marijuana - 5 ng/mL TBC in blood or
10 ng/mLTHC in blood plasma

-- Any Other Drug - Detectable level in urine or
blood as confirmed by acceptable
confirmation test.

5. Maim

- - Post Incident Medical Test Policy.

- - Urine and blood samples.

- OMIT urine screen for marijuana and other ckugs;
if EMIT urine screen test positive -- then blood
is analyzed for C levels as above.

- - Blood test for alcohol.

6. ausician..preacribecLintadainta

arployees required to use prescription drugs authorized by a
licensed physician axe responsible for being aware of any
effect ouch drug may have on the performance of their duties
and to report the use of such substances to their supervisor
prior to reporting for work. When an employee does not comply
with this requirement, a physician's prescription will not be
an acceptable excube for the use or possession of an intoxicant
and the employee will be subject to discipline as set forth
above.

7. Definaion_a_intsztisant

The term intoxicant includes, but is not limited to, ethanol
(alcohol), amPhetemines, barbiturates and other hypnotics,
cocaine, narcotics (opiates suCh as heroin, morphine and
codeine; methodone), PCP and other hallucinogens, marijuana and
any other cannabinoid (e.g., bathish). The term intoxicant
also includes any other substance that alters one's senses or
could affect one's ability to function in his or her job.
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1204,-ZIAJ shcire,

LEGAL ISSUES OF A DRUG-FREE ENVIRONMENT:
TESTING FOR SUBSTANCE ABUSE IN THE WORKPLACE

Robert T. Angarola, Esq.
Thomas J. Donegan, Jr., Esq.A/

I. DRUG TESTING IN INDUSTRY AND GOVERNMENT

In 1982, less than five percent of the Fortune 500 companies

were testing employees for drug abuse. Today, about twenty-five

percent of those firms are conducting these tests in one form or

another, and many more are expected to follow this year. Among

the companies that are riported to be using urinalysis to screen

all job applicants for drug use are IBM, Exxon, Du Pont,

Lockheed, Federal Express, Shearson Lehman, Hoffmann-La Roche,

the New York Times, United Airlines and Trans World Airlines.

Companies reported to be screening not only applicants but also

certain current employees include Rockwell, Southern Pacific and

Georgia Power.2/

Private industry is not alone in using this technique to

reduce drug abuse in the workplace. Drug screening of government

employees also continues to increase.' The military has been

using urinalysis to test for drugs for many years. The services

V Mr. Angarola and Mr. Donegan are members of the law firm of
Hyiaan, Phelps & McNamara, P.C., 1120 G Street, N.W., Washington,
D.C. 20005. This is an updated version of a paper first
presented at a conference sponsored by the Edison Electric
Institute in Chicago, Illinois, October 23, 1985.
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have been joined by such federal agencies as the United States

Postal Service and the Federal Railroad Administration. In the

near future the Drug Enforcement Administration will start random

drug testing. Local fire fighters and police officers are also

being screened. Operators of buses, trains and subways are being

tested. Prison facilities all over the country are screening

correctional officers as well as inmates.

The primary reasons companies and government agencies are

taking action to reduce drug abuse in the workplace are to

improve the health of their workers, protect the safety of the

public and other employees, and preserve and improve the quality

of their products or services.2/ In virtually every case, the

large companies that have set up testing programs allow their

employees to seek treatment for their drug problems and almost

always pay for those services. These employers recognize that

their workers are their most important assets. They also realize

that drug testing alone is not sufficient to deal with the

problem and that workers must have access to employee assistance

programs and other services that can keep them on the job and

help ensure a healthier and more productive workforce.

Yet there are frequent reports in the media of a worker

claiming that drug screening is a violation of his or her right

to privacy. This paper will discuss the kinds of legal chal-

lenges being brought against employers using urine testing for

substance abuse and the factors that motivate employees to bring

156
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those challenges. It will also suggest ways for a private

employer to defend legal challenges brough t. as a result of their

drug testing programs or, better yet, to avoid them altogether.

While most of the cases discussed concern urine testing, the

issues they address extend beyond the tests themselves into all

aspects of an employee substance abuse program. Any company with

a drug abuse prevention program -- and that should be every

company -- needs to follow the principles that these cases stand

for in dealing with employees having drug and alcohol problems.

II. CONFLICT BETWEEN SOCIAL ATTITUDES AND THE LAW

Statistics show that drug screening is becoming a fact of

employment. And employers using the testa in a reasonable manner

are generally overcoming the legal challenges being brought

against them. But why are workers challenging these testing

programs?

The controversy surrounding drug screening results in large

measure from a clash between changing social attitudes and law.

The public is uneasy about drug screening. People are concerned

that the testing will somehow be used against them, not only to

affect their employment but perhaps also for law enforcement

purposes. They are also concerned that, in a broader sense, it

may be a starting point for incre-Ang intrusions into their

private lives. The positive effects of early detection and

treatment of drug problems are clouded by fears of ihe negative

consequences of being identified as a drug abuser.

157
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These concerns have led to lawsuits challenging the right of

employers to screen for drugs and has even resulted in a San

Francisco city ordinance which virtually prohibits random drug

testing of any public or private employee.2/ Similar and, in

some cases more restrictive, legislation is being conaidered in

other jurisdictions.A/ For example, a branch of the American

Civil Liberties Union has recently drafted model legislation

which, for all intents and purposes, would ban the use of drug

testing in the workplace. This proposed legislation, which has

been introduced in Maryland, would also restrict testing of

applicants for employment.1/ This legislation attempts to

protect workers "rights." It ignores the documented improvements

in health and safety that result from drug testing programa.k/

Many workers themselves are aware of the serious problem of

employee drug abuse. The more informed recognize that employers

have limited alternatives to urine testing and that in most

situations it is the most effective technique eor detecting and

preventing drug abuse. Nevertheless, a sizeable segment of the

public does not want to accept the use of the tests in an

employment context. People often argue that the tests are an

unwarranted intrusion into their private lives, that they are

'unconstitutional.'

Are these people correct? The courts have usually said no.

Judicial opinions tend to side with the employer on consti-

tutionality issues. This is because the parties claiming that
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drug screening encroaches upon the boundaries of rights to

privacy, fairness or due process are reflecting more their social

attitudes than an understanding of the law as courts have

interpreted it.

Why do people have this perception? Use of marijuana and,

increasingly, cocaine is widespread in this country. Several

states have decriminalized possession of small amounts of

marijuana for personal use. Users at one extreme believe that

these legislative acts justify protecting such drug taking as a

personal decision approaching a civil right. They are convinced

that employer interference in this decision infringes upon their

liberty and their right to privacy. A larger number of Americans

are less tolerant of drug use but cannot justify the analysis of

an individual's urine, breath or blood, or searches. of his person

or possessions by fellow humans or trained dogs, to identify the

problem of drug use in the workplace. Drug use is somehow their

own business and nobody else's. Everyone can identify with this

feeling to some degree -- but can employers accept it as valid?

The courts, while generally up:Iolding drug testing, are

developing an emerging set of rules as to when testing is

apprOpriate and how such testing should be conducted in order to

protect the rights of employees. The following is a discussion

of the applicable legal principles and common sense rules that

can help in developing a successful drug testing program. It

must be noted that the law is evolving rapidly in this area and

1
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that state and local statutes can affect what employers may or

may not do. Companies should consult with legal counsel (as well

as other concerned individuals) before instituting a substance

abuse program that may involve drug screening.

III. TH5 LEGAL ISSUES

The clash between changing social attitudes and the law as

it affects employee drug testing has led to several legal attacks

on the tests. Th25e challenges have centerod in five areas: the

right to privacy, the right to be frea from unreasonable

searches, the right to due process, negligence law and labor law.

In addition, workers have claimed that testing is a violation of

federal or state rehabilitation acts which protect handicapped

individuals.

A. Right to Privacy

There are two common notions of 'right to privacy.' One

encompasses each individual's personal belief concerning those

aspects of his life that are private and that should not be

subjected, involuntarily, to intrusion by others. Social

attitudes are reflected in the lines we draw around our private

lives: when we think these lines are crossed, there will be an

outcry. 'It's not my boss' business what I do on Saturday

night!"
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But the constitutional 'right to privacy' -- the right to

privacy that is legally enforceable -- protects far fewer

activities.

There is no specific provision in the federal Constitution

guaranteeing a right to privacy. The United States Supreme Court

has held, however, that such a right is implied by reading

several constitutional provisions together.2/ This constitu-

tional right to privacy has been held to protect individual

decisions on matters such as marriage, family and chilldbearing.

While the use of marijuana, cocaine and other abusable drugs has

unfortunately become commonplace -- and even socially accepted in

some circles -- it has never been held to come within that zone

of activities protected by the constitutional right to privacy.D/

Moreover, this constitutional right to privacy protects people

only against governmental intrusion12/ Individuals acting as

private citizens and private employers are not bound by these

constitutional restraints.1D/

B. Freedom from Unreasonable Searches

The words °right to privacy' often appear in media reports

of challenges to employee drug screening but, in fact, most court

claims of invasion of privacy have been based on the fourth

amendment prohibition against unreasonable searches and seizures

by gov-srment authorities. Plaintiffs are asserting that urine

testing intrudes so far into an employee's privacy that it

constitutes an unreasonable search in violation of the fourth

1 61
65-954 0 - 87 - 6
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amendment. Workers raise this argument not only against govern-

ment employers, but also against private employers. Once again,

however, the fourth amendment protection against unreasonable

searches protects only against unreasonable aovernmental inter-

ference. When a private business is screening for drugs, there

is no government involvement and therefore no violation of this

constitutional guarantee against unreasonable searches. Courts

have found that even government employees, performing certain

duties, have less of a right to expect privacy than others and

therefore cannot maintain that a drug test is an unreasonable

search.

A recent federal district court case upheld the testing of

Washington, D.C. police officers suspected of drug use.22/ The

court reasoned that

[W]hile as a matter of degree we do not ne%.:essarily
extend to the uniformed civilian services the same
narrowly circumscribed expectation of privacy accorded
to members of the military, the fact remains the police
force is a para-military organization dealing hourly
with the general public in delicate and often dangerous
situations. So we recognize that, as is expected and
accepted in the military, polico officers may in
certain circumstances enjoy less constitutional
protection than the ordinary citizen.12/

Urine testing of other government workers also has withstood

recent challenges that it violates the fourth amendment. In a

case decided in a federal court in Georgia, city employees

working around high voltage electric wires argued that urine

testing violated their fourth amendment rights.12/ The court

agreed with the terminated employees that the testing was a
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search, but said that berzause °the government has the same right

ac4 any private employer to oversee its employees and investigate

potential misconduct relevant to the employee's performance of

his duties, ... the employee cannot really claim a legitimate

expectation of priv%cy from searches of that nature.°14/ The

court balanced tho intrusion of an employment-context urinalysis

against the employer's need to determine whether employees

engaged in extremely hazardous work are using drugs. It found

that the constitution was not violated because the search was a

reasonable one.

however, the couzts have not clearly settled when government

officials can be subjected to drug testing. Last year, a federal

court, while allowing pre-employment and °for cause° testing,

rejected a random screeninc program for state correctional

officers because it alloweC testing even where there was no

reasonable suspicion that the officer was using drugs.15/ The

court found that, before requiring a test, the state had to have

°reasonable suspicion, based on specific objective facts and

reasonable inferences drawn from those facts in light of experi-

ence, that the employee is then under the influence of alcoholic

beverages or controlled substances.°2k/

Another federal court has held that, while random drug

testing may be reasonable in situations where public employees

such as school bus drivers and mechanics directly affect public

safety, it is an unreasonable search and seizure to subject a

163
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school bus attendant to urine testing for drugs where there was

no reason to believe the employee used or was under the influence

of drugs and where she had no responsibility for the safe

operation of'the bus.121

In both these cases, goverment attorneys argued that, under

the circumstances, random testing was reasonable. In the case of

the correctional officer, there were reports of illegal drug

activ1ties within the prison and one of the officers had been

seen with individuals who were being 'looked at" by law enforce-

want agents for drug-related activities. In the case of the bus

attendant, the school officials expressed a generalized concern

over safety on their buses, based on a significant increase in

traffic accidents, an increase in absenteeism, erratic behavior

by some employees and the discovery of needles and syringes in

Transportation Department restrooms. The government is appealing

these cases.

Because the fourth amendment does not constrain the private

employer, he or she has more freedom to conduct searches in an

effort to detect and deal with substance abuse in a company. For

example, when investigations linked several Burlington Northern

train accidents to employee alcohol or drug abuse,11/ the

railroad unilaterally implemented a surveillance and search

program, using dogs trained to detect drugs, in order to stop on-

the-job alcohol and drug use. The union protested this action
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and argued that the dog surveillance program was an unconstitu-

tional search.

A federal court specifically held that the search was not

unconstitutional, since the railroad, a private entity, was not

bound by the fourth amendment.12/ The court stated that there

was 'nothing prohibiting a private entity from requiring any

person, including an employee, to submit to a 'search' by such a

dog as a condition of entering that entity's premises, or

refusing entry to any person believed to be in possession of an

illicit substance."2-911

Arbitrators similarly recognize that the private employer's

right to search is broad. A 1983 decision approved a company

search of employees' lunch boxes, trousers, shoes, socks, lockers

and vehicles after reports that employees were bringing drugs and

handguns onto company property.22/ The arbitrator explained:

Arbitrators have consistently held that the employer
has a right to conduct a search of lunch boxes, lockers
and persons and that [penalties for] refusal to permit
a search may include discharge. These arbitrators have
been attentive to the motivation for the search and the
circumstances under which it was conducted, attempting
to balance the legitimate interest of_the employer and
the personal dignity of the employee.Aid

The arbitrator found that the search was motivated by the

company's justifiable alarm at reports that employees were

carrying drugs and handguns onto company premises. The company

hired a professional security consultant, who conducted the

search with as much regard for personal privacy as the legitimate

ends of the search permitted. Although the timing of the search

165
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was unannounced, advance notice of the company's policy was

posted on the company bulletin board, the production office, the

change room and the gates to the plant.

The arbitrator upheld this search because the employer was

justifiably concerned about the health and safety of all his

employees and conducted the search with reasonable regard to the

personal privacy and dignity of the worker. The arbitrator

recognized that informirg employees of the search immediately

before it was conducted would destroy its effectiveness. He

acknowledged, however, that the employer could accommodate both

his own and his workers' needs by notifying them that he would

conduct such searches in the future.

This case illustrates an important concept. An employer

often can implement many needed drug abuse prevention, identifi-

cation and intervention programs without undue employee resis-

tance if he clearly communicates what he intends to do, explains

why a search program is necesse=y and consistently enforces the

policy that he has adopted.

C. Due Process

The fifth and fourteenth amendments of the Constitution

require the government to provide a person with due process

before depriving him °of life, liberty, or property.022/ This is

a requirement that the government engage in a fair decisionmaking

process before taking measures that affect an individual's basic

rights.

166
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The courts have held thrt the actions a government employer

takes toward its employees must be reasonably related to their

jobs. When the government plans to panalize employees, it

generally must notify them in advi.nce and provide them with an

opportunity to defend themselves.

DU8 process argumentc. made against government employers

using drug testing gener Ily claim that the tests are inaccurate,

tbat the results are insuffi:iently refitted to work performance

or that the omployee was punished as a result of a urinalysis

witheut being afforded an adequate npportunity to contest the

test results. Again, while pri,rate employers are pot bound by

the constitutional guarantee of due process, wise employers take

into consideration workers, notions of what is fair and allow an

opportunity to discuss alleged drug use. Therefore, although the

next few cases will deal with government workers, they have

relevance to private industry.

1. Accuracy and Reliability

Courtr that have passed on government employees, challenges

of urine testing have cons.Lstently confirmed the accuracy and

reliability of the tests. In a nase decided in a Georgia federal

court in 1984, municipal fire fighters and police officers argund

that both urine testing and pulygrape examinationr were so

unreliable that their use violated protected constituticnal

rights. The court examinee the polygraph issue in detail and

agreed that, in spite of the city's need to wonitor police and

167
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fire services, the tests were impermissibly unreliable. The

urinalysis challenge, however, was presented, discussed and

dismissed in a brief footnote, with the explanation that "the

court is not persuaded that use of such testing procedures will

violate plaintiffs' constitutional rights.0241 The Supreme Court

of Georgia upheld a finding that drug testing procedures were

reliable when used as the basis for revoking parole.25/

These courts did not find the lack or perfect accurtcy in

urine testing to be significant enough to serve as the basis for

a constitutional challenge. Indeed, in an analogous situation,

the U.S. Supreme Court has accepted the reliability and accuracy

of breath testing equipment.a/ The Court held in 1984 that due

process does not require state police to retain the breath

samples of suspected drunk drivers tested on a medical device

called an Intoxilyzer. The Intoxilyzer measures the alcohol

level of the breath of the person tested. Although, like urine

testing, it may not be perfectly accurate, the Court found that

the possibility of a false positive (registering the presence of

alcohol when none was there) was so slim that the preserved

sample would have virtually no exculpatory value to the drunk-

driving defendant. Therefore, the California police, though

technically capable of preserving breath samples, wcre not

required to do so because of the accuracy of the testing equip-

ment.
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"The materiality of breath samples," the Court reasoned, "is

directly related to the reliability of the Intoxilyzer itself....

[I]f the Irtoxilyzer were truly prone to erroneous readings, then

Intoxilyzer results without more might be insufficient to

establish guilt beyond a reasonable doubt."22/ However, the

justices believed that the testing device results were sufficient

to establish guilt beyond a reasonable doubt because they found

that the test was not prone to erroneous results.

Like the Intoxilyzer, the accuracy of the urine tests

themselves is nearly perfect, particularly when, as recommended

by manufacturers, positive results are confirmed by a second

test.

In contrast to breath-alcohol testing and urine testing,

courts and legislatures have found polygraph examinations -- lie

detector tests -- too unreliable to use even to support employ-

ment-related decisions. Recall the fire fighters' and police

officers' challenge of lie detectors and urine tests. The court

ruled that the city could not use lie detector tests to combat

drug 'use among its police officers and fire fighters -- but it

could use urine testing as the basis for disciplinary action.

One-third of the states have laws prohibiting private employers

from requiring employees to take lie detector tests.a/ Results

of lie detector tests are generally inadmissible in court.22/

Arbitrators also refuse to consider results of lie detector tests

169
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as proof of the truth of the tested person's response.22,
This

has not been the case with urine testing equipment.

2. Helationshb to Work Performance

The relationship between test results and work performance

presents a more difficult legal question than does the accuracy

of the test itself. At present, urine screening detects the

presence of the metabolites of drugs in the body. Test results

will be positive when a recently ingested substance is deteted

in the sample, even though the person tested may not presently be

"impairsd° or °intoxicated.° Current technology cannot yet

measure impairment. The courts are not, however, dismissing

urine testing in its present state simply because it is not acle

to measure physical impairment perfectly.

Opponents of the test have argued that, since ingestion of

the tested substance does not necessarily mean impairment at the

workplace or long-term intoxication, the results have no relation

to on-the-job performance. However, longer-term impairment from

the use of drugs is often difficult to measure. Reports of a

recent Stanford University utudy of pilots who had smoked

marijuana indicated erratic and potentially dangerous performance

on a simulator 24 hours after use of the marijuana, long after

any sensation of being high was gone.21/ In addition, theft and

drug dealing in the workplace, absenteeism due to substance

abuse, accidents, worker's compensation claims, health care costs

and eMployee morale are connected with employees who use drugs on
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and off the job. Nevertheless, the relationship between test

results and work performance at times presents difficult legal

questions, both because of the often intangible, immeasurable

nature of adequate performance and the inability of the tests to

measure impairment.

A recent Louisiana state court case involved a city van

driver's disqualification for unemployment benefits due to

misconduct on the job.22/ A co-worker had admitted leaving the

company building to smoke marijuana in the company van and was

fired. The van driver, however, denied smoking marijuana on the

job. When his urine test came up positive for marijuana, the

city fired the driver for being under the influence of marijuana

during working hours. The driver had testified that while he had

not smoked it on the job, he had smoked marijuana at 1:00 a.m.

the day he was tested. He successfully argued at the adminis-

trative and trial court levels that the city had failed to prove

that he was °intoxicated° on the job or that he was unable to

perform his work in a safe manner because of his off-the-job

behavior.

The state court of appeal reversed, ruling that it was an

error to require the agency to prove intoxication or inability to

work. °Merely smoking marijuana, or drinking alcohol or taking

any other 'recreational' drug that may impair one's driving,

while one is supposed to be working as a driver,' the court

explained, °is misconduct connected with the employment.°22/
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The appellate court balanced the public interest against the

employee's rights and found the test to present an acceptable

answer to a serious employment issue. Nevertheless, the two

lower tribunals did hold against the city. To avoid the problem

of trying to link ingestion of drugs to impairment, many

companies have drafted policies which make it a violation for

employees to have drugs in their system on the assumption that

illegal drug use can negatively affect performance and present

safety hazards, even without.present intoxication.

3. 42122=MnitY to Contest Results

The due process guarantee of fair decisionmaking also means

that a government employer must provide an employee with a

reasonable opportunity to contest charges against him before he

is punished.

For example, a federal court has held that it is a violation

of a government employee's right to due process of law to

terminate that person's employment dn the basis of a posltive

urine test without allowing the employee the opportunity to have

an independent analysis of the sample.24/ Courts have also

recognized the importance of an employee's right to a hearing on

a decision to t,irminate employment based on a positive urine test

while finding that safety considerations may require holding that

hearing aftor a person is suspended from current duties.15/ The

principle behind these decisions in that the due process afforded

the governmznt smployee must be a reasonable one -- reasonable
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based on all of the circumstances. The same considerations of

reasonableness and a balancing of factors should enter into any

disciplinary decision based on drug testing. Private employers

are not bound by the constitutional requirement of due process,

but, as in other areas, they should act reasonably when they have

evidence that an employee is abusing alcohol or drugs.

Good personnel practices, good public relations and most

labor contracts require that an employee be given some notice of

the reason for any disciplinary action and some opportunity to

discuss that action with a superior. The private nmployer's best

insurance against charges of unfairness in disciplinary actions

is to advise employees in advance what will happen if they test

positive for drug use or are otherwise identified as substance

abusers. Supervisory personnel should offer to meet with an

employee to discuss his work-related problems before discipline

is instituted. (Caution: Supervisors should Aot discuss an

individual's personal drug problems or accuse anyone of drug use

-- this should be handled by trained personnel.) Employers

should consider retesting any worker who presents plausible

objections to the results of a single positive urine test.

D. Vealiaence Law

Unlike the constitutional claims just discussed, negligence

claims can be brought against the private employar.as well as

government entities. Employee negligence actions against

employers are generally of three types. First, an employer may

1 73
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be liable for negligence in hiring a substance abuser who harms

another of his employees. Second, an employer may be liable for

negligence if he fails to conduct the drug screening procedure

with due care. Third, while an employer has a qualified privi-

lege to communicate test results to those in the company who need

to know about them, an employer who maliciously spreads untrue

reports of positive test results will not be protected from his

amployees' charges of libel and slander.

1. Nealieent Hiring

A 1984 New Mexico case involved a boy who was sexually

assaulted by an intoxicated hotel employee. The boy's parents

sued the hotel, claiming that the hotel was negligent in hiring

and retaining the employee. The employee had previously been

fired from his job as a dishwasher because of drinking. The

hotel later rehired him, even though other hotel employees knew

that he regularly drank on the job.

The appellate court found that there was enough evidence for

a jury to decide whether the hotel should have foreseen, and

therefore should be held responsible for, the employee's

behavior. It sent the case back for a new trial so that a jury

could decide on the hotel's liability and the amount of

damages.10/

This case illustrates the importance of controlling sub-

stance abuse in the workplace. An employer has a duty to foresee
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the dangers presented by an impaired employee, and he can be held

liable for substantial damages if he fails to do so.

This duty does not extend only to visitors or guests of the

company. Every employer has an obligation to maintain a safe

workplace for his employees.22/ This obligation ie not met when

an employer hires an individual who injures co-workers as a

result of a substance abuse problem an employer carelessly failed

to detect.

An established company policy and program against employee

substance abuse, consistently enforced, could serve as an

effective defense to a negligent hiring claim. An employer who

has made clear that substance abuse on the job will not be

tolerated, who has followed through with testing and other meahs

of detection and who has imposed sanctions and/or offered

rehabilitative assistance to substance abusers will have a better

chance of identifying and dealing with the impaired employee

before he causes harm. Furthermore, the emplc.yer who has

instituted and consistently enforced such a policy is also less

likely to be held responsible for injuries caused by an employee

who, without detection, violates the company's rules on substance

abuse.

2. Pealigent Testing

In 1982, two Michigan job applicants were refused employment

after positive urine tests. They filed suit against the labora-

tory that performed the tests. To support their claim that the

175
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laboratory was liable for negligent testing, they introduced into

evidence the device manufacturer'a instructions which suggested

that results be confirmed by an alternate testing method.

Becadse of its failure to follow the manufacturer's labeling, the

laboratory agreed to a settlement with the two job applicants.MJ

Also in Michigan, two applicants for fire fighting positions

sued the City of Detroit and the laboratory that had returned

positive test results for marijuana. Based on these results, the

city had revoked the applicants' certifications of eligibility

for fire fighting positions. The city had confirmed the test

results as suggested by the manufacturer. The federal court

dismissed the negligent testing claims before the case reached

trial.22/

These cases show the importance of following manufacturer's

instructions when conducting drug screening. But an employer's

duty to test with care encompasses more than simply adhering to

the instructions provided by a test manufacturer. It also

includes proper training of employees who will administer the

tests, assuring that the tests will be performed fairly and

accurately and tPtking adequate care to protect the chain of

custody over the urine samples. Of particular importance is

selecting a laboratory which has high quality control standards

to conduct the testing.
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3. Libel and Slander

A bus driver for a major private transportation company was

suspended from work after a drug test, given as part of the

required company physical, was reported as positive for mari-

juana. News of his suspension and the test results spread to the

bus driver's family, co-workers and acquaintances. Two weeks

after the first urinalysis, the bus driver was tested again. The

results were negative and the company reinstated him.

A state trial court awarded the bus driver $5,000 damages

for libel and slander. The court held that the laboratory and

the company physician, knowing the purpose of the test and the

consequences of an erroneous report, showed reckless disregard

for the truth by communicating the test results without ensuring

that they were correct. The Tennessee court of appeals, however,

reversed this decision, holding that there was no libel or

slander because the plaintiff could not prove actual malice.Agi

On the other hand, in a Texas case, a railroad switchman

sued his employer for libel and slander after urine test results

falsely indicated the presence of methadone. The company

physician who administered the urine test had explained to the

company that further study would be required before he could draw

any conclusions on drug use. Without any further investigation,

however, the company instituted disciplinary proceedings. A

second urinalysis, performed at the employee's request, indicated

that e compound was present in the urine sample which had



174

- 24 -

characteristics of methadone but was not in fact methadone or :my

other commonly abused drug. The company nonetheless issued a

statement that the switchman had been using methadone, and that

this justified his dismissal. This statement was circulated

throughout the company and,to outsiders. The switchman collected

$150,000 for damage to his reputation and an additional $50,000

in punitive damages from the railroad..42/

These cases demonstrate that employers should confirm test

results and should not publicize results beyond those people who

absolutely need to know. As the Texas decision proves, errors in

this area can cost many thousands of dollars.

E. Labor Law

An employer who plans 1".o institute a drug screening program

or other means of detecting illegal drug use should determine

whether the plan complies with employment or union contracts, and

first renegotiate those contracts if it does not.

Earlier, in the context of a private employer's right to

conduct searches, this paper discussed a union's suit against the

Burlington Northern Railroad. That case also raised a second

issue of contract law. The union argued that the detector-dog

program, unilaterally implement:Ai by the railroad, was in

violation of the Railway Labor Act because it was a major change

in employment conditions, made without required union consulta-

tion.



175

- 25-

The railroad had a safety rule prohibiting on-the-job use or

possession of drugs or alcohol; employees were well aware of that

rule. The railroad argued that use of a detector-dog search

program was within its managerial discretion to enforce the no-

alcohol, no-drugs rule.

The court halted the program, agreeing uith the union that

the employer had changed the employment contract without the

leg-lly required union consultation. Even though there was

already a rule banning drugs and alcohol on the job, a program to

enforce that rule could be instituted only through collective

bargaining between the railroad and the union.12/

The language in an employment or union contract binds an

employer and must be carefully drafted. One arbitrator held that

a clause in a union contract prohibiting the °sales or use of

intoxicants or drugs° did not prohibit a union member's posses-

lion of marijuana.A2/ Obviously that employer did not condone

employees bringing drugs into the company as long as they did not

sell or use them. He simply lacked the foresight to consider

that the phrase he was using could technically be interpreted to

exclude drug activity involving possession alone.

Whether judge or jury, a judicial decisionmaker is required

to be objective. Labor arbitration cases often differ from court

cases in this respect: the arbitrator's decisions may reflect

consciOus or unconscious bias in favor of allowing an employee to

keep his job.All Companies should therefore be alert to the

179
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existence of any careless terminology in the emplcciat.w_ contract

that might permit an arbitrator to find a way to e:T.use instances

of substance abuse.

F. Rehabilitation Act

The Drug Abuse Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act

of 1972 prohibits denial of federal civilian employment, except

for certain sensitive positions, to anyone on the basis of prior

drug use, unless that person cannot properly function in his or

her employment.AW Similarly, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973

prohibits discrimination against any handicapped individual by

any employer who receives federal financial assistance.AV Some

have argued that the federal Rehabilitation Act (and similar

state statutes) prohibit the use of urine testing to identify

employees or applicants who are using drugs. However, an

analysis of the statute, as interpreted by the courts, indicates

that the Rehabilitation Act will probably have little, if any,

impact on the use of drug testing in the workplece.

It is clear that the Rehabilitation Act protects alcoholics

and drug abusers from discrimination in employment.A21 The Act

prohibits such discrimination against Lormer drug abusers as a

group.A1/ However, former drug abusers by definition should

suffer no adverse effects from workplace drug tenting since they

are no longer using drugs.
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The issue then becomes what effect the Act may have on

current drug users. While the Rehabilitation Act covers alco-

holics and drug abusers, the protected class of "handicapped

individual" is explicitly limited to exclude an

... alcoholic or drug abuser whose current use of
alcohol or drugs prevents such individual from per-
forming the duties of the job in question or whose
employment, by reason of such current alcohol or drug
abuse, would constitute a direct threat to tbe property
or safety of other9.A2/

Under this exclusion, all persons vho are impaired on the

job and any drug user who holds a position which affects the

safety of the public or other workers woUld not be considered

'handicapped" and therefore would not be entitled to protection

under the Act.01

The only remaining group who might be adversely affected by

workplace drug testing and could still arguably be entitled to

protection under the Act are occasional or casual drug users.

But again the definition of 'handicapped individual," the

prerequisite status for protection under the Act, appears to

exclude these people from coverage. The Act defines a "handi-

capped individual" to be

any person who (i) has a physical or mental impairment
which substantially limits one or more of such person's
major life activities, (ii) has a record of such
impairment, or (iii) is regarded as having any impair-
ment..51/

Although vork is definitely classified as a "major life

activity,"52/ the courts have held that the ability to qualify

for any one job or even a nErrow category of jobs is not a 'major
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life activity" if there are other options for satisfactory

employment.12/ Therefore, occasional use of marijuana or other

drugs, which would disqualify a person from certain jobs, such as

police officer or flre fighter, would not necessarily be a

"handicap" under the Act.W Occasional drug use also would not

constitute a physical or mental impairment which "substantially"

limits a person's major life activities. The Act appears to

cover only the kind of chronic drug abuse that would prevent a

person from performing substanUally all jobs which might

otherwise be available. In mont cases however such a person

would fall within the exceptan to the Act relating to drug

abusers whose current use co! drugs prevents performance of duties

of employment or constitutes a direct threat to the property or

safety of others.

Therefore, the'Rehabilitation Act does not appear to pose a

significant obstacle tm drug testing in the workplace or to

create any greater rights for workers who use drugs than would

ordinarily exist under the Constitution and other protections

discussed above. Indeed, no court has found these "rights" to

exist. The only clear protection offered by the Rehabilitation

Act is for prior drug abusers who no longer use drugs. Under the

Act, they cannot be discriminated against as a class. However,

since they have ended their drug abuse, they would not suffer

negative effects from testirg, I.e., they would not test positive

for drugs.
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IV. AVOIDING LEGAL CHALLENGES

The private employer is not bound by the constitutional

restraints imposed upon the government employer. Nevertheless,

private companies will be held accountable for failing to act

reasonably in conducting employee urine testing or other drug

detecting programs. This paper began by peintihl out che clash

between changing social attitudes and the laws as they affect

drug testing. The private employer is legally entitled to do a

great deal more than what may be socially accepted. However,

because social attitudes can and do shape law and employer-

employee relations, a vise employer will be sensitive to those

attitudes in structuring a testing program. A drug testing

program, if carried out vith reasonableness and discretion, can

satisfy both social and legal standards.

There are two key threshold questions that a company

considering a drug testing program should address. If a company

can answer those questions persuasively, its workers will in all

probability accept the company's testing program an( policy and

not file legal challenges.

The first question an employer must answer is °Why do I want

to test?' A company should be able to justify the decision to

test by clearly showing employees yhy drug USd cannot be toler-

ated. Would drug use cause an employee to be unfit !Jr his job?

Would drug use endanger either the safety of ci-workers or the

safety of the public? Loos an empla.ee hold a position of public

183
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trust? Private companies are successfully testing across-the-

board. Mit keep in mind that some employees -- the night

janitor, the grocery store clerk -- may be able to prove that

they can perform their jobs, and perform them without endangering

anyone's safety, after smoking marijuana or taking so-called

"soft" drugs. Both the courts and arbitrators will probably be

more supportive of testing if the employees concerned are working

around high-voltage wires than if they are bagging gnoceries. On

the other hand, many companies are taking the position that

illegal drug use by any of their employees affects health, safety

and productivity and will not be accepted. These across-the-

board policies may well be upheld.

The second question an employer must answer is "What do I do

when I find that someone is using drugs?" Before beginning

testing, a company must develop clear procedures, based upon a

fully articulated, written policy, for dealing with employees who

test positive. These procedures must be clearly communicated,

consistently enforced and fairlv applied. They should be firmly

based on the principle that drug abuse af:ects the health and

safety of all workers and that, where possible, drug abusers will

be given assistance in overcoming Vleir problem.

An employer must ensure that an employee substance abuse

program is reasonable. Among the factors he or she shoulld keep

in mind are the following:
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Demonstrate the L,..ad f.:tr drug testing in the company;

where possib7",.. dosmment a relationship between job

performance and substance aSuse.

Develop a specific substance abuse policy and program

in consultation with all parts of the company that may

be affected. Union representatives, occupational

health and safety personnel, security staff, personnel

managers, legal advisors and, most importantly, top

management all must be involved. Often companies have

found it useful to bring in outside consultants to help

identify problems and adopt a workable policy.

I Notify employees of the policy. Tell them in advance

the penalties that will be imposed for specified

violations. If necessary, modify private employment

contraats and union contracts to reflect the company's

substance abuse program.

' Follow through. Do not let a substance abuse program

become a 'paper° policy.

Test for substance abuse carefully. Follow the

manufacturer's instructions. Confirm all positive test

results with another test. Make sure that persons who

adninister ths tests and perform laboratory analyses

are qualified to do so.

1 85
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Notify empinyees of positive test results and provide

them an opportunity to contest disciplinary actions

taken on the basis of those results.

Keep test results confidential. Do not release

positive test results until their accuracy has been

verified by a confirmatory test and, if possible, by

corrobcr:ating evidence of substance abuse. Do not let

nyon: who does not need to know have the results.

Consider setting up an employee assistance program or

improving an existing one.

V. ONCLUSIDE

, Statiltics abound on the costs of employee substance abuse

ir terms o7! decreased productivity, increased absenteeism,

accidents at work, theft, higher health care premiums and more

urion. grievances. There are also costs that cannot be measured

in dollars: the negative publicity suffered by affected

companies; the damage to positions of public trust when a police

ofter or a corrections guard is using, or even rumored to be

using, drugs; the lowered morale of nonabusers forced to work

beside co-workers who are not pulling their own weight, who are

endangering others' safety and who are committing crimes right in

front of them. These realities make it relatively easy for most

companies to answer the question, "Why do I need to test for

d7ugs?' The more difficult question is the second one, "What do

T. do when I find out that someone is using drugs?'
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A drug screening program is just one of many ways of

detecting drug problems. Undercover surveillance, use of drug-

detector dogs and searches of employees, lockers, lunch pails,

automobiles and even their persons can be used instead of -- or

as a 'supplement to -- a drug screening program. However, without

a drug detection program, only the most obvious problems will be

spotted -- and only if an alert supervisor is lucky enough to be

in the right place at the right time and has

handle the situation properly. Whatever the

tion of methods a company decides to employ,

remain the same. The company will be forced

to deal with the abusing employee, either by

helping him to obtain treatment.

Assisting an employee to obtain treatment is almost always

the better course of action. The wise employer recognizes the

need to provide health assistance to his impaired employees for

moralVhumane and, as important, economic reasons. While private

employers have no legal obligations to rehabilitate their

employees, it is often better, and less expensive, to keep a

worker working than to find and train a replacement -- who may

turn out to be a substance abuser himself.

There are several services available to industry today,

including traini,q programs, that can help companies handle drug

and alcohol problems in a way that allows early intervention and

effective treatment. This reduces absenteeism, prevents acci-

been trained to

method or combina-

the consequences

to adopt a. program

firing him or by
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dents and makes for a healthier and safer workplace. Working

through trained counselors, employers can improve the health of

their employees -- and improve their job performance.

A carefully planned and implemented substance abuse policy

will help a company avoid both the problems of employee substance

abuse and the employee dissatisfaction that results in legal

action against the company. Judges and arbitrators increasingly

are recognizing the costs of substance abuse in the workplace to

employers, workers and the economy. They will uphold measures to

deal with the problem, including urine testing, when they are

instituted in a reasonable manner. Employers who follow the

above guidelines and have answered the questions "Why do I want

to test?" and "What do I do when someone tests positive?" should

be able to use urine testing effectively and legally.
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1. Tine, March 17, 1986, p. 57.

2. The Presidential Commission on Organized Crime in their 1986
report has even suggested the usefulness of drug testing as
a tool in reducing the demand for illegal drugs in this
country. This article will, however, focus on the primary
reasons for drug testing -- protection of the integrity and
safety of the workplace, and improving the productivity of
the workforce.

3. San Francisco Ordinance No. 527-85 (1985). Testing of other
employees is limited to situations where the employer has
reasonable grounds to believe the employee's faculties are
impaired on the job, the impairment presents a "clear and
present danger" to the employee or others, and the employer
provides an opportunity, at employer expense, to have any
blood or urine samples tested by an independent laboratory
and to rebut or explain the results of any test.

4. Such legislation is being considered in California, Maine,
Maryland and Oregon.

5. Maryland House of Delegates Bill No. 1672 (February 7,
1986).

6. For example, the Southern Pacific Railroad reported a 71
percent reduction in accidents and injuries attributed to
human error after it began drug and alcohol screening (Time,
October 21, 1985, p. 61); the Georgia Power Company stated
that the accident rate at its Vogtle nuclear power project
had decreased steadily since its drug program was set up,
from 5.4 for every 200,000 manhours in 1981 to .49 in 1985
(Washington Post, May 5, 1986, p. 138).

7. Griswold v. Connecticut, 381 U.S. 479, 483 (1965) ("the
First Amendment has a penumbra where privacy is protected
from governmental intrusion"); Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113,
153 ;1973) ("a right of personal privacy, or a guarantee of
certain areas or zones of privacy, does exist under the
Constitution. In varying contexts, the Court or individual
Justices have, indeed, found at least the roots of that
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right in the First Amendment, ... in the Fourth and Fifth
Amendments, ... in the penumbras of the Bill of Rights, ...in the Ninth Amendment, ... or in the concept of liberty
guaranteed by the first section of the Fourteenth
Amendment." (citations omitted)).
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380 F. Supp. 404, 409 (E.D. La. 1974), aff'd. 511 F.2d 1400(5th Cir. 1975), cert denied, 423 U.S. 867 (1975).

Q. "The right of the people to be secure in their persons,
houses, papers, and effects, against unreasonable searches
and seizures, shall not be violated, and no Warrants shall
issue, but upon probable cause, supported by oath or
affirmation, and particularly describing the place to be
searched, and the persons or things to be searched.' U.S.CONST. AM. IV.

10. Officials of the American Civil Liberties Union and the
Legal Action Center, both proponents of severe restrictions
on drug testing, acknowledge that such constitutional
protections do not apply to private employers. WashingtmPost, May 9, 1985, p. Dl. Testimony of Paul N. Samuels,
Executive Vice President, the Legal Action Center, before
the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control,
May 7, 1984.

11. Turner v. Fraternal Order of Police, 500 A.2d 1005 (D.C.
App. 1985).

12. Id. at 1008.

13. Allen v. City of Marietta, 601 F. Supp. 482 (N.D. G. 1985).

14. Id. at 491.

15. McDonell v. Hunter, 612 F. Supp. 1122 (S.D. Iowa 1985).

16. Id. at 1130.

17. gsmoLy,_ligunzig, 628 F. Supp. 1500 (D.D.C. 1986); gee als0
Division 241 Amalgamated Transit Union (AFL-CIO1 v. Susgy,
538 F.2d 1264 (7th Cir. 1976), mgt. denied, 429 U.S. 1029
(1976) (upholding blood and urine tests of bus drivers when
they are involved in serious accidents).
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18. Even with limited authority to confirm drug or alcohol use,
the Federal Railroad Administration has stated that between
1975 and 1934 alcohol or drug use played a causal role in,
or materially affected the severity of, at least 48
accidents, which resulted in 37 fatalities, 80 nonfatal
injuries and $34.4 million in damages. Testimony of John H.
Riley, Administrator, Federal Railroad Administration,
before the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and
Control, May 7, .1986.

19. Dngineers v. Burlington Northern R.R., 117 LLRM 2739 (D.
Mont. 1984).

20. zd. at 2740.

21. Dhell Oil_ Co. V. Oil. Chemical and Atomic Workers, 84-1 Lab.
Arb. Awards (CCH) 3101 (1983) (Brisco, Arb.).

22. zd. at 3104.

23. The federal government is bound by the fifth amendment,
which provides: 'No person ... shall be deprived of life,
liberty, or property, without due process of law.' U.S.
CONST. AM. V. '[N]or shall any State deprive any person of
life, liberty, or property, without due process of law.'
U.S. CONST. AM. XIV §1.

24. Hester V. City of Milledgeville, '98 F. Supp. 1456 (M.D. Ga.
1984), aff'd & rev!d_in cart 777 F.2d 1492 (11th Cir. 1986).
The appellate court held that the city could order employees
to take a polygraph if, among other conditions, the results
f the test would not be used as the sole ground for
disciplinary action. The court left open the possibility
that, under certain circumstances, disciplinary action based
on a polygraph examination would not violate due process
requirements.

25. smith V. State, 250 Ga. 438, 298 S.E.2d 482 (1983).

26. California v. TrombettS, 104 S.Ct. 2528 (1984).

27. zd. at 2534 n.10.

28. Dee Cerro =plover Use of the 'Lie Detector': The
Arbitration _Experience, 1984 LAB. L.J. 701, 702-3.

29. Dee id.; see also 3 J. WEINSTEIN, EVIDENCE 1607[04] for case
survey.
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3139, 3141-2 (1984).

31. Time, March 17, 1986, p. 61.

32. Hew Orleans_PUblic Service v. Masaracchia, 464 So.2d 866
(La. Ct. App. 1985).

33. Id. at 868.
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35. Harvey V. Chicago Transit Auth., No. 83-C-9074, slip op.
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Chicago bus driver).

36. pittard v. Four Seasons Motor Inn, 688 P.2d 333 (LM. Ct.
App. 1984).

37. Breach of this duty may not only constitute negligence, but
may be a violation of certain laws. For example, the
Occupational Safety and Health Act requires that an employer
°shall furnish to each of his employees employment and a
place of employment which are ftee from recognized hazards
that are causing or likely to cause death er serious
physical harm to his employees.° 29 U.S.C. §654. A
substance-impaired co-worker operating heavy and/or
dangerous machinery could present such a hazard.

38. Triblo v. Oualitv Clinical Laboratories, No. 82-226166-CZ
(Mich. Ct. App. filed July 15, 1982; plaintif_ Chase and
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My name is Paul Samuels. I am Executive Vice President

of the Legal Action Center. I would like to thank the

Committee for giving me the opportunity to testify.

I would also like to thank Chairman Rangel and the

members and staff of the Select Committee for the excellent

work you have done to combat the epidemic of drug abuse that

has gripped our nation. Many people are leading drug abuse-

free and productive livee because of the Select Committee's

work, and you are to be congratulated for this most important

accomplishment.

The primary ,fislion of the Legal Action Center is also

to reduce drug abuse and to assist in the rehabilitation of

those who suffnr from it. We have concentrated for more than

a decade on legal issues involving substance abuse, especially

in the context of employmo.n. 7or this reason, we have what

may be a unique perspective on the problems of drug abuse in

the workplace and urine tesring for drugs by employers.

Let me state at the outset that we are delighted and

encouraged by the growing awareness among employers and others

in our society of the magnitude of the destruction -- both

human and financial -- caused by drug abuse. Greater attention

to this problem, and more resources directed toward its

eradication, can only benefit us all.

Unfortunately, there are no easy solutions to the

problem of substance abuse in the workplace, just as there
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are no easy solutions to the drug problem in general.

Employers are entitled to a workforce that is capable of

performing in a reasonable manner. Employers aro clearly

entitled to refuse to hire drug abusers and addicts vho are

unable to perfora the lobe they apply for. Employers are

entitled to discipline, and if necessary, terminate employees

who are unable -- for whatever reasons -- to perform the work

they were hired to do.

At the same time, persons fully capable of performing

their jobs without constituting a threat to others shonld not

be forever barred from employment because they once had a

drug abuse problem 1 or 5 or 20 years ago. Nor should a

functioning and productive employee who develops a substance

abuse preblem be treated any differently from an employee who

is stricken with any other illness: he or she should be

given an opportunity to obtain treatment and allowed to

continue working or to return to work when able to perform

the duties of the position.

Ne believe that these are fair and workable standards

with which to approach substance ahnse in the workplace.

Indeed, they ars eabodied in existing legislation on the

federal level and in many states.

The federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 outlaws

discrimination by any federally assisted employer against

196
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handicapped persons who are able to perform the .,ke -;'1%Ice

drug abuse is considered a handicap under the Re.\' cion

Act, employers are prohibited from firing or rx.k ) hire

a person with a history of substance abuse unlo:Js

use of...drugs prevents such individual from perfoTml

duties of tne job in question or (his or her) erploym-

reason of such current...drug abuse, would constitute a .11 act

threat to property or the safety of others." 29 U.S.C.

§f7005(7), 794. Many states, including Connecticut, Flortda,

Illinois, New Jersey, and New York, have enacted simils

statutes.

We believe that any use of urine testing for drugs by

employers should, and to be legal must, be consistent with

these principles. When examining the current state of the

law regarding employer use of urinalysis, it is perhaps most

useful to focus on two separate questions: when is it legal

for employers to require urine tests?, and what may employers

legally do with the test results?

Most of the litigation concerning the legality of

requiring testing has centered on whether urine testing for

drugs by public employers violates employees' constitutional

rights to be secure from unreasonable search and seiz=e, to

privacy and to due process. (Private companies would hot, of

course, be subject to these constitutional strictures.)

197
r11. '
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Courts have ruled that urine testing by public agencies is

constitutional if the employer has probable cause or reasonable

suspicion to believe thEt the employee tested is abusing

drugs. Testing without probable cause raises constitutional.

problems.

It should also be noted that'the Rehabilitation Act,

which readhes those private companies that are fs3erally

assisted, and some state laws prohibit employers from using

non-jnb-related inquiries and selection criteria concerning

handicaps. These statutes may be interpreted to bar urine

testing Until the applicant is hired or at least offered

employment conditional on submitting to the test, on the

theory that they do not reveal whether the job applicant is

capable of performing the duties of the position sought.

Other limitations on the legality of a private employer

requiring urine tests as a condition of employment are

sometimes found in collective bargaining agreements. Legality

aside, there has of course bnen a great deal of controversy

as to the propriety and effectiveness of employers requiring

submission to urine testing.

The other important question that needs to be addressed

is what actiors an employer legally may take if an employee's

urine test is "positive." A great number of people in

arbitration and court cases have challenged the accuraci of

198
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test results, claiming that they were the victims of "false

positive" test results, i.e. the test result was positive

even though the subject of the test had not used drugs.

False positives can arise in several ways. While

there are a number of different urinalysis tests now being

marketed, and manufacturers and proponents of the tests believe

they are generally reliable, no one claims that any of them

is infallible. Even a small error rate becomes significant

when large numbers of samples are tested. Indeed, most

urinalysis experts -- and the makers of the tests themselves -

- recommend that any positive result be confirmed by the use

of a gas chromatography/mass spectometry test, the most

accurate testing method available. However, many employers

do not do such confirmatory testing because of the additional

expense.

Accuracy problems can also arise because of laboratory

error, including improper procedures and misinterpretation of

test results, and by chain of custody problems. A urine

specimen may be mislabelled, mishandled, contaminated on the

way to or at the drug testing laboratory itself, or deliber-

ately switched or replaced by someone who knows a true sample

would reveal drug abuse. Recent studies of drug-screening

laboratories by the Centers for Disease Control found some

disturbingly high rates of inaccuracy. A number of arbitrators

199
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and a few courts have overturned disciplinary or hiring

decisions on these grounds.

Even if a positive urine test result is accurate,

there are serious questions as to whether an employer can

legally refuse to hire or fire an individual solely on the

basis of that one test. As mentioned earlier, the federal

Rehabilitation Act and a number of state laws only permit an

employer to take action against an employee with a drug abuse

problem if that problem is job-related. Urine tests

unaccompanied by other evidence, such as intoxication on tLe

job or unsatisfactory work performance, may not bat enough to

meet that standard of proof. Urine tests reveal only if a

person ingosted a drug at some prior time; they do not reveal

whether the individual was intoxicated or impaired on the job

or at the time the test was given.

We believe that the best way to eliminate drug

abuse in the workplace is to establish a good employee

assistance program (EAP). .7..mpinyers should train supervisors

to identify and refer troUbled employees to the EAP, and

encourage employees to go on their own. The EAP shculd include

appropriate diagnosis, referral, treatment, and aftercare

services. Confidentiality should be maintained to the maximum

extent possible, and as required by applicable federal and

state statutes (See 42 U.S.C. ff 2901d-3 and ee-3, 42 C.F.R.

230
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Part 2). Employers should retain those employees who overcome

drug abuse; job performance problems caused by they need not

continue to employ substance abusing employees unable to

perform the job.

Urinalysis tests are deslyned to assist qualified

physicians and other health care professionals in the diagnosis

and treatment of drug abuse and addictioa. Providea that

an employer implements necessary safeguards to ensure that

the results will be accurate, urine testing can be a useful

and appropriate tool in an employer's campaign against drug

abuse if used as part of a confidential employee assistance

program to help diagnose and traat drug abusing employees

(aubject of course to collective bargaining statutory or

constitutional constraints). Employees must be given advance

notice of the company's policies, and discipline must relate

to job performance.

We believe that this type of program will address the

problem of substance abuse in the workplace in both a fair

and effective manner. Employers will reduce the drug abuse

at their worksites, hold on to valued and trained employees

who overcome drug abuse problems, and weed out drug abusers

who are unable to perform the job and unwilling to enter or

respond to treatment. Employees and job applicants will

receive individualized and just consideration, the assurance

201.



198

-8-

that discipline will be based on job-related factors, to

perform the job, and appropriate treatment.

We look forward to working with the Select Committee On

these important issues, and would be happy to provide whatever

assistance we can, whenever we can.
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The increasing abuse of drugs in the workplace is causing many employers

to begin testing for the presence of drugs and drug components in the

urine of their employees. These tests are designed to decrease the chance

of hiring an individual who abuses drugs, to determine if drugs are in-

volved in unusual or dangerous employee behavior, and to identify drug

abusers in the workplace so that they can be directed to assistance

programs. The goals are to increase employee efficiency, improve employee

safety and ultimately, increase company productivity. For this much impor-

tance to be placed on the results of urinary drug tests, there is no room

for error; the drug identification must be accurate and beyond any reason-

able doubt.

A urine drug testing program is a complex relationship between a company

and a qualified laboratory. The components of a successful program in-

clude sample collection, transport to the laboratory, storage in a secure

place within the laboratory, analysis of the sample, and a report of the

results back to the company. Such a urine testing program has two impor-

tant features that distinguish it from usual analysis by a clinical

toxicology laboratory. First, the samples are forensic specimens, and

strict chain-of-custody must bc followed during all phases of the pro-

gram. This assures that the integrity of the sample is not violated and

that personnel who handle the sample can be identified. Second, the

actual analysis is divided into screening and confirmation tests. Screen-

ing tests are usually easy and relatively inexpensive to perform.

Unfortunately, the results are not one hundred percent accurate. Thus,

a second, confirmatory test that is sensitive and specific for the drug

and drug component in question must be performed.

The issues, pertaining to the laboratories involved in urine drug testing

are as follows:

1. Certification of such laboratories should be improved.

2. Accurate analysis of each sample must be performed by the

laboratory, and all positive samples must be confirmed by'

either gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry, gas

chromatography, or high performance liquid chromatography.

204
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3. Laboratories must be experienced in the handling of

forensic samples.

4. Blind, quality control samples must be used to monitor

daily laboratory performance.

Currently, laboratories can be certified by several mechanisms, the best

of which i6 the College of American Pathologists. While participation

in this certification program does test the laboratory's ability to

detect drugs in blood or urine, it does not focus on drugs of abuse.

Furthermore, the laboratory knows when such certification samples are

coming, and they can devote unusual effort to t.'!eir analysis. The Depart

ment of Defense Certification Program specifically tests the laboratory's

ability to detect marijuana, cocaine, and amphetamine abuse. To my know

ledge, no certification program, other then the Department of Defense,

provides samples to be analyzed without the laboratory's knowledge.

Thin layer.chromatography or immunoassay methods for qualitative drug

analysis are easy and relatively inexpensive to perform and are adequate

as screening tests. However, more specific methods of analysis are re
quired to confirm all positive samples. The preferred method for confirma

tion of urines that have been screened positive are gas chromatography

coupled with mass spectrometry, gas chromatography or high performance

liquid chromatography. These methods are neither easy to perform nor in

expensive. In an attempt to keep costs lows soma laboratories may choosy

to use thin layer chromatography to screen a sample and an immunoassay

to confirm positive specimens. This method of urine drug analysis will

result in an unacceptable number of false positive samples, leaves reason
able doubt as to the accuracy of the report, and is probably not legally

defensible. Given the consequence of positive results, only the highest

poesible standards of analysis are acceptable.

The andlytical result is only as good as the integrity of the sample.

High integrity can be assured by rigorous chain of custody procedures,

routinely followed in reputable forensic toxicology laboratories. Only

laboratories familiar with the handling and storige of forensic samples

205
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should, therefore, be involved in urine drug testing programs. Further

more, monitoring of this activity should be an integral part of

certification and quality control programs.

Finally, good quality control programs are necessary to monitor daily

laboratory performance. This is the only way to determine whether false

positive and false negative data is being reported by the laboratory to

the employer. False positives can be eliminated by the use of a wellvali

dated confirmation assay for all samples that initially test positive.

False negatives can be detected only by blind quality control samples

that are processed in a manner similar to routine urine specimens without

the laboratory's knowledge (1).

In summary, the highest standards of laboratory practice are necessary

to assure that urine tests for drugs are accurate. The specimen identity

must be indisputable, the analysis must be specific and accurate, and

the results must be legally defensible. It is possible to achieve these

goals in testing for drugs in the workplace. however, it will likely be

necessary to exercise controls over the continued monitoring of the labor

atories involved in such drug testing programs.

REFERENCE

1. Hansen, H.J., Caudill, S.P., Boone, J: Crisis in drug testing.

Results of CDC blind study. J Am Med Assoc 253:2382-2387, 1985.
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My name is Kenneth T. Blaylock. I am the National President

of the American Federation of Government Employees, AFL-CIO. We

represent 700,000 federal workers across the country.

We are pleased to appear here today to testify on a

frightening proposal to drug test all federal workers, and we

want to express our appreciation to the chair for holding this

timely hearing. We hope this hearing receives wide attention.

The drug testing proposal should concern all workers because if

you can do this to federal employees, you can do it to every one

else. Under this scenario, federal employees would be tested

first, closely followed by contractor employees and their

suppliers. With this precedent, all employees would be

vulnerable to this intrusion.

There used to be a time when conservatives had principles.

We disagreed with them over the role of government in society

and the dangers of economic power to a democratic society, but

at least we understood the principle on which their philosophy

rested. Henry David Thoreau succinctly summarized this

philosophy saying, "The government which governs least, governs

best".

But now we face an Administration parading under a

conservative banner which seems ready to sacrifice any

conservative principle for the sake of a momentary P.R.

advantage. We have seen this Administration sacrifice the

principle of separation of church and state for a simplistic

stance in favor of prayer in the school; we have seen them

- 1 -
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sacrifice the pninciple of individual choice for the government

dictated morality of banning abortions; and we have seen the

principle of national sovereignty subverted in order to back

Somoza thugs known as "contras".

Now we see the culmination of this cynical fear mongering in

lieu of principle to endorse the witch hunt mentality of

universal drug testing of federal employees.

Let's put one issue to rest. AMR and the members of AFGE

detest drugs. We detest the harm that drugs cause to

individuals and society. We hate the criminals that prey upon

the usak and susceptible for the sake of "the profits" of the

drug trade. We stand ready to enlist all federal workers and

their families to put a halt to the illegal drug trade. AFGE

has long bought to negotiate strong drug and alcohol treatment

programs. We have developed model contract language to address

our concerns. The Code of federal Regulations 092.101-l05) as

mandated by Public Law 91-616 establishes as policy the need to

"offer appropriate prevention, treatment and rehabilitation

programs and services". Yet all too often we see "paper

programs" with no money or skilled personnel to back them up and

effectiVely deal with this problem.

As a matter of fact, we have difficulty in understanding why

a universal drug testing program which at the minimum would

conservatively cost $54 milkion [011 per initial screening with

an experience factor of 20 percent testing positive, and $75 for

follow up tests (cost estimates derived from Roche Medical

7- 2 -
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Services)] is being proposed while at the same time the

Administration is proposing cuts (according to the President's

FY 1987 Budget Appendix) to the account in Customs, which is

involved in drug interdiction, by $14 million and 1,547

personnel. The initial $54 million cost would go to over $100

million if the testing were extended to the contractor work

force.

We will work with all people concerned with drugs in our

society to restore and bolster drug prevention and interdiction

funding. However, what AFGE will not do is compromise the

fundamental, constitutional principles of privacy and freedom

from arbitrary search and seizure for the sake of a McCarthy-

like witch hLnt. We refuse to be stampeded into acquiescing to

a program which is morally repugnant and repulsive to a free

society.

Let's step back and recognize exactly what we are talking

about. The proposal is to single out 2 million of the nation's

113 million work force and tell them once or twice a year that

they will be mandated, forced at threat of job loss, to go to a

secure area and urinate publically--that is, in front of a

witness. (Without the public urination, drug users inevitably

will smuggle in a "clean" urine sample.) If that person (as

many people are) is on a prescription drug, they will have to go

through the secondary anxiety of the follow-up testing. All of

this with no guarantee that the greatest substance abuse in the

work force will be addressed at all--alcohol abuse.

- 3 -
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Let us note that the previous cost estimates are not the

total cost which will be borne by tbe government for this

program. In addition, the cost of the public witness must be

factored in; the :ost work time must be added. Even if the

tests are 99.5 percent accurate at the second level of tests,

the federal government would have 200 misdiagnoses. Aside from

the injustice to those 200, the federal government would be

liable for penalties from those 200 employees. Judging from the

Texas court case which awarded $200,000 to a former employee who

was falsely accused of illegal drug use, this would generate an

additional cost of $40 million plus legal costs. Of course, the

human side cannot be neglected. What happens to those

individuals who have their careers and lives ruined because of

errors in the testing process or mistakes in processing the

results? This has happened. The army has discharged

servicsmen, ending their military careers and thereby

prejudicing private employers from hiring these individuals.

Then they found out the tests were flawed.

It should be noted that press reports allege 20 percent of

all of DOD Compuchem tests were off the mark by 20 percent or

more of their readings of quality control samples in 26 percent

of all 1984-1985 test batches.

Yet, even given these fiscal concerns, this should not be

the consideratiOn which decides this issue. Even if there is no

cost to the entire testing process, and even if the tests are

100 percent accurate, should an employer, even the federal

- 4 -
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government--without overwhelming need because of the nature of

the job or reasonable cause--subject their entire work force to

such an invasion of privacy as a condition for holding a job and

earning a living?

For AFGE the answer is a clear "no". For those who answer

"yes", they should recognize what a slippery slope they are on.

Lie detector tests on any legal or moral issue as a condition of

employment--as a condition of life--become feabible and

consistent. All the legal and constitutional protections

against arbitrary use of governmental ?ower against individuals

become waived to the economic power of the employer over the

employee.

The Fourth Amendment to the Constitution protects an

individual's reasonable expectations of privacy from

unreasonable intrusions by the state. In determining whether an

individual has reasonable expectation of privacy and whether the

governmental intrusions are reasonable, courts have generally

weighed the need to search or seize against the invasion such

action entails (the so-called "balance test") . Even where the

public interest clearly weighs in favor of such drug testing

(for example, police officers) , the courts have held that "there

must be a reasonable objective basis to suspect that a

urinalysis will produce evidence of an illegal drug use" (Turner

et. al. v. Fraternal Order of Police, et. al., No. 88-1213,

November 13, 1985). In a similar case, involving bus drivers,

the court upheld drug testing, but only when bus drivers were

212
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involved in a serious accident or tvo supervisory employues

concurred that the employee was likely under the influence of

intoxicating liquors or narcotics.

Noy, I ask you how can the federal government meet this

*need" standard in drug testing a GS-4 clerk typist in the

Census Bureau. What issues of public safety, or public

interest, will the federal government bring to bear to show that

this clerk typist should be deprived af the constitutional

protections enjoyed by a ormal U.S. citizen? We are sure they

cannot.

AFGE knows of no full scale, crisis level drug problem

within the federal government. We would like to see

documentation of what type of drug problem exists.

Biditionally, there is no evidence that Federal employees have a

greater problem than other groups of workers. In fact, there is

evidence to the contrary in that there are only a handful of

cases each year involving illegal drug use.

However, after hearing Attorney General Haese's endorsement

of this proposal, we are concerned about the potential use of

hallucinogenics at the Justice Department.

Even given the facts, we are not reassured that this

proposal will die a desrved death. We are fearful because

there has been a long-term, gradual erosion of worker rights for

federal employees as compared to the rest of the civilian work

forc.

- 6 -
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Unlike other workers, federal employees are:

o Denied full political participation in our democratic
society;

o Denied the option of an agency shop;

o Denied the fundamental right to strike;

o Subjected to polygraph tests in great numbers (the recent
House legislation on polygraphs contInues this separation);

o Subjected to arbitrary performance appraisal systems;

o Denied a "property" right to their earned retirement; and

o Subjected to invasion of privacy by computerized data
banks.

We are greatly concerned that there are some people in this

Administration who believe it is in their interest to separate

federal employees from the rest of the work force, to create a

second class work force stripped of fundamental rights of

citizenship, politically neutered, and thus subjected to

political manipulation and ideological conformity.

We hope this committee will help AFGE assert that a federal

employee is not a second class citizen, that he or she deserves

the full scope of rights granted to other workers in our society.

Thank you.

- 7 -
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DRUG TESTING AND URINALYSIS IN THE WORKPLACE: LEGAL ASPECTS

I. INTRODUCTION

The sudden, increased attention to the Problems of drug abuae in the

workplace has given rise to numerous questions concerning the legality of

employer screening programs for drug use among employees. The legal ques

tions affect both public and private sector employees, and the applicable

laws and court decisions have arisen kt both the federal and state level.

Because of the novelty and complexity oi the legal issues involved, there

has yet to emerge a consensus on the proper approach to be taken by em

ployers, employees, and governmental officials. This report presents a

brief overview of the general legal principles most likely to be applied

in this developing area of the law.

II. PUBLIC SECTOR EMPLOYEES

1. Constitutional Right]

Because the federal constitution applies to governmental action,

rather than purely private action, its protections are implicated in any

urinalysis testing program of government employees, both federal and state.

a. Fourtli Amendment

The Fourth Amendment to the United States Constitution protects against

unreasonable searches and seizures. The courts have ruled that extraction

of bodily fluids involves a search within the meaning of this amendment.

216
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Sthmerber v. California, 384 U.S. 757 (1966) (blood); McDonnell v. Hunter,

612 F. Supp. 1122 (S.D. to. 1985) (urine). Generally, when the government

seeks to cunduct a search, a warrant is required. There are, however, un-

usual circumstances that Permlt warrantless searches. One such situation

involves consent; but for the search to be valid there must be a showing

that the consent was voluntarily given and that the sublect of the search

was aware of the possible choices. Johnson v. United States, 333 U.S.

10 (1943); Schneckloth v. Bustamonte, 412 U.S. 218 (1973).

One court has held that a consent form signed by government employees

authorizing urinalysis testing was inadesuaee to meet this standard. McDon-

nell v. Hunter, 612 F. Supp. 1122. Another exception permits warrantless

-searches of heavily regulated industries. Although one court has applied

this test to uphold state mandated urinalysis testing of jockeys, Shoemaker

v. Handel 608 F. Stipp. 1151 (D.N.J. 1985), it is possible the Supreme Court

would be unwilling to extend the heavily regulated inddstry exception to che

warrant clause much beyond the industries already included in this exception;

guns (United States V. Biswell, 406 U.S. 311 (1972) and liquor (Colonnade

Catering Corp. v. United States, 397 U.S. 72 (1970)).

There are, however, two lines of cases suggesting that requiring govern-

ment employees to submit to urinalysis tests at the risk of disciplinary ac-

tion might be upheld as comporting with the Constitution: the first line of

cases upholding state laws that require drivers to submit to blood alcohol

or breathalyser tests if they are suspected of driving while under the in-

fluence of alcohol (see Mesta v. Montrym, 443 U.S. 1 (1979)) and the second

line of cases permitting the government as employer to conduct searches of

employee lockers and other personal areas for purposes related to job Per-

21 7
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formance. United States V. Collins, 349 F. 2d 863 (2d Clr. 1965), cert.

denied, 383 U.S. 960 (1966) (custom officer's locker on suspicion of

pilfering). One reamirement of these cases is chat tne evidence sought

must not be related to a susoicion of criminal activity or an intent to

bring a criminal prosecution. United States v. Hagarrv, 388 F. 2d 711

(701 Cir. l968) (wiretap used in a periurY trial). If either of these

two rationales are used, it is possible chat tne courts will require, as

they have in these lines of cases, some measure of suspicion or cause

focusing on an individual In order co justify the urinalysis requirement.

While there are presently too few cases from which to generalize, one

might say that some justification amounting to reasonableness or reasonable

suspicion seems to be che standard chat the courts have used In validating

urinalysis testing of government employees. In Allen v. City of Marietta,

601 F. Suppe 482 (N.D. Ga. 1985), the court upheld a city's requiring sewer

and electrical workers (whose jobs involved salety concerns) suspected of

using drugs on the lob to submit to testing under nain of dismissal. The

decision was based on the line of cases permitting government to conduct

warrantless searches of its employees for performance related investigations.

In Division 241 Amalgamated Transit Union (AFL-CIO) v. Suscy, 538 F. 2d 1264

(7th Cir. 1976), cert. denied, 429 U.S. 1029 (1976), the court upheld a transit

company rule requiring bus drivers to submit Zo blood and ui:ine tests after

being involved in an accident or being suspected of being intoxicated or under

the influence of drugs. According co the court, the test under the Fourth Amend-

ment is reasonableness, and thn city's "paramount" interest in protecting public
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safety overrides whatever expectation of privacy employees in that situation

have. Division 241 Amalgamated Transit Union (AFL-CIO) v. Suscv, 538 F. 2d

1264, 1267. Alchoulh the court in McDonnell V. Hunter, 612 F. Supp. 1122,

ruled aglinst the state prison's program of reguiring prison employees to

sign torment forms permitting VariouS kinds of warrantless searches.including

urinalysia screening for drugs, its reasoning would permit testing of employees

upon whom reasonable surpicion drawn from specific facts focused. This case

also rejected the state'a argument resting on the consent forms aigned by its

employses, generally prior to being hired, finding that auch a procedure was

not sufficiently voluntary to waive a constitutional tight.

Not only are there too few of these cases from which to draw meaningful

generalizations concerning what teats the courts will require of government

urinalysis testing programs of employees, none of the cases actually Involved
1/

wide-scale random urinalysis teeting as aeems to be contemplated'by the

recommendations of the President's Commission on Organized Crime Final Re-

port. The one instance of a government-mandated random drug testing on:Kra?

that has been uiheld by the courts Is that conducted by the Defense Department

among the uniformed 'services as mandated by Pub. L. 92-129, 85 Stat. 348 (1971).

The statute had required the Secretary of Defense to begin a program for drug

dependent members of the Arrind Forces. The prohram established under the law

idRntified drug abusers, prescribed medical treatment and follow-up superviaion,

permitted discharge of those failing the rehabilitative program, and developed

1/ Although McDonnell v. Hunter, 612 F. Supo. 1122 (S.D. Ia. 1985), involved
regulations that Permitted random testing, there was evidence that random tests were
not conducted and that as a practical matter tests were conducted only upon artic-
ulable suspicion of Oros( or alcuhol impairment.
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evidence that could be used in court martials. Nonetheless, the court upheld

the nrogram and its intrusion into Fourth Amendment areas.on the basis of a

reasonableness standard, drawing an analogy with administrative searches of

closely regulated industries as approved by the Supreme Court in Camara v.

Municipal Court, 387 U.S. 528 U.S. 523 (1976).

Whetner a government-wide urinalysis program could meet this standard

is problematic. There are considerable distinctions between the military

and the civil service. Readiness and obedience are the canons of the

military profession, as is the prospect of being called to duty anytime.

Civilian employees are not subject to such rigors, nor are all of their

casks equally vital to the nation's security. On the other hand, the

possibility that drug use in so great in the United States that drastic

measures must be undertaken may provide weighty arguments toward eliminating

any users from the government employ as inconsistent with the massive efforts

agcinst the drug epidemic. Congressional findings of this nature attached

to a statute requiring drug testing might sway the courts into considering

such random testing reasonable under the circumstances.

The cases involving the extraction of bodily fluids require that the tests

be administered in a manner that comports with due process, or in a manner that

does not excessively intrude upon the subject. Thus, in Schmerber v. Califor-

nia, 384 U.S. 757 (1966), the Court upheld a blood test administered to an un-

conscious suspect, by medical personnel in a hospital, at the request of the

police. In Rochin v. California, 342 U.S. 165 (1952), evidence obtained by

forcibly administering an emetic waa held inadmissible as a process offending

hunen dignity. In Winston v. Lee, 105 S. Ct. 1611 (1985), the Court found

that extraction of a bullet under general anesthesia was in the nature of an

intrusion so substantial to be impermissible as unreasonable under the Fourth
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Amendmen[ even if [here were the likelihood [het it would reveal evidence of

a crime. accors [o be considered in authorizing surgical procedures are

chreat to safety of the individual and extent of intrusion on personal privacy

.and bodily integrity. It is, thus, possible [hat in addition co [he question

of whether the urinalysis [est hss been justified by some measure of suspicion

focusing on an individual, the courts will scrutinize the testing itself. Some

questions that msy arise include: whether there need be an observer and who

that observer must be, how situations in which no urine csn be produced imme

diately be handled, and whether the tests be conducted by sgency medical person

nel, nonmedicsl personnel, or medical personnel from outside the agency.

b. Fifth Amendment

The Fifth Amendment is concerned with the process by which the

Rovernment proceeds sgsinst an individual. The cases have not sufficiently

addressed the due process concerns that might arise in drug testing cases.

Among those sure co arise if governmentwide testing is begun involve:

1. Whether positive tests will be retested.

2. Whether persons will be allowed
some kind of hearing to offer
evidence to dispute the results
of tests.

3. Whether persons may be dismissed
on [he basis of the tests alone
(without corroborating evidence
of malperformance of duties).

4. What measures will be instituted
to protect the specimens ss to
Aemical requirements end ss [o
'nking them with the identity

of those being tested, i.e., to
protect the chain of custody.

Confidentiality.

6. Relationship with rehabilitation
program.

221
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2. Protections under the Rehabilftation Act of 1973.

The Rehabilitation Act of 1973 affords protection to handicapped in-

dividuals working for employers receiving federal financial assistance. Under

section 504 of [he Act, no otherwise handicanped individual shall, solely by

reason of his handicap, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits

of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program receiving federal finan-

cial assistance. 29 U.S.C. 4 794. The term "handicapped individual" is defined

by secrion 7(6) of [he Act as any individual who (i) has a physical or mental

disability which for such individual constitutes or results in a substantial

handicap to employment and (ii) can reasonably be expected to benefit in terms

of employability from vocational services provided under the Act. 29 U.S.C.

4 706(7)(A). The definition, however, expressly excludes from the anti-discrim-

ination provisions of the Act "any individual who is an alcoholic or drug abuser

whose current uae of alcohol or drugs prevents such individual from performing

the duties of the job in question or whose employment, by reason of such current

alcohol or drug abuse, would conatitute a direct threat to property or the safety

of others. 29 U.S.C. 706(7)(8), The Act therefore limits the extent to which

individuals who are alcohol or drug abusers may argue that their conditions con-

stitute handicaps which may be protected against discrimination.

It has been observed that the exclusion of alcoholics and drug abusers.

'was added to the Act by Congress in 1978 in order to make it clear that em-

ployers are not to be reauired to employ them if they cannot perform their jobs

properly or if there is a present threat Co property or safety: "Thus, the

catch-22 for employees is that they must simultaneously prove mac they are

handicapped by their chemical dependency, but not so handicapped as to be un-

qualified to perform their job." Geidt, "Drug and Alcohol Abuse in the Work-
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Place: Balancing Employer and Employee Rights,- 11 Employee Relations Law

Tournal 181, 184.

III. GENERAL LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS

1. Reasonableness of Folicv

For governmental employers, the Fourth Amendment mandates reasonableness

criteria in the adnuniscration of che rests, both in singling out employees for

rests aniin the actual resting procers, itself. See supra, I, 1, (a). While

the Fourth Amendment may nor dictate reasonableness in cesclng co non-government

employers, tailoring a testing program co reasonableness criteria may help co

avoid subsequent legal problems. Thus, resting only chose employees for whom

a cause exists, setting standards for when such rests would be conducted, re-

quiring double tests for positive results on the first rest, informing em-

ployees fully in advance of the mort,es and the possible consequences of the

rests, securing the privacy of the results of che rests, testing the snecimens

only for drugs, and nor for ocher conditions such as diabetes, pregnancy,

and setting up safeguards co assure the confidentiality of the cesc results

may all help to eliminate legal challenges co such program or co their results.

Most helpful, would be providing rime for rehabilitation before instituting

disciplinary action. Attorneys advising management on rhese substance abuse

resting programs advise them co

simultaneously engage in three difficult

and delicate balancing acts. First, [hey

must select investigative techniques chat
will be effective and reliable, yet will
avoid the creation of a police-scace at-
mosphere alienating co the work force or

in violation of employees privacy rights.
Second, in deciding how co deal with iden-
tified abusers, they must walk che fine
line between rehabilitation and discipline.

223



220

CRS-9

Finally, they must weigh [he need for
discipline against [he risks of costly
litigation or arbitration. 2/

2. 2rivacv

a. Public Employees.

The mention of urinalysis testing in the workplace arouses cries of

"invasion of privacy," and provokes people Co conjur up images of an Orwel

lien state. Legal protection of privacy interests is, however, very limited.

The federal constitution protects privacy basically under [he Fourth

Amendment, as discussed supra, section I (1). The courts have never recognized

a general right Co privacy or imPlied such a right under Che federal constitution

except in certain narrow circumstances, none of which directly apply to drug test

ing programs. The leading case is Griswold v. Connecticut, 381 U.S. 479 (1965),

in which [he court held a state statute prohibiting the sale of contracep Ives

to be void as violative of a right to privacy emanating from the Bill of Rights

but not tied to any specific right. That right to privacy has been confined to

certain very basic human situations. Griswold involved marital privacy. Stanley

v. Georgia, 394 U.S. 557 (1969), contains dictum speaking of a fundamental right

2/ Geidt, Thomas E., "Drug and Alcohol Abuse in the Work Place: Balancing
Employer and Employee Rights," 11 Employee Relations Law Journal 181, 182 (1985).
Robert T. Angarola, in an undated paper entitled "Substance Abuse in che Workpla:e --
Legal Implications for Corporate Action," at 14 advises: To be most effective,
urinalysis should be used as part of a comprehensive health and safety program aimed
at detecting and preventing substance abuse . . .

The testing and sampling procedures sec out in che
manufacturer's instructions must be closely followed . .

. . . I would support using outside. advisors in
setting up che urinalysis testing program . .

224'
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co privacy that might encompass freedom from governmental intrusion upon

the films one watches in the privacy of one's home. .None of the cases,

hoWever, suggests that a reasonable intrusion into one's privacy by a

governmental employer seek.'g to investigate fitness for duty runs afoul

of any constitutional right to privacy.

Another way privacy may be protected is by statute. The federal

Right to Privacy Act, 5 U.S.C. S 552(a), is a limited statute that applies

to systems of records, not to actions, by the federal government. Under it,

nondisclosure is mandated for certain records maintained by the federal

government or maintained at the behest of the federal government. Under its

provisions, therefore, although there would be no protection for employees

against urinalysis testing itself, there would he protection against in

discriminate dissemination of the results of such tests.

b. Private Employeee.

Private employeea may have legal protection for privacy interests

in one of three ways: (A) state constitutional or statutory privacy pro

visions; (B) common law protection against the tart of invasion of privacy;

and (C) common law protection against libel and slander.

A. State constitutional or statutory protection of _privacy interests.

At least nine states -- Alaska (Alas. Const. Art. I, sec. 22), Arizona -

(Ariz. Const., Art. II, sec. 8), California (Cal. Const. Art. I, sec. 1) Hawaii

(Ha. Const. Art. I, sec. 5), Illinois (Ill. Const., Art. I, sec. 12); Louisiana

(La. Const., Art. 1, sec. 5); Montana (Mont. Const. Art. II, sec. 9); South

Carolina (S.C. Const. Art. I. sec. 10), and Washington (Wash. Const. Art. I sec.

7) -- have specific constitutional provisions that mention a right to privacy in

addition to that protected by their constitutional clauses against unreasonable

searches and seizures.

2 25
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%oat of these provisions are worded broadly: "The right of the

people to privacy is recognized and shall not be infringed without the

shuwing of a compelling state interest." Ha. Const. Art. I sec. 6.

T1,ey are, thus, subject to judicial interpretation. Since we could find

nu reported case discussing an employment urinalysis testing program vie

a vie a state privacy statute it would be difficult to preeict whcther

such clauses will in trzEasfrq be held co provide greater individual protec

tion for employees against such testing than search and seizure clauses

provide. The same is true for state privacy statutes.

In the area of worker privacy, the general trend for the states has

been to enact specific statutes protecting employees against particulat

practices of employers that are deemed intrusive. Types of procedures

that have bnen the subject of such laws include employer use'of.polygraph

tests. Cal. Labor Code. 4 432.2(a); Conn. Gan. Stat. Ann. S 31-51g;

Del. Code tit. 19 S 704; D.C. Code Ann. S 36-802(a); Ga. Code Ann.

43-36-1; Ha. Rev. Stat. S 377-6 (10); Id. Code S 44-903; Io. Code Ann.

5 730.4; Me. Rev. Stat. Ann. S 1320; Md. Code Ann. Arc. 100 4 95(b);

Ha. Stat. Ann. c 149 5 19d; Mi. Lava Ann 4 37.203; Minn. Star. Ann. 4

181.76; Mo. Code Ann, S 39-2-3-4; Neb. Rev. Stat. S 81-1932; N.J. Stat.

Ann. S 2C;404-1; N.Y. Labor Law 3 737; Or. Rev. Star. S 659.225(1); Pa.

Sta. Ann. tit. 19 5 7507; R.I. Gen. Stat. S 28-6. 1-1; Utah Code Ann 5

34-37-2(5), 34-37-16; Vt. Stat. Ann. S 494a(b); Wa. Rev. Code 4 49.44.120;

W.Va. Code 4 21-5-5b; Wisc. Stat. Ann. S 111.37.

There are also state laws that limit the right of employers to gain

information about the nonemployment activities of employees; some require

advance approval by the employee. /11. Rev. Stat. c 48 3 2009, for example,
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prohibits employers from gathering information about employees' nonemploy

eent activities without written authorization. It exempts, however, ac

civicies occurring on employer's premises or during working hours interfer

ing with performance of duties and activities that constitute criminal con

duct that may be expected to harm employer's property, business, or that

could cause employer financial liability.

E. Common law protection againat the tort of invasion of privacy.

Although individuals facing employment drug screening may initially

recoil from the idea and invoke the protection of an abstract right of

privacy, the law provides little protection in this situation for an in

vasion of privacy. If the employer tests an employee and makes public use

of the test results, there may be a right of action in court for the tort

of invasion of privacy by publicly disclosing private facts. There are

strict limits to this action; the disclosure must be public, i.e., there

must be publicity given to the private fact. Telling it to a few coworkers

may not satisfy the publicity requirement. fit& v. Brawn, No. 62,086, Feb.

25, 1986 (Sup. Ct. Okla.) held that an employer's telling a limited number

of coworkers that an employee was undergoing psychiatric treatment was in

sufficient to permit recovery on the basis of invasion of privacy.

On the other hand, in Brat- v. I.B.M., No. 85-1545 (lst.Cir. March

6, 1986), under Maasachusetts law, it was seen as possible to hold an

employercompensated private doctor liable for invasion of privacy for

revealing the psychiatric diagnosis of a patient to various management

officials of the employer. It is unclear whether Publicizing urinalysis

results could be successfully pursued as an invasion of privacy, but the

227
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possibility should make employers careful about the dissemination of the

records of such tests.

C. Libel and Slander. "Defamation is . . . chat which tends to injure

'reputation' in the popular sense; co diminish che esteem, respect, goodwill

or confidence in which the plaintiff is held, or to excite adverse, derogatory
3/

or unpleaaant feelings or opinions againat him. Labeling an employee a drug

addict or user may rsiae che question of whether one form of libel per se, i.e.,

libel for which no special damages need be proven to recover, may be held to ap

ply co the situation in which a person is accused of drug addiction: as an ac

cusation that cells into question one's ability to conduct oneself in one's

business or calling or profession. Since it is actionable to accuse a chauffeur

of habitually drinking, Louisville Taxicab 6 Transfer Co. v. Ingle, 229 Ky.

518; 17 S.W. 2d 709 (Ky. 1929), accusing a /us driver or airline pilot of

drug use might equally be actionable, forcing the employer to prove the truth

of the accusation or pay damages.

3. ACCURACY OF THE TESTS

4/
While there is some dispute about the accuracy of the tests, any of the

5/
tests is only as accurate as the procedures used in admini7tering it. If 8ome-

3/ Prosaer, W., "Handbook of the Law of Torts," 756 (1964) (footnote
omstt;c1).

4/ Dr. David Greenblatt, chief of clinical pharmacology at Tufts New England
Medical Center, is quoted as'saying that "'False positives can range up to 25 per
cent or higher," and calling the test "'essentially worthless,'" New York Times,p. 17, col. I, sec. 3 (Feb. 24, 1985). The manufacturer of the test being dis
cussed, syvA Corporation of Palo Alto, California, claimed a 95 percent accuracy
rate. Id.

5/ In 1983, the United States Navy discovered that an Oakland laboratory was
permitting a lax procedure in administration of the.drug testing program. As a
result of che discovery over 1800 disciplinary actions were reversed. In 1984,
lc was reported that the Army Was reviewing tests conducted at Fort Meade, Maryland,
because "'inadequate, sloppy, and poorly documemted' records, an 'inadequate' attitude
toward security in the test press, and 'inadequate staffing' in the labs," resulted
in 97 percent of the tests being found to he "'not scientifically and legally sup

(continued)
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one were co lose a job or fail to be,hired for a position solely on the

basis of test findings, there is a possibility that he or she could suc

cessfully bring a negligence action against the employer and the testing

concern provided that he or she could cc',tnce a court that the test was

inaccurate or the people conducting lc wet.. neglectful. If the government

is called upon to prove that it had reasonable cause to dismiss an employee

because of positive test results, it might have to convince a court of the

accuracy of the tesc itself and the correlation between the test and the

person's ability to perform the work in question.

Currently courts have accepted blood alcohol and breathalyzer tests

for purposes of showing impairment or intoxication both by crediting
6/

expert testimony and by accepting state implied consent laws. To date

there has not been the generalized acceptance of urinalysis testing for

drugs that has been accorded to breathalyzer and blood testing for alcohol.

There is also some indication that because of the magnitude of the testing,

the possibility of error is much greater in testing urinj for drugs than

(continued): portable' in proving marijuana or hashish use." Atkinson,
Ric., "Federal Report," the Washington Post, A 21 (April 27, 1984), quoting
panel of experts ordered to review testing procedures.

6/ These are laws that require motorists to submit to blood alcohol tests
or breathalyzer tests to determine intoxication and that usually stipulate the
amount of alcohol in the blood or breath sample that will be rebuttable proof of
Intoxication. See Cleary, E., McCormick oR Evidence 5 205 (1984).

229
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7/ 8/
in testing breath for alcohol. A recent article discusses some of

rhese problems as follows:

Toxicologists say confirmation testing
has been refined -- in particular through
[ethnology called gas chromorography/mass
speccometry -- to a point where error races
can be brought close to zero.

'The real room for error is not with
the technology but with administrative er-
ror,' says Metpath's Dr. Bates. 'A human
being has to pick up the sample and put
it into the machine.' It.may sound trivial
but it's not. When the volume of work goes
up, the error race goes up. That's the
scary part.

'My company makes millions of dollars
doing drug testing, but I wouldn't want
somebody taking my urine, he adds."I think
it's an invasion of privacy. I would always
be afraid that somebody might . . . mix up
samples. It may only happen in one out of
100,000 caaes. Bo,. I always have that fear.'

The possibility of low error rates may not be as reassuring as it

first seems. Since most of these tests, especially in pre-employment

situations, are uncorroborated, a low error rate translates into possibly

unacceptable numbers of false accusations:

Laboratories largely are unregulated,
and the level of quality varies enormously.
In various studies? error rates have gen-
erally fluctuated between 3 and 20 percent.

'With 4 million to 5 million people
being tested a year, a 1 percent rate of
inaccuracy means that 40,000 to 50,000
would be falsely accused,' sayrs NORML's
Mr. Zeese. 9/

7/ Generally, police test motorists one at a time and after having some cause,-
e.g., wavering auto, for testing. What is being considered in terms of drug testing
seems to be wholesale testing on a random basis.

8/ Stille, A., "Drug Testing:" The scene is set for a dramatic legal col--
lision between the rights of employers and workers, "National Law Journal" 1, 24
(April 7, 1986).

9/ Id.
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Li, UNIONIZED DIPLOYERS

Under the rational Labor Relations Ac:, 29 U.S.C. 49 15.-69, it is an

unfair labor oractice for an employer to refuse to bargain collectively with

the representative of its employees. 29 U.S.C. 15b(a)(5). The Act defines

the obligation to bargain collectively as "the performance of the mutual

obligation of the employer and the representative of the employees to meet

at reasonable times and confer in good faith with respect to wages, hours,

and other terms and conditions of employment." 29 U.S.C. 158(d).

As a term or condition of employment, a drug screening program would

be subject to the employer's obligation to bargain with the union under the

Act. Moreover, it is a refusal to bargain for an employer to impose a change

of working condirions unilaterally without bargaininm with the union. A unionized

employer would therefore violate the Act by requiring drug screening yithout

notice to the union, and without bargaining over the scope and extent of.the

program.

Although the subject is relatively new to collective bargaining, some

unions and employer! have already negotiated comprehensive drug screening

and rehabilitation arrangements. Professional basketball players, for example,

have negotiated such a program under a collective bargaining agreement.

s. NONUNION EMPLO%ERS

It is difficult to generalize about the employment policies on nonunion

employers, since employee relations in such workplaces are completely subject

to employer control, restricted only by the federal labor standards laws, con

cerning matters such as minimum wage, overtime, child labor, safety and health,

and pensions and benefits. The nonunion employer is also subject to state

laws, which very substantially throughout the fifty states.

2 31
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13: SUMMARY

Secause che law is emerging and because there are so few cases, ic

is difficult co generalize or predict concerning che reauiremencs che

,norci ,ill impose on a program reauiring cescing for drugs in che wor1/4-

1i4,:Q. Some public sector emoloyees will surely raise challenges cu

4uch programs on the basis of the United Scaces Constitution. Private

sector umployees seekiv, to challenge such programs, however, will he

required co resorc co scate and federal stacuces, labor contraccs, and

common law rights.

maureen Murphy

Vincenc E. Treacy
Legislacive Attorneys
American Law Division
April 16, 19136
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THE REGENT HOSPITAL
425 East 31i, Stmt. Ncw York,,N X.10021 /(21219354400

DRUGS OH THE 3013
SOO-COCAINE SURVEY

The results listed below-are based on a random sample of 227 callers
to the 80418040CAINE National Helpline at.:Fair Oaks Hospital in New
Jersey. The survey was conducted in February and March 15.

75% said they had used drugs on the job
64% said that drug use had hindered their work performance
25% reported daily drug use at work
45% reported weekly drug use at work
10% reported monthly druk use at-work
83% used cocaine at work .

39% used alcohol at work
33% used marijuana at work
13% used pills at work
10: used opiates at work
64% said that easy access to drugs at work increased their use
26% said they had been fired from a previous job due to drug use
44% said they had dealt drugs to fellow employees
18% reported having a drug-related accident on the job
18% said they had stolen money from co-workers to buy drugs
39% said they feared than a salary increase would increase their

drug consumption %

Profile of Survey Subjects

Male 70%; Female 30%
Average Age 30 yrs.

20-29 yrs. 53%
30=39.yrs. 40%

L.40-.1- yrs. 7%
Income: under $25,000

$267000-50,000
over $50,000

For additional information contact:

Dr..Arnold M. WaShton,
Redearch Director
800-COCAINE National Helpline

and
Director, Addiction'Research and Treatment
The Regent Hospita]
425 East 61st Street
New York, NY 10021
Telephone (212) 935-4931

23 3
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Many Workers Fighting Use of Drug Tests
URINALYSIS: HOW IT WORKS

Mod testing programs ars run by moats labs Mat may last a
vanity of medical samples.

a Ttut mow tadely used dew tad Is a Swam Caw bust known as
EMIT:The tot Ms bean Mown to be 92 to 95 mast accurate
and cm be progantrnal ta last tot a windy of lepl and awl
trues, In:ballna fried/tam =ilk PCP, lards. birbiluatea and
°pietas.

At Cie lab, a mIstule continins a chssnial that mists. to tfm.
shale &us la Wad nuchonleally to Me wine WON.. Th. Iowa
of Me droes pretence is then ciculated automadeally by a ccen
puter not nada Me wawa of Ilsht steated In Me roktIon.

A portable spawn U weitable,.yeth a sullcate-sksd version of
Me analyser, but it can lel tray d drugs ara Mord and dot +Po.
din ansures.

The ant scats balsam $4 and 510, depending co volume.
If Ifs tot is posolive, Ui. moriulacturw and mom we:dopers

require that a ssomd last be run, a ess chrornelcamorly analysis
that an coat between SAO and $100.

Bows wwry penon's when Omits down claw caffarent
sans bossy urn tail continuo to test gotta two moods Met
Mak last taa Other drusk soli as amphetamines. Pas Chu*
Ifs laxly so (paddy that Ms, flay not arm up.
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SUBSTANCE ABUSE REPORT
i.rrnuel Grafton Edith K. Grafton

CE IFounding Editor Founding Publisher PA PLII3LECATICCNS.

7oluze Xv/I. Number 3

RECOMIEITDATION TO TEST FEDERAL WORMS FOR DRUGS STIRS PROTEST

march 1486

The President's Commission on Organized Crime has recommended that all federal
tgencies develop drug testing programs, provoking a storm of protests. In the first of
t series of final reports following three years of hearings, the commission On March 3
: ssued "America's Habit," 1,300-page report on drug enforcement and abuse. The report
called for "suitable drug testing programs" to be implemented by all federal agencies.
oy companies *with federal contracts, and urged private corporations to consider drug
Tenting. The recommendation took up only One paragraph but drew fire immediately.

Among the recommendation's critics were some members of the commisaion. none of
wnom nad seen the final report before it was released: the draft they had approved did
not include the drug-testing recommendation. Rap. Peter W. Rodino Jr. (D-New Jersey),
chairman of the Rouse Judiciary Committee and a commisaion medoer, said the
recommendation raised "serious civil liberties concerns." And the American Civil
Liberties Unton denounced it as unconstitutional. "in America. people cannot legally
be searched by the government without specific reason to believe they are involved in a
crime,* said /ra Gl executive director of the ACLU. Rep. Don Edwards
CD -California). chairman of the Subcommittee on Civil. and Constitutional Rights. said:
"Testing like that is repugnant in our system." And the American Federation of
Government Employees called the recommendation violation of the 4th Amendment.

But Attorney General Edwin Meese /// said drug testing in the context of
employment is "not a Constitutional problem." Asked if he thought drug testing would be
an "unreasonable search or seizure° in violation of the 4th Amendment, Meese said: "By
definition. it's not an unreasonable seizure because it's something the employee
consents do as a condition of employment.° And Circuit Judge Irving R. Kaufman, the
commission chairman. said: "If it [drug testing] is don. in selective manner. and not
across the board . . . is it an Lives/on of privacy? Of course. An invasion of the 4th
Amendment? No."

Although the press generally reported that the commission proposed testing of all
federal 'employees. Dr. Donald Ian Macdonald, acting assistant secretary for health
with the Department of Health tnd Human Services, said he interpreted the commission's
report as recommending drug testing "on a case-by-case basis." Macdonald said that at
HES, the costs of screen/ng 125,000 employees would be prohibitive. Meese, asked if he
favored the commission'a drug-testing recommendation, said it would be a "costly
process" ano added: "We would look at the efficacy and the need of It."

INSIDE THIS ISSUE...

e--"Extrame caution" urged in workplace urine-test programs. Page 2
--Cancer-causing carcinogen reported in cocaine. Page 2
--Du Pont begins urine tests on all job applicant., Page 4
--Diagnosis of mental disorders may be hindered by substance abuse, Page 5
--Cocaine is addictive, et eeeeee government-.pon.ored media campaign, Page 7
--Government urges clinics to test clients for AIDS, Page

' 1986 Pace Corn Incorporated. All nghts reserved. Reproduction without perrnmion of the publisher :0 prorubded.
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'EXTREME CAUTION IN DRUG SCHEMA; URGED BY JOINT FEDERAL-INDUSTRY CONFERENCE

The National Institute on Drug Abuse has taken a stance on drug screening in
the workplace. In a joint consensus statement issued following a two-day conference
with representatives of business and industry early this month, the federal agency
declared that urine screening "should be considered as a useful technique" within
workplace drug abuse programs. But "extreme caution" in implementing drug-testing
;:rograme Was urgeo to ensure "reliable and accurate" testing procedures.

In response to mushrooming requests coming into AIDA offices for.information on
zrinalysis drug testing, the agency also issued long-awaited printed guidelines on
workplace drug screening. According to the guidelines, false positives, or test results
erroneously indicating the presence of drugs in the urine, are caused either by "cross
reaCtivity" with other substances, or by human error. The combination of a highly
accurate confirmation test end rigorous quality assurance procedures greatly lessons the
=harm* of false positives. The guidelines indicate that gas chromatography coupled vith
rase spectrometry is the "preferred" confirmation test, but that other methods such as
7as thromatography or high performance liquid chromatography can be "acceptable."

Quality assurance includes analysis of "quality control aamples," some
drug-spiked 5nd some "blank.' While laboratories that participate in the blind
proficioncy-tyming program con by the College of American Pathologists (CAP) are
accredited, the high cost of subscrtbing to the voluntary program effectively limits'
accreditation to relatively large labs. Top AIDA officials have told us that they would
like to see mandatory quality assurance programs in place,'but that such programs have
little chance in the current deregulatory climate. Thus, in the absence of any national
oversight mechanism to monitor laboratory quality. NIDA recommended that companies
interested in drug testing "get expert assistance" in finding a reliable laboratory.
"There needs to be some assurance that the laboratories are up to speed," said Dr.
Donald Ism Macdonald, acting aselstant secretary for health in the Departaent of
Health and Human Services. Technological advancements have led to highly accurate
tests, but nevertheless these tests are "only as good as the people that run them," he
said.

In releasing its draft consomme statement, which referred repeatedly to "the
program," N/DA vas not proposing a model drug program to be followed by private
corporations, according to agency officials. Rather, the message was that "action must
be taken"--vith the epecific action to bet determined by individual companies. Or.
Macdonald told reporters that different situations call for different kinds of drug
programs, but drug use is prevalent in American society, and must be addressed even if
data on actual use is scant. "We really don't know exactly how many baseball players
and how many people that work in the Department of HAS and people that work at IBM are
involved in drugs," Dr. Macdonald said after the conference, adding "we just assume that
there are soma in all of those."

Calling drug abuse the °most common health hazard in the workplace today,' Otis
R. Doyen, Secretary of HMS, said in a written message to conference participants that
"it is the responsibility of the workplace to assure safe and healthy environment for
its employees." Representatives of organized lapor at the March 6-7 conference on
workplace drug abuse did not participate in the consensus statement on drug testing.
"They didn't object, they abstained," according to a AIDA official.

[or a copy of Employee Drug Screening, written by J. Michael welsh and
Richard L. Hawks of AIDA, contact the National Clearinghouse for Drug Abuse
Information, P.O. Box 416, Kennington MD 20798; telephone 301-443-6500.

Poo 11.A.0 .0Mh ly by pore Neskodons 443 Pan Avenue Sete. New Yon NY 1P210. 12121 68.5.500. Sutecroton rocs DS a yes/. 040hh.ld
wasps 57.20 tor menses ornod. Mew Snroot. &nor Sid Raceme. PLOMONK Robstenee Abuse Report oss loonerty outronot volts Ins MI
Actocoon any Sy0IMice Abuse Report This persoical a moose unOw coprnst tow at the UMW States prernento suostannal Pmankl. fOr
unashamed reproducuon.
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61 AP 12-03-85 02:29 AET 64 LINES
PM-BBO--Fehr-Union Meetings, Bjt,0602:
By KEN PETERS.,
AP Sports Writer-

KAANAPALI, Hawaii (AP) The head of the players' union worries
that major league baseball's move toward mandatory drug testing
could mean that players will be forced for years to prove they
aren't using drugs.

"For an industry that prides itself on traditional American
values _ such as innocent until proven guilty and illegal seaxch
and seizure _ this would seem to be very strange behavior," Don
Fehr said in an interview Monday.

Fehr, acting executive director of the Major League Baseball
Players Association, was on the island of Maui for a meeting of the
cnion's executive board.

Drug testing was expected to be a major topic of this week's
meetings, which will include Fehr. and his staff and player
representatives from each of the 26 major league clubs.

'The way the clubs are putting it now, they're saying, 'I don't
suspect you of anything, but unless you agree to take a test
anytime I want, I'm not going to hire you,' " Fehr said.

'If you're a 20-year-old kid, they're saying, 'We're going to
test you for the next 20 years.' So you're going to have to prove
them wrong again and again."

Among the issues expected to be discussed at the union meetings
are attempts by a number of clubs _ including the Los Angeles
Dodgers, San Diego Padres, Baltimore Orioles and Texas Rangers to
include a mandatory drug-testing clause in certain contracts.

Also expected to come up is Commissioner Peter Ueberroth's call
for players to submit to voluntary drug tests, plus his intention
to meet next month with the players implicated in the cocaine
trials in Pittsburgh last summer.

While Ueberroth has said he underestimated the drug problem in
baseball when he took the post last year, and that he doesn't
"want to be the commissioner of a sport that has an onus of
drugs" hanging over it, Fehr said the players think the problem
has teen exaggerated.

"They agree that some players have drug problems, but they
don't think it's widespread," he said.

"If you're thinking in terms of cocaine, I think it's mostly a
thing of the past. I think players realize now how dangerous it can
be.

"It (drugs in baseball) is mostly A public relations problem,
and I think it's been caused mostly by the clubs," he said.
"They've been screaming about it, but has still been
going to the ballparks in record numbers."

Fehr does not suggest that the drug problem be ignored. He does
object to the way the clubs and Ueberroth Are dealing with it,
claiming they are circumventing the union.

The players' association has filed a c sp.Isint with the National
LaborRelations Board, charging unfair lrbor practices by Ueberroth
and the club owners for cancelling the Joint Drug Agreement
negotiated by the players and owners in 1984.

That asreement provided for testing onl of ITnown drug users,
and Fehr claims the owners terminated it bit ruse players refused to
go along with Ueberroth's call for voluntarl testing.
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2 Air Controllers Arrested for Drugs

Two air traffic controllers from
the Leesburg Air Route Traffic
Control Center have been arrested
on drug charges in East Potomac
Park. the U.S. Park Police said yes-
terday. -

The Federal Aviation Adminis-
tration said that both have been re-
assigned to positions that do not in-
volve pubfic safety.

A Park Police spokeswoman iden-
tified the two as Charles tfficbael
Hobbs, 37. of 307 Reynolds St.. Al-
exandria. and Lacy Jonathan Brown,

38, of 2408 Porter Ave.. Sun:Iasi
They were arrested Wednesday and
charged with possession of cocaine.
marijuana and drug paraphernalia.
she said. They were released pend-
ing a Jan. 10 nowt date, the spokes-
woman said. .

The FAA said it was investiga-
ting the matter and would take
'whatever further action is neces-
e, -y." An FAA spoke:man .added
ti 4 agency officials 'don't have any
evidence of widespread drug or al-
coLol abuse among FAA employes.'
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